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W I T N E S S E S 

Douglas A. K r a l l 
By Mr. Kanaskie 
By Mr. M u l l i n s 
By Mr. E p s t e i n 
By Ms. Polacek 

Joseph M. 
By Mr. 
By Mr. 
By Ms. 
By Mr. 
By Ms. 

Kleha 
MacGregor 
Kanaskie 
Herman 
E p s t e i n 
Polacek 

John Spanos 
By Mr. E p s t e i n 

Joseph R. 
By Mr. 
By Mr. 
By Ms. 
By Mr. 

Schadt 
MacGregor 
Kanaskie 
Polacek 
E p s t e i n 

WITNESS INDEX 

David R. Woodruff 
By Mr. E p s t e i n 

John F. S i p i c s 
By Mr. E p s t e i n 

L a f a y e t t e K. Morgan, J r 
By Ms. Herman 
By Mr. MacGregor 
By Mr. E p s t e i n 

Thomas J. P r i s c o 
By Mr. McCormick 
By Mr. MacGregor 
By Mr. Niesen 

Charles T. Weakley, 
By Mr. Kanaskie 
By Mr. MacGregor 

I I I 

DIRECT CROSS REDIRECT RECROSS 

394 
394 
403 
413 

416 

440 

475 

493 

507 

419 
424 
428 
432 

436 

443 
447 
449 

459 

468 

477 
491 
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511 

433 

489 

503 
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WITNESS INDEX (Continued) 

DIRECT CROSS REDIRECT RECROSS 

Michael J. Gruber 
By Mr. Kanaskie 
By Mr. MacGregor 
By Ms. Polacek 
By Mr. Niesen 
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3 8 4 

EXHIBIT INDEX 

FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE 

PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s - D i r e c t Statements 

y i (Sipics) 

£ (Schadt) 

13 (Woodruff) 

I (Krall) 

(Kleha) / 

/ (Kasper) 

/ (Dahl) 

(Spanos) ^ y 

^ w i t h Appendices/A-1 (Moul) 
/ / 

/lO with Appendix A (Cannell) 

PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s - R e b u t t a l Statements 

j/2-R (Schadt) 

^-R (Woodruff) 

-A-R (Krall) 

/5-R (Kleha) 

A-R w i t h Attachments 1-3 (Kasper) 

/-R (Dahl) 

/̂ -R (Moul) 

0-R (Cannell) 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

ts 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

391 391 

PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s - S u r r e b u t t a l Statements 

,/lf-SR (Kasper) 3 91 391 

# 
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3 8 5 

EXHIBIT INDEX (Continued) 

FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE 

PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s - E x h i b i t s Accompanyinq Statements 

JRS-1 t h r o u g h JRS-4 391 

R e b u t t a l E x h i b i t JRS-1 391 

E x h i b i t DRW-1 3 91 

R e b u t t a l E x h i b i t DRW-2 391 

E x h i b i t DAK-1 391 

R e b u t t a l E x h i b i t s DAK-2 t h r o u g h DAK-4 3 91 

R e b u t t a l E x h i b i t s JMK-4 and JMK-5 391 

R e b u t t a l E x h i b i t s PRM-2 t h r o u g h PRM-5 391 

^ x h i b i t F u t u r e 1 (Revised J u l y 27) 391 

'PL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s - E x h i b i t s 

E x h i b i t H i s t o r i c 1 392 

I x h i b i t F u t u r e 1 392 

V E x h i b i t Regs. §53.52 and E x h i b i t 392 
Regs. §53.53, P a r t I - Summary o f 
F i l i n g & P a r t I I - Primary 
Statement o f Rate Base and 
O p e r a t i n g Income 

E x h i b i t Regs. §53.53, P a r t I I I - 392 
^Rate o f Return 

y G x h i b i t Regs. §53.53, Part IV - 392 
^ R a t e S t r u c t u r e and Cost A l l o c a t i o n 

/ E x h i b i t Regs. §53.53, P a r t V - 3 92 

/
P l a n t and D e p r e c i a t i o n S u p p o r t i n g 
Data & P a r t V I - Unadjusted 
Comparative Balance Sheets and 
O p e r a t i n g Income Statements 

v<JMKl (Cost A l l o c a t i o n Study) 392 

391 

391 

391 

391 

391 

391 

391 

391 

391 

392 

392 

392 

392 

392 

392 

392 
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EXHIBIT INDEX (Continued) 

FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE 

JMK2 (Cost of Allocation Study) 

\/jMK3 D i s t r i b u t i o n Sub-
f u n c t i o n a l i z a t i o n / 
C l a s s i f i c a t i o n S t u d i e s , 
A l l o c a t i o n o f Meter Costs, 
M e t e r i n g and B i l l i n g C r e d i t s ' 

'OGKl (Supplement No. 38 t o T a r i f f -
E l e c t r i c Pa. P.U.C. No. 201) 

fQGK.2 ( D i g e s t o f Proposed Charges) 

•\/6GK3 ( B i l l D i s t r i b u t i o n ) 

^TRDl through"TRD3 (Fact Sheets o f 
U n i v e r s a l S e r v i c e 
Programs) 

JS1 ( D e p r e c i a t i o n Study) 

PRM1 ( F a i r Rate o f Return S u p p o r t i n g 
Data) 

PPLICA Cross-Examination E x h i b i t s 

' l ( P P L I C A - I I I - 2 

2 (PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s C o r p o r a t i o n 
Response t o I n f o r m a l Data Requests 
o f E r i c Joseph E p s t e i n , No. 3) 

O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate 

i Statement 1 (Morgan D i r e c t ) 
^chedules/LKM-l t h r o u g h LKM-18 
S t a t e m e n t 1,-S (Morgan S u r r e b u t t a l _ 
Schedules/UKM-IS t h r o u g h LKM-19S 

i 
Department of Defense 

Statement J L ( P r i s c o D i r e c t ) 
Schedules/TJP-l t h r o u g h TJP-9 

392 
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392 

392 

392 
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EXHIBIT INDEX (Continued) 

NUMBER FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE 

I t a t e m e n t 2 ( K i n c e l D i r e c t ) / 
^ x h i b i t s v K L K - 1 t h r o u g h KLK-15 

O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f 

.-Statement 2 (Weakley D i r e c t ) 
x l x h i b i t 2 
'statement 2-SR (Weakley S u r r e b u t t a l ) 
S t a t e m e n t 2 E r r a t a Sheet and E x h i b i t 
2 E r r a t a Sheet / 

S t a t e m e n t 5 (Gruber D i r e c t ) 
- E x h i b i t 5 
^Statement 5-SR (Gruber S u r r e b u t t a l ) 

506 
506 

50.8 
508 
508 
510 

523 
523 
523 

Any reproduction of t h i s t r a n s c r i p t 
i s p r o h i b i t e d without a u t h o r i z a t i o n 
by the c e r t i f y i n g r e p o r t e r . 

* * * 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE SUSAN D. COLWELL: This i s 

the time and the place set f o r the case e n t i t l e d 

Pennsylvania Public U t i l i t y Commission versus PPL E l e c t r i c 

U t i l i t i e s Corporation, docketed at R-00049255 and the 

accompanying complaints f i l e d by the U.S. Department of 

Defense and Federal Executive Agencies, PPL I n d u s t r i a l 

Customer A l l i a n c e , O f f i c e of Small Business Advocate, O f f i c e 

of Consumer Advocate and E r i c Joseph Epstein at the same 

r a t e docket followed by C0001 through 5. I'm Administrative. 

Law Judge Susan D. Colwell. I am beginning the hearing t h i s 

morning. The assigned Judge i s A l l i s o n Turner, who was 

delayed and w i l l be here p r e s e n t l y . 

I note f o r the record the appearances of the 

f o l l o w i n g : Richard A. Kanaskie f o r the O f f i c e of T r i a l 

S t a f f ; David A. McCormick, consumer i n t e r e s t of the U.S. 

Department of Defense and Federal Executive Agencies,- James 

A. M u l l i n s , Tanya J. Mccloskey and L o r i A. Herman f o r the 

O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate; Steven C. Gray f o r the O f f i c e 

of Small Business Advocate; Pamela C. Polacek and David 

Kleppinger f o r PPL I n d u s t r i a l Customer A l l i a n c e ; E r i c J. 

Epstein appearing on behalf of himself; Paul E. Russell f o r 

PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s ; David B. MacGregor f o r PPL E l e c t r i c 

U t i l i t i e s ; Michael W. Gang and John H. Isom f o r PPL E l e c t r i c 

U t i l i t i e s ; Thomas T. Niesen f o r Sustainable Energy Fund of 
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Central Eastern Pennsylvania; Kevin J. Moody f o r MAPSA; and 

Louise A. Knight f o r PPL -- I can't read what you wrote 

the r e ; I'm sorry. 

MS. KNIGHT: I'm sorr y ; PPL PLUG, Public L i g h t Users 

Group. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Have I c a l l e d on everyone? I s there 

someone who should have signed t h i s sheet and d i d not? 

MR. KANASKIE: Your Honor, i f I might add, Mr. Simms 

w i l l be at t e n d i n g hearings f o r the balance of the week and' 

w i l l sign appearance sheets at the appropriate time. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. Unf o r t u n a t e l y f o r a l l of you, 

we have a separate appearance sheet f o r every day. 

Okay. At t h i s p o i n t the p a r t i e s --

MR. MOODY: Excuse me, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes? 

MR. MOODY: I'm also here on behalf of S t r a t e g i c 

Energy as w e l l . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. So noted. Thank you, Mr. 

Moody. 

The p a r t i e s , having been e x t r a o r d i n a r i l y organized, 

have set f o r t h a proposed hearing scheduled t o which they 

seem t o have a l l agreed, and they have submitted documents 

i n advance and are prepared t o proceed at t h i s time. 

Mr. MacGregor. 

MR. MacGREGOR: Your Honor, before c a l l i n g our f i r s t 
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1 witness, we had d i s t r i b u t e d a document captioned "PPL 

2 E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s Corporation Statements and E x h i b i t s t o be 

3 Moved I n t o Evidence" i n an e f f o r t t o streamline the 

4 i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and i n t r o d u c t i o n of the documents. We have 

5 provided two copies of a l l of these documents t o the court 

6 r e p o r t e r ; they have been p r e v i o u s l y d i s t r i b u t e d t o Your 

7 Honor and t o the p a r t i e s as p a r t of the f i l i n g process' i n 

8 t h i s case. I would ask t h a t a l l of these documents be 

9 marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n i n accordance w i t h the l i s t i n g 

10 t h a t ' s been provided; r a t h e r than running through each one 

U as each witness takes the witness stand, i f they could 

12 simply be marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n as set f o r t h i n t h i s 

13 document and moved i n t o evidence subject t o cross-

M examination and motions t o s t r i k e at the time the witness i s 

15 presented. 

16 I w i l l s t a t e f o r the record t h a t i f I were t o ask the 

17 witness i f the testimony was prepared by him or under h i s 

18 supervision, he would answer yes, and t h a t the infor m a t i o n 

19 contained i n the e x h i b i t s and testimony are t r u e and 

20 c o r r e c t . I can ask each witness t h a t i f you want me t o , but 

21 I t h i n k i n some large proceedings the p a r t i e s simply 

22 s t i p u l a t e t o th a t f o r a l l of the witnesses and move the 

23 testimony i n , and then i t ' s excluded by motion t o s t r i k e 

24 l a t e r , i f t h a t ' s acceptable . 

25 JUDGE COLWELL: Does anyone have an o b j e c t i o n t o 
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p r o c e e d i n g i n t h a t manner? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: I n t h a t case, I suspect you a l r e a d y 

have l a b e l e d a l l t h e se documents a c c o r d i n g l y ; r i g h t ? 

MR. MacGREGOR: That's c o r r e c t , Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I s t h e r e any o b j e c t i o n t o t h e i r 

a d m i t t a n c e s u b j e c t t o cr o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n ? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Hear i n g none, t h e y are a d m i t t e d 

subj e c t t o c r o s s . 

(Whereupon, the documents were marked 

as PPL Statements Nos. 1; 2 and 2-R; 

3 and 3-R; 4 and 4-R; 5, 5-R and 

5-SR; 6 and 6-R, with Attachments 1 

through 3; 7 and 7-R; 8; 9, with 

Appendices A through I , and 9-R; 

10, with Appendix A, and 10-R for 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n , and were r e c e i v e d i n 

evidence.) 

(Whereupon, the documents were 

marked as PPL E x h i b i t s JRS-1 through 

JRS-4; Rebuttal E x h i b i t JRS-1; 

E x h i b i t DRW-1; Rebuttal E x h i b i t 

DRW-2; E x h i b i t DAK-1; Rebuttal 

E x h i b i t s DAK-2 through DAK-4; 
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R e b u t t a l E x h i b i t s iJMK-4 and JMK-5; 

R e b u t t a l E x h i b i t s PRM-2 t h r o u g h 

PRM-5; E x h i b i t F u t u r e 1-Revised J u l y 

27 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n , and were 

r e c e i v e d i n evidence.) 

(Whereupon, t h e documents were marked 

as PPL E x h i b i t H i s t o r i c 1; E x h i b i t 

F u t u r e 1; E x h i b i t Regs. §53.52 and 

E x h i b i t Regs. §53.53, P a r t I and 

P a r t I I ; E x h i b i t Regs. §53.53, 

P a r t I I I ; E x h i b i t Regs. §53.53, 

P a r t IV; E x h i b i t Regs. §53.53, P a r t 

V and P a r t V I ; E x h i b i t s JMK1 

t h r o u g h JMK3; E x h i b i t s OGKl 

t h r o u g h E x h i b i t 0GK3; E x h i b i t s 

TRD1 t h r o u g h TRD3; E x h i b i t JJS1; 

and E x h i b i t PRM1 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n , 

and were r e c e i v e d i n evidence.) 

MR. MacGREGOR: Thank you, Your Honor. 

We would c a l l as our f i r s t w i t n e s s Mr. Douglas A. 

K r a l l , K-r-a-1-1. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Good morning. W i l l you r a i s e your 

r i g h t hand, please? 

Whereupon, 

DOUGLAS A. KRALL 
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having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s ; 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. Please be seated. 

MR. MacGREGOR: Your Honor, Mr. K r a l l i s r e s p o n s i b l e 

f o r h i s t e s t i m o n y , which i s Statement 4, h i s r e b u t t a l 

t e s t i m o n y . Statement 4-R, h i s E x h i b i t DAK-1, h i s R e b u t t a l 

E x h i b i t s DAK-2, 3 and 4, and f o r v a r i o u s p a r t s o f t h e 

E x h i b i t F u t u r e 1 Revised and t h e f i l i n g r e q u i r e m e n t s as set 

f o r t h on t h e document p r e v i o u s l y s u b m i t t e d . By agreement o f 

th e p a r t i e s , Mr. K r a l l ' s c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n t o d a y w i l l be 

l i m i t e d t o revenue r e q u i r e m e n t i s s u e s . He t e s t i f i e s b o t h on 

revenue r e q u i r e m e n t i s s u e s and c o s t a l l o c a t i o n r a t e d e s i g n 

i s s u e s . The cross today i s l i m i t e d t o revenue requirement 

i s s u e s , and i f i t ' s okay w i t h t h e p a r t i e s , I'm i n c l u d i n g i n 

r a t e d e s i g n c o s t a l l o c a t i o n b o t h t h e DSIC and t h e 

t r a n s m i s s i o n s e r v i c e charge and would propose t h a t t h a t 

c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n t a k e p l a c e on Thursday. I f t h a t ' s , n ot 

a c c e p t a b l e , we c o u l d take q u e s t i o n s on those today, b ut 

t h a t ' s how I propose t o d i v i d e i t . 

MR. MULLINS: Dave, I've got one b r i e f q u e s t i o n on 

DSIC, b u t i t ' s a h y b r i d q u e s t i o n . 

MR. MacGREGOR: That's f i n e . 

MR. MacGREGOR: Su b j e c t t o those s t i p u l a t i o n s , Your 

Honor, Mr. K r a l l i s a v a i l a b l e f o r c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Kanaskie. 

MR. KANASKIE: Thank you, Your Honor. I j u s t have 
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1 one quick c l a r i f i c a t i o n question. 

2 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

3 BY MR. KANASKIE: 

4 Q. On page 3 9 of your r e b u t t a l , l i n e 13, you t a l k 

5 about witness Weakley's 10-year recovery p e r i o d . 

6 A. Correct. 

7 Q. I s i t your p o s i t i o n t h a t by going ten years, the 

3 company would not recover every d o l l a r of the storm damage 

9 expense? 

10 A. I've l a i d out i n the l i n e s t h a t f o l l o w 13 a 

11 present worth c a l c u l a t i o n . 

12 Q. Yes. 

13 Q. And on a present worth basis my answer would be 

14 no, the company does not c o l l e c t --

15 Q. But on a d o l l a r - f o r - d o l l a r basis, your answer 

16 would be the same, no, they would not get i t ? 

17 A. Assuming t h a t there were no disallowances of the 

18 claim we've made, on a d o l l a r - f o r - d o l l a r basis, yes, there 

19 would be recovery. 

20 MR. KANASKIE: That's a l l I needed. Thank you, Your 

21 Honor. 

22 JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. M u l l i n s . 

23 MR. MULLINS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

24 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

25 BY MR. MULLINS: 
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Q. Good morning, Mr. K r a l l . 

A. Good morning. 

Q. My name i s James A. M u l l i n s . I'm one of the 

attorneys representing the O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate i n 

t h i s proceeding. I w i l l be conducting cross-examination on 

behalf of the O f f i c e t h i s morning. For purposes of my cross 

y o u ' l l need your d i r e c t and your r e b u t t a l testimony. 

A. I have them here. 

Q. I ' d l i k e t o s t a r t w i t h page 35 of your d i r e c t 

testimony, and i n p a r t i c u l a r , l i n e s 10 through 13. I n 

summary, you're speaking about the DSIC there and you stat e 

t h a t absent implementation of a DSIC, lack of recovery would 

go on f o r years and years. Do you see t h a t language on l i n e 

12 of your testimony? 

A. Yes, I do. 

expense 

Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the company's r a t e case 

n t h i s proceeding, r a t e case expense proposal? 

Yes, I am. 

And t h a t would be a no r m a l i z a t i o n over two 

years? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

Q. I ' d l i k e t o t u r n t o page 11 of your r e b u t t a l 

testimony. Towards the top of t h a t page, l i n e s 1 through 7, 

you're speaking about over-earnings and the p o s s i b i l i t y of 

any complainant t o f i l e a complaint i f he or she or i t deems 
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the company t o be i n an over-earning s i t u a t i o n . Do you see 

that? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Under such a scenario, the complainant would 

have the burden of proof i n t h a t p a r t i c u l a r proceeding? 

A. I'm not a lawyer, but t h a t ' s my understanding. 

Q. I ' d l i k e t o f l i p back t o page 38 of your d i r e c t . 

I have a few questions on the DSIC, or i f you don't f e e l 

comfortable answering those today, we can postpone them or 

we can j u s t play i t by ear. 

A. No; l e t ' s proceed. 

Q. I n p a r t i c u l a r , l i n e 4, page 38, you s t a t e that 

the DSIC formula would r e s u l t i n about $3.3 m i l l i o n i n 

revenues t h a t w i l l have t o be c o l l e c t e d , a d d i t i o n a l 

revenues? 

A. That i s our estimate, yes. 

Q. And you also s t a t e t h a t t h a t would equate w i t h a 

0.01 cents per k i l o w a t t - h o u r charge? 

A. Correct. 

Q. And t h a t ' s on a uniform basis? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I ' d l i k e t o q u i c k l y t u r n t o page 15 of your 

r e b u t t a l testimony. There i n the answer you're speaking 

once again t o the DSIC, and i n p a r t i c u l a r , an a l t e r n a t i v e t o 

the company's i n i t i a l proposal. I ' l l j u s t read t h a t 

• 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



# 
] 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

397 

q u i c k l y . "PPL, as an a l t e r n a t i v e , i s w i l l i n g t o c a l c u l a t e 

the DSIC as a percentage t o be appl i e d t o d i s t r i b u t i o n 

r a t e s . " My f i r s t question i s : e x a c t l y how would t h a t 

c a l c u l a t i o n be done? What would t h a t be a percentage of and 

how would t h a t be calculated? 

A. I t would be a percentage t h a t r e f l e c t e d the 

d i s t r i b u t i o n revenues charged t o those r a t e schedules, so i t 

would not be a uniform approach across a l l r a t e schedules. 

Q. To f o l l o w up w i t h t h a t , i f we compare the 

company's i n i t i a l proposal and t h i s a l t e r n a t i v e proposal, 

have there been any c a l c u l a t i o n s as t o i f the $3.3 m i l l i o n 

number would remain the same i n the a l t e r n a t i v e ? And 

l i k e w i s e , what would be any impact t o the r e s i d e n t i a l class 

i n p a r t i c u l a r i f the a l t e r n a t i v e i s proposed or adopted as 

opposed t o the i n i t i a l proposal? 

A. We've not done t h a t c a l c u l a t i o n . 

Q. Would you expect the rates f o r the r e s i d e n t i a l 

class t o remain the same under both proposals? 

A. No. I ' d expect, because the r e s i d e n t i a l class 

r e l i e s more h e a v i l y on the d i s t r i b u t i o n system, and because 

t h e i r c o n t r i b u t i o n t o d i s t r i b u t i o n system revenue 

requirements would l i k e l y be l a r g e r , t h a t t h e i r r a t e would 

be higher than an average uniform r a t e would be. 

Q. Under the a l t e r n a t i v e . 

A. Yes. 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y (717 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

398 

Q. I'd l i k e t o t u r n t o page 39 of your d i r e c t at 

t h i s time. There you begin a discussion of the Hurricane 

I s a b e l costs which the company i s seeking t o amortize. To 

the best of your knowledge, were any other -- were the 

service t e r r i t o r i e s of any other EDCs, e l e c t r i c d i s t r i b u t i o n 

companies, i n Pennsylvania a f f e c t e d by Hurricane Isabel? 

A. I be l i e v e they were. 

Q. Would you happen t o know which companies? 

A. Given the path of the storm, I would expect the 

GPU companies t o have been a f f e c t e d . 

Q. That hurricane s t r u c k September 19 and September 

20 of 2003, and the company, PPL, f i l e d a p e t i t i o n f o r 

d e f e r r a l one month l a t e r , October of 2003? 

A. On October 20; t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

Q. Did any other EDCs f i l e f o r a s i m i l a r recovery 

of costs i n the month of October 2003? 

A. I do not know. 

Have any EDCs t o date f i l e d f o r recovery of such Q. 

costs? 

A. I don't know. 

Q. Mr. K r a l l , I r e a l i z e you aren't an attorney, but 

I ' l l ask you t h i s question and i f you don't have the answer, 

you can simply s t a t e such. 

A. That's f i n e . 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the Commonwealth Court 
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d e c i s i o n decided i n 2002 w i t h ARIPPA as p e t i t i o n e r and the 

Pennsylvania PUC as respondent? 

A. Not by caption, no. Perhaps g e n e r a l l y by 

subject matter. 

Q. The case dealt w i t h the GPU Companies' request 

f o r d e f e r r a l of POLR costs which they were disallowed t o 

recover due t o the r a t e caps t h a t were i n place at the time 

t h a t the costs were i n c u r r e d . 

A. I'm g e n e r a l l y f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t subject matter 

then, yes. 

Q. 

A. 

Q-

A. 

Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t p a r t i c u l a r case? 

Generally. 

The r e s o l u t i o n of t h a t case? 

I don't know where i t c u r r e n t l y stands. I know 

i t went through several l e v e l s of appeal. 

Q. Would you accept subject t o check t h a t the 

Commonwealth Court disallowed CPU's request f o r d e f e r r a l of 

POLR costs t h a t were sustained while the r a t e caps were i n 

e f f e c t as t o tha t company? 

A. I believe I can accept t h a t , yes. 

Q. I'd l i k e t o t u r n t o page 14 of your d i r e c t 

testimony. There you're speaking about the AMR system, 

automated meter reading system. Line 8 of your testimony, 

you s t a t e t h a t the t o t a l cost over a 15-year p e r i o d w i l l be 

$198 m i l l i o n ? 
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A. Correct. That's the c a l c u l a t i o n we had done 

using a c a p i t a l cost of $160 m i l l i o n . 

Q. And then a few l i n e s below t h a t you s t a t e t h a t 

over the same peri o d , the b e n e f i t s associated w i t h t h i s AMR 

r o l l - o u t would be $205 m i l l i o n over the same period? 

A. That's c o r r e c t , although we need to keep i n 

mind, t h a t was one category of b e n e f i t s , and I've described 

several categories of b e n e f i t s . 

Q. Right. Correct. I'm j u s t l o o k i n g at the 

numbers, the q u a n t i f i c a t i o n s , at t h i s p o i n t . 

A. Right. 

Q. So on a q u a n t i f i a b l e basis -- I'm j u s t going t o 

do some quick math here -- i f we have a $198 m i l l i o n cost 

and a $205 m i l l i o n b e n e f i t , q u a n t i f i a b l y we're look i n g at a 

$7 m i l l i o n b e n e f i t on paper? I r e a l i z e you've gone through 

other non-economic b e n e f i t s and f u t u r e b e n e f i t s , but j u s t 

l o o k i n g at the numbers, what you've q u a n t i f i e d thus f a r . 

A. The c u r r e n t l y a v a i l a b l e q u a n t i f i e d b e n e f i t s , 

yes. But again, I caution t h a t we a n t i c i p a t e s i g n i f i c a n t 

other b e n e f i t s as time goes on. 

Q. I understand. I f we can t u r n t o page 18 of your 

d i r e c t . At t h a t p o i n t i n your testimony we're s t i l l 

speaking t o the AMR, and, i n p a r t i c u l a r , the AMR 

displacement costs. The company i s seeking t o recover 

$8.8 m i l l i o n over f i v e years? 
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A. Correct. 

Q. I f we can t u r n t o page 16 of your d i r e c t . I 

t h i n k you j u s t a l l u d e d t o the b e n e f i t s enumerated on pages 

16 and 17. We can focus on the l a s t two. 

A. There are other b e n e f i t s p r i o r t o t h a t , too, on 

pages 14, 14 and 15. 

Q. Yes, I'm aware of t h a t . These are the ones you 

used as examples, so these are the ones t h a t w e ' l l speak t o 

at t h i s p o i n t . I've j u s t got a quick question. 

Ben e f i t s 3 and 4, I ' l l j u s t h i g h l i g h t the language. 

"Data from an enhanced AMR system may support more optimal 

u t i l i z a t i o n of the d i s t r i b u t i o n system." And po i n t 4 being, 

"The ana l y s i s of data obtained through an enhanced AMR 

system may be u s e f u l i n i d e n t i f y i n g t h e f t of service. 1 1 I'm 

making the assumption t h a t usage of the phrase "may support" 

i n p o i n t 3, and "may be u s e f u l " i n p o i n t 4 are i n d i c a t i v e of 

contingencies or scenarios t h a t are not d e f i n i t e at t h i s 

p o i n t ? 

A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s g e n e r a l l y accurate. That's why I 

put these b e n e f i t s i n the category of t h i n g s t h a t we 

a n t i c i p a t e being b e n e f i c i a l t o customers, p o t e n t i a l l y being 

q u a n t i f i a b l e b e n e f i t s , but re q u i r e some a d d i t i o n a l 

development. 

Q. Right. 

A. We have had some instances where the system and 
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the data t h a t i t provides have allowed us t o i d e n t i f y some 

t h e f t of service circumstances. 

Q. Right. I've seen t h a t i n your testimony. 

A. So we a c t u a l l y do have -- i f we wanted t o s t a r t 

q u a n t i f y i n g t h a t , I ' d say th a t ' s a p r e t t y t a n g i b l e b e n e f i t . 

Q. Well, I'm j u s t going on the black and white 

p r i n t i n your testimony wherein you o u t l i n e these p o i n t s 3 

and 4 as being contingent i n nature, not d e f i n i t e . That was 

my question. 

A. And I guess i n complete answer, i t ' s not 

u n r e a l i s t i c t o expect these b e n e f i t s , and, i n f a c t , we are 

moving towards actually-making them more t a n g i b l e . 

MR. MULLINS: I believe cross-examination i s complete 

on behalf of the O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate. 

Thank you, Mr. K r a l l . 

Thank you, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. 

Mr. Gray? 

MR. GRAY: No questions, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t h i n k we have a couple of acronyms 

here t h a t we don't have rep r e s e n t a t i o n f o r . 

MR. MacGREGOR: I'm not sure I know them a l l . Let's 

see, Clean A i r Council, Your Honor, i s CAC. Commission on 

Economic Opportunity i s CEO. Department of Defense i s DOD. 

Mr. Epstein speaks f o r himself. IBEW i s the I n t e r n a t i o n a l 
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1 Brotherhood of E l e c t r i c a l Workers. That's Mr. Rubin. I 

2 b e l i e v e he doesn't plan t o attend. Northeast Delegation of 

3 L e g i s l a t o r s . Pennsylvania Energy Consortium. Penn Future. 

4 PLUG i s the s t r e e t l i g h t i n g and PPLICA i s the PPL I n d u s t r i a l 

5 Customer A l l i a n c e ; t h a t ' s Ms. Polacek. And SEF i s the 

6 Sustainable Energy Fund. 

7 JUDGE COLWELL: So do we have anybody here from the 

8 Clean A i r Council? 

9 (No response.) 

10 JUDGE COLWELL: I don't have anybody signed i n from 

H the Clean A i r Council, r i g h t , so we can mark t h a t one o f f . 

12 What about the CEO? Has anyone signed i n f o r that? 

13 (No response . ) 

14 JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. McCormick? 

15 MR. McCORMICK: No questions, Your Honor. 

16 JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Epstein? 

17 MR. EPSTEIN: Yes, I do. 

18 JUDGE COLWELL: Go ahead. 

19 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

20 BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

21 Q. How are you doing, Mr. K r a l l ? 

22 A. Good morning. 

23 Q. E r i c Epstein on behalf of myself. I have one 

24 follow-up and then two other questions t h a t I may need t o 

25 ask counsel i f i t ' s the appropriate venue. The f i r s t i s on 
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the DSIC where you had the percentage as an a l t e r n a t i v e . On 

the f i g u r e s t h a t you gave, f o r instance f o r the r e s i d e n t i a l 

class, would there be three d i f f e r e n t a l t e r n a t i v e s or 15 

d i f f e r e n t a l t e r n a t i v e s when you blended the value? 

A. (No response.) 

Q. For instance, on the -- do you know what I mean? 

On the CTCs we have, instead of l i k e 15 d i f f e r e n t r a t e s , 

they're blended. Under your a l t e r n a t i v e , would there be a 

blended value as well? 

A. I don't t h i n k we defined the a l t e r n a t i v e that 

f a r . The a l t e r n a t i v e i s to f o l l o w the water company and 

sewer company model, t o a l l o c a t e back t o r a t e schedules on a 

percentage basis. Whether i t ' s worth doing t h a t on the 

basis of 23 r a t e schedules, I'm not sure i s p r a c t i c a l , or 

necessary, but t h a t ' s the g i s t of the a l t e r n a t i v e , yeah. 

Q. So i t would be d i f f e r e n t than the CTC model th a t 

we're c u r r e n t l y using? 

A. We could use the CTC/ITC model. That tends t o 

capture voltage l e v e l s , which tends t o capture the use of 

the d i s t r i b u t i o n system by customers. 

Q. Even i f we d i d t h a t , though, r e s i d e n t i a l 

consumers would probably s t i l l see a higher r a t e , regardless 

i f i t ' s the CTC scenario or the water company scenario? 

A. As I responded t o Mr. M u l l i n s , we haven't done 

the c a l c u l a t i o n , but t h i n k i n g through where the revenue 
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1 impacts are i n terms of d i s t r i b u t i o n revenue requirements, 

2 and, i n the a l t e r a t i v e , the a l l o c a t i o n of d i s t r i b u t i o n 

3 system improvement charge would f o l l o w the same, I would 

4 expect the e f f e c t t o be greatest on r e s i d e n t i a l customers. 

5 Q. I n your response t o an i n t e r r o g a t o r y t o OCA Set 

6 I I I , Question 30 -- and I can read i t ; i t ' s j u s t one 

7 sentence or two -- you said, "The company d i d not implement 

S any cost savings program other than AMR durin g 2003, and 

9 none c u r r e n t l y i s planned f o r 2004 or t h e r e a f t e r . Many 

1 0 p r o j e c t s do, however, have cost savings as an a n c i l l a r y 

11 b e n e f i t . " Can you i d e n t i f y those programs and what the 

12 b e n e f i t s were l a s t year? 

13 A. Well, the response was t h a t we d i d n ' t have any 

14 programs t h a t were undertaken, such as AMR was ki n d of a 

15 massive e f f o r t t o fundamentally change the way we perform a 

16 c e r t a i n f u n c t i o n . I t h i n k you're asking about i n d i v i d u a l 

17 p r o j e c t s where b e n e f i t s may be a n c i l l a r y t o the pr o j e c t ? 

18 Q. I guess what I'm asking i s i f you're able t o 

19 q u a n t i f y or capture i n r e a l terms, you know, how much 

20 savings were a r e s u l t of the program. I mean, I t h i n k 

21 you've done so w i t h AMR, but I'm t r y i n g t o f i n d out i f 

22 there's a t a n g i b l e net r e s u l t t h a t you've been able t o f i n d 

23 or compute. 

24 A. We have no other large programs t o i d e n t i f y 

25 where we've q u a n t i f i e d t h a t . The i n t e n t of t h a t answer was 
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t o i d e n t i f y t h a t , f o r example, i f a computer system i s used 

f o r a c e r t a i n purpose and t h a t software i s no longer 

maintained by the vendor, i t ' s b a s i c a l l y obsolete; we have 

to buy the l a t e s t v e r s i o n of whatever i t i s . I t may include 

a n c i l l a r y b e n e f i t s , i n f a c t , i t may be more c o s t l y t o buy an 

i n - k i n d replacement; i t might have t o be custom b u i l t 

because the o f f - t h e - s h e l f v ersion has moved on and computers 

have gr e a t e r power. So t h a t ' s the ki n d of t h i n g t h a t the 

answer i s intended t o i d e n t i f y , t h a t a n c i l l a r y t o the normal 

course of everything we do, we look f o r the best way t o 

approach i t , and there may be cost savings associated w i t h 

i t , but we don't t a b u l a t e those separately. 

Q. But based on what you said, there could also' be 

increased costs? 

A. Yes, there can be increased costs, and i n th a t 

instance, then any cost savings a v a i l a b l e would tend t o 

m i t i g a t e the cost increase. 

Q. By and large then, e s s e n t i a l l y , you're not 

r e a l l y able t o q u a n t i f y numerically how much you save, but 

you do t h i n k there i s some i n t a n g i b l e b e n e f i t t o the AMR 

program t h a t you're j u s t not able t o capture? 

A. Are you r e f e r r i n g back t o the AMR testimony 

where I i d e n t i f i e d three categories of ben e f i t s ? 

Q. No. Again, I guess what I'm s t r u g g l i n g w i t h i s 

an a n c i l l a r y b e n e f i t . B a s i c a l l y , there i s no number to 
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t h a t . That's something t h a t ' s out there t h a t we haven't 

been able t o capture or q u a n t i f y . 

A. I n terms of the AMR system? 

Q. Yes. 

A. I t h i n k we've i d e n t i f i e d them f a i r l y completely 

i n the testimony. Perhaps you're t a l k i n g about something 

l i k e improved customer s a t i s f a c t i o n the customers would 

experience as a r e s u l t of not having estimated meter reads 

anymore. That one's hard t o q u a n t i f y . I can't measure the 

smiley face on the customer. But we do know from doing 

customer s a t i s f a c t i o n surveys over many, many years t h a t 

estimated meter readings are not something t h a t makes 

customers happy, so there i s a b e n e f i t . I t may be ta n g i b l e 

i n terms of fewer phone c a l l s t h a t we get, and i t may be 

q u a n t i f i a b l e i n terms of some fewer CSRs t h a t would be 

required, but we need t o recognize t h a t fundamentally 

there's a customer s a t i s f a c t i o n b e n e f i t t h a t i s not reduced 

t o economics. 

Q. But you're not t r y i n g t o recuperate smiley face 

revenues? 

A. Recuperate? 

Q. Recoup, r a t h e r . 

A. No. No, we don't measure them, nor do we 

include them i n the f u t u r e t e s t year. 

Q. I understand. The l a s t question on t h i s would 
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be are you a c t u a l l y l o s i n g money by not using estimated 

meter reading? 

A. Are we l o s i n g money? 

Q. Right -

A. I don't t h i n k so. Nor can I say t h a t we're 

ga i n i n g higher revenues by not using them. We use 

es t i m a t i n g algorithms i f we can't access a customer's meter. 

The a l g o r i t h m i s based on p r i o r months' usage. I t should be 

a f a i r l y accurate r e p r e s e n t a t i o n of what t h e i r usage i s . I n 

any event, we do get an a c t u a l meter reading w i t h i n a month 

or two months, or, i f the customer i s unhappy enough, a 

sp e c i a l read i s made and then a revenue adjustment i s made, 

so i t ' s corrected. 

Q. But i t ' s a net push. You don't look at whether 

you're l o s i n g or g a i n i n g any revenues based on the switch? 

A. Not from customers, no, but we do look at the 

cost savings of not having t o take t h e i r c a l l , of having t o 

send a meter reader out t o do a check read or a s p e c i a l read 

or those kinds of t h i n g s . 

Q. I have one other l i n e of questioning, and t h a t 

has t o do w i t h your --

MR. EPSTEIN: And again, Mr. MacGregor, I don't know 

i f t h i s i s the appropriate venue. I d i d want t o ask Mr. 

K r a l l about the r a t i o of employees i n terms of linesmen t o 

customers. Would t h a t be okay today? 
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MR. MacGREGOR: I t h i n k t h a t ' s w i t h i n what was 

thought t o be encompassed f o r today. 

MR. EPSTEIN: Okay. 

BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

Q. Based on your e a r l i e r testimony, we have your 

current r a t i o of linesmen t o households, and t h i s i s i n 

response t o my second set of i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s , Question 8. 

Businesses, customers i n general i s .006 employees i n 

linesmen type p o s i t i o n s per customer. I t h i n k when I 

followed up on t h a t you s t a t e d t h a t number. 

A. And t h a t was a c a l c u l a t i o n t h a t we d i d using the 

number of customers and the number of people i n the 

p o s i t i o n s t h a t we thought s a t i s f i e d your request. 

Q. And from what I understand, you have no plans to 

improve on t h a t r a t i o , i n other words, you're content w i t h 

t h a t r a t i o ; you t h i n k you can d e l i v e r the same q u a l i t y of 

service at t h a t e x i s t i n g r a t i o ? 

A. Well, I have t o say we're always looking, t o 

improve. 

Q. Right. 

A. I f we could f i n d a way to b e t t e r , more e a s i l y 

maintain the e l e c t r i c system and reduce the number of 

linemen, t h a t would be something t h a t would reduce t h a t 

r a t i o . I don't a n t i c i p a t e r i g h t now f i n d i n g t h a t magic 

b u l l e t , but we always -- and again, as p a r t of the a n c i l l a r y 

# 
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b e n e f i t s of other things we do seek to i d e n t i f y those 

o p p o r t u n i t i e s . 

Q. This i s where I'm confused. I understand t h a t . 

I t h i n k t h a t ' s a laudable goal. But you also, -- not 

n e c e s s a r i l y i n your testimony, but i n the company's argument 

note t h a t you need a r a t e increase because you're having 

a growing customer base, which would suggest t o me, since 

you're not h i r i n g more linesmen and your customer base i s 

growing, e s s e n t i a l l y what you're saying i s t h a t t h a t r a t i o 

i s n e c e s s a r i l y going t o have t o go down, and t h a t you don't 

b e l i e v e t h a t w i l l have an impact on your service. 

A. I f you add customers and keep the same number of 

linemen, t h a t a r i t h m e t i c c a l c u l a t i o n t h a t we d i d would go 

down. 

Q. Right. 

A. But there are a l o t of f a c t o r s i n how you add 

customers. I mean, they could be i n high d e n s i t y s e t t i n g s , 

they could be apartments, you could be changing the 

i n f r a s t r u c t u r e i n ways t h a t change the formula so t h a t you 

don't need as many linemen t o provide the same r e l i a b i l i t y 

f u n c t i o n . So there are a l o t of f a c t o r s t h a t go i n t o i t . 

S t r i c t l y from an a r i t h m e t i c standpoint, though, you're 

c o r r e c t . 

Q. Have you conducted any hypotheses, though, or 

i n v e s t i g a t i o n or studies t o examine the impact of, you know, 

4» 
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d i f f e r e n t growth sectors, f o r instance, whether i t ' s 

d o r m i t o r i e s or apartments or r e s i d e n t i a l ? Have you 

a n t i c i p a t e d a model where the growth i s going t o be? 

A. I haven't, no. 

Q. Do you know i f the company has? 

A. The company i s aware of growth trends and 

geographic areas where growth i s higher than others, and the 

nature of the growth i n those areas, so there i s awareness 

and there i s some analysis, and i t f i t s i n t o s t a f f i n g plans 

t h a t c e r t a i n l y look one year ahead, may look as much as f i v e 

years ahead, but I don't believe t h a t there's a 

comprehensive study t h a t would d r i v e back t o the r a t i o t h a t 

you asked us t o c a l c u l a t e . 

Q. I ' l l ask t h i s and then I ' l l j u s t leave t h i s l i n e 

of questioning. My question i s t h a t you do a n t i c i p a t e a 

growing customer base, but at the same time, you haven't 

conducted any studies t o p i n p o i n t where t h a t growth w i l l 

come? 

A. No. We are aware of areas sho r t e r term where 

t h a t growth w i l l occur. Absolutely. 

Q. And where would t h a t be, or can you d i r e c t me, 

say, t o an e x h i b i t or testimony where I could f i n d t h a t 

information? 

A. My r e c o l l e c t i o n i s the Lancaster area, the 

Harrisburg area, are two examples of geographic areas where 

# 
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we expect greater than average growth. I t h i n k Mr. "Woodruff 

might be able t o provide a d d i t i o n a l i n f o r m a t i o n . 

Q. Okay. From what you're saying, though, you're 

l o o k i n g at j u s t net growth, you're not sure how t h a t growth 

w i l l appear, whether t h a t would be more r e s i d e n t i a l , more 

apartment complexes? 

A. No. Again, I t h i n k t h a t there i s an awareness 

of a r e s i d e n t i a l growth i n Lancaster, f o r example, and 

there's an awareness i n Lancaster of the types of 

developments t h a t are planned and the types of challenges 

t h a t they would have. You're p r e t t y f a r beyond my l e v e l of 

knowledge now. 

Q. Well, you know, t h i s i s an extreme hypothesis, 

but i f t h a t growth i s among the Amish and the Mennonites, I 

doubt they're going t o r e q u i r e more e l e c t r i c service, and 

t h a t ' s why I t h i n k i t ' s important t o know those 

demographics. 

A. We haven't t r a d i t i o n a l l y included them i n our 

load f o r e c a s t s . 

Q. The f i n a l question i s t h i s : are you aware of 

the linemen r a t i o of other EDCs? 

A. No, I'm not. 

Q. Thanks very much. 

A. And I caution t h a t we d i d the c a l c u l a t i o n based 

on our job t i t l e s , and i f you have data from others, they 
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may have d i f f e r e n t job t i t l e s t h a t r e f l e c t d i f f e r e n t duties 

and you may have an apple and a banana. 

Q. I t h i n k you're a b s o l u t e l y r i g h t . We found t h a t 

i n the GPU case. 

Thanks. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I don't have anyone here f o r the IBEW 

or the L e g i s l a t i v e Delegation. 

The PA Energy Consortium? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Penn Future? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Ms. Knight? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Where d i d she go? 

MR. MacGREGOR: I suspect her questions r e l a t e t o 

Thursday and r a t e a l l o c a t i o n , r a t e design, although I don't 

know t h a t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Well, I ' l l leave a question mark 

there and w e ' l l go on t o Ms. Polacek. 

MS. POLACEK: Your Honor, I do have j u s t a couple of 

b r i e f questions. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. POLACEK: 

Q. Good morning, Mr. K r a l l . How are you? 

A. Good morning. Fine, thank you. 
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Q. My questions a c t u a l l y r e l a t e t o the discussion 

we've been having on the a l t e r n a t i v e proposal f o r the DSIC 

and how t h a t would work. Maybe I'm a l i t t l e confused about 

how i t would work, because my understanding i s , from your 

testimony, reading i t , t h a t there would be a uniform 

percentage t h a t would be appli e d t o each of the r a t e 

schedules t h a t the DSIC would be ap p l i c a b l e t o , the 

non-69 kV r a t e schedules, and t h a t i t would not be 

t r a n s l a t e d i n t o any s o r t of cents per k i l o w a t t - h o u r r a t e . 

Am I correct? 

A. Yes. And I guess i n answer t o Mr. M u l l i n s ' 

question and Mr. Epstein's, wherever the follow-up was., I 

t h i n k I took i t t o the next step, which you're e x a c t l y 

r i g h t . 

MS. POLACEK: Thank you. That's a l l I have. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Niesen? 

MR. NIESEN: Your Honor, I have no questions f o r Mr. 

K r a l l . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Moody, you're not on my g r i d . 

Did you want t o ask questions? 

MR. MOODY -. No; no questions . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Do you have any questions ever? 

Should I put you on the grid? 

MR. MOODY: Pardon? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Should I put you on t h i s g r i d ? 
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MR. MOODY: No, we have no questions. 

JUDGE COLWELL: You're j u s t here t o watch; okay. 

Mr. MacGregor, based on the questions you've heard 

here today, do you have any f u r t h e r questions f o r Mr. Kr a l l ? 

MR. MacGREGOR: I have no r e d i r e c t , Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Based on the questions and answers 

we've heard, does any p a r t y have any recross? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Hearing none, you are excused. Thank 

you, Mr. K r a l l . 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Go ahead, Mr. MacGregor. 

MR. MacGREGOR: Thank you. Your Honor.. Our next 

witness i s Mr. Joseph M. Kleha, K-l-e-h-a. 

Whereupon, 

JOSEPH M. KLEHA 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. Please be seated. 

MR. MacGREGOR: Thank you. Your Honor, Mr. Kleha i s 

responsible f o r h i s testimony, D i r e c t Statement 5, Rebuttal 

Statement 5-R and S u r r e b u t t a l Statement 5-SR, and i n 

a d d i t i o n the E x h i b i t s JMK-1 through 5, and various aspects 

of E x h i b i t H i s t o r i c 1, Future 1, and the e x h i b i t s f i l e d i n 

response t o the Commission's r e g u l a t i o n s at 53.53. His 
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1 cross-examination i s also going t o be b i f u r c a t e d along the 

2 same l i n e s as Mr. K r a l l . He addresses both revenue 

3 requirement issues and cost a l l o c a t i o n r a t e design issues, 

4 and he w i l l be appearing on Thursday t o address the l a t t e r 

5 issues. He's a v a i l a b l e f o r cross. 

6 JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Mr. Kanaskie. 

7 MR. MacGREGOR: Oh, I'm sorry; I apologize, Your 

8 Honor. I have two r e j o i n d e r questions, r e j o i n d e r testimony, 

9 f o r Mr. Kleha. 

10 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

11 BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

12 Q. Mr. Kleha, i n h i s s u r r e b u t t a l testimony f i l e d 

13 l a s t Thursday, Mr. Morgan, on behalf of the OCA, addresses 

14 the issue of prepaid postage as a r a t e base item and how i t 

15 r e l a t e s t o the company's cash working c a p i t a l study. Just 

16 so the record i s c l e a r , can you e x p l a i n when the company 

17 records prepaid postage on i t s books, and where i t i s 

18 recorded? 

19 A. Yes, I can. The company, l i k e most operating 

20 businesses, w i l l prepay f o r postage, p r i m a r i l y t o the U.S. 

21 Postal Service, but there can be f o r other reasons, too. 

22 That prepayment i s made because a company l i k e PPL E l e c t r i c 

23 sends out hundreds of thousands of b i l l s every month and 

24 there i s postage associated w i t h sending out those b i l l s . 

25 So the prepayment i s made t o the U.S. Postal Service, a 

# 
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postage meter i s established at the PPL o f f i c e s , and as 

postage i s prepaid, i t i s recorded on the balance sheet of 

PPL E l e c t r i c . When the company sends out i t s b i l l s , i t 

draws down from t h a t prepaid balance s i t t i n g on i t s balance 

sheet; f o r example, i f i t had a balance of $100,000 on i t s 

books at June 30 of any p a r t i c u l a r year, during the month of 

Ju l y i t ' s going t o send i t s J u l y b i l l s out t o customers. I t 

w i l l draw down from t h a t $100,000; f o r round numbers, l e t ' s 

say i t draws down $50,000 because i t ' s going t o use up the 

postage meter by $50,000. As i t draws down, by the time i t 

h i t s J u l y 31, when the next balance sheet item i s recorded, 

the balance sheet amount w i l l be $50,000, because i t has 

drawn down $50,000 and expensed i t beginning J u l y 1 through 

J u l y 31. 

Q. So the expense i s recorded on the income 

statement at the time the postage i s a c t u a l l y u t i l i z e d t o 

provide service t o customers? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And when the company performs i t s lead/lag study 

t o determine i t s cash working c a p i t a l requirements, when 

does the expense lead c a l c u l a t i o n s t a r t f o r postage? 

A. When i t would look at postage expense as i t ' s 

been used i n my example, i t would look at the month of July, 

and b i l l s are sent out from the 1st of the month through the 

31st of the month; t h e r e f o r e , i n t h a t 31-day period, or i n a 
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month t h a t has 3 0 days, the midpoint of the month i s the 

p o i n t a t which you would s t a r t the c a l c u l a t i o n f o r the 

lead/lag a n a l y s i s ; and t h a t would look at t h a t p o i n t i n 

time, then versus the time i t takes f o r customers t o make 

the payments t o PPL so t h a t i t gets reimbursed f o r t h a t 

expense. So two separate and d i s t i n c t items here: 

prepayments, where you make the cash o u t l a y t o s t a r t w i t h i n 

terms of i n c l u d i n g an asset on your balance sheet; i t ' s 

s i t t i n g there w a i t i n g t o be used. When i t i s used, i t now 

becomes p a r t of the lead/lag study because you're loo k i n g at 

the expense from the day i t ' s i n c u r r e d , or the midpoint of 

the month i t ' s i n c u r r e d , u n t i l the p o i n t at which the 

customer a c t u a l l y pays h i s b i l l and reimburses the company 

f o r t h a t expense. 

Q. Now, j u s t a couple questions on Mr. Epstein's 

s u r r e b u t t a l on the tax appeals r e l a t e d t o c e r t a i n PPL 

generating u n i t s . 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are any of the taxes associated w i t h those 

generating u n i t s p a r t of the company's d i s t r i b u t i o n or 

transmission revenue requirement i n t h i s proceeding? 

A. No, they are not. 

Q. And does PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s have any c o n t r o l 

over those appeals? 

A. No, i t does not. Those appeals are taken on 
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behalf of PPL Generation Corporation. 

Q. And am I co r r e c t t h a t one of the issues i n those 

tax appeals r e l a t e s t o the proper market v a l u a t i o n or asset 

v a l u a t i o n of PPL generating s t a t i o n s p o s t - r e s t r u c t u r i n g ? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And i n t h a t regard, a f t e r the company's 

r e s t r u c t u r i n g proceeding was completed, am I co r r e c t t h a t 

the company in c u r r e d a $1.6 b i l l i o n pre-tax w r i t e - o f f 

r e f l e c t i n g the reduced market value of i t s generating 

assets? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

MR. MacGREGOR: That's a l l I have, Your Honor. Mr. 

Kleha i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Kanaskie. 

MR. KANASKIE: Thank you, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KANASKIE: 

Q. Good morning, Mr. Kleha. 

A. Good morning. 

Q. I'm Rick Kanaskie w i t h the O f f i c e of T r i a l 

S t a f f . I want t o focus on your Statement 5-R, and 

s p e c i f i c a l l y E x h i b i t JMK-5, which I be l i e v e i s the l a s t 

e x h i b i t i n t h a t s e c t i o n . 

A. I have i t . 

Q. Okay; thanks. I j u s t want t o c l a r i f y a couple 
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t h i n g s . Maybe you can walk me through p a r t s of t h i s . Would 

you agree t h a t net income, f o r whatever p o r t i o n of the year, 

but f o r year 2000 does include some generation income i n 

there? 

A. Well, i t includes income associated w i t h PPL 

E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s Corp. as i t e x i s t e d i n the year 2000. 

Beginning January 1 of year 2000 through June 30 of year 

2000, PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s Corp. was an i n t e g r a t e d 

e l e c t r i c u t i l i t y , generation, transmission, d i s t r i b u t i o n 

f u n c t i o n s , a l l w i t h i n the context of the o v e r a l l u t i l i t y . 

J u l y 1 of 2000, --

Q. I understand. 

A. -- the generation assets approved by t h i s 

Commission were t r a n s f e r r e d t o PPL Generation Corp. and were 

removed from PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s Corp.'s income statement 

and balance sheet. 

Q. Okay. Thank you. So given t h a t explanation, 

t h i s f i r s t number has PPL U t i l i t i e s Corp., which includes a 

generation aspect i n i t ? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. I note i n year 2004, you have an a s t e r i s k , --

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. -- saying t h a t "2004 book income increased and 

net work increased by $90,162 to r e f l e c t the e f f e c t of base 

r a t e increase requested." 
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A. Right. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t the e f f e c t of the base rate 

w i l l occur i n 2005? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . The a c t u a l d o l l a r s w i l l flow 

i n ; however, the reason i t ' s done i n t h i s fashion i s because 

when you're preparing an income statement f o r a r a t e 

proceeding, you need t o know where you stand at your present 

r a t e c o n d i t i o n and where you're going t o stand at your 

proposed r a t e c o n d i t i o n t o make sure t h a t whatever r e t u r n 

you're cl a i m i n g i s accurate. So the f i r s t t h i n g you need to 

do i s , as column one here of the d o l l a r value shows, i s a 

c a l c u l a t i o n of the c a p i t a l stock tax at present r a t e 

c o n d i t i o n s . 

Q. Excuse me; column one, you're t a l k i n g about the 

"Requested Amount" column? 

A. Yeah, I'm t a l k i n g about the requested amount 

here; I'm so r r y . 

The adjusted amount i s simply the same d o l l a r f i g u r e s 

as i n the requested amount, except f o r the amount of the 

r a t e increase, the net income to be produced by the r a t e 

increase, because what happens i n terms of asking f o r a ra t e 

increase, I'm going t o ask f o r an income amount, but I need 

to get revenue. I n order t o get the revenue, I need t o know 

what my taxes are. There w i l l be some c a p i t a l stock tax 

l i a b i l i t y generated from the f a c t t h a t I have income 
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associated w i t h my r a t e increase. Now, the r a t e increase, 

while i n a c t u a l f a c t w i l l s t a r t coming i n the door sometime 

i n January of 200.5, my c o n d i t i o n f o r 2004, f o r a t e s t year, 

t h a t I have t o present t o t h i s Commission so i t knows how 

much i t ' s going t o give me i n terms of an o v e r a l l revenue 

requirement, has t o show a l l of the e f f e c t s of a l l of the 

tax i n f o r m a t i o n . So t h a t ' s what column two here, looking at 

the adjusted amount, w i l l show. Requested amount i s present 

r a t e c o n d i t i o n s , adjusted amount i s proposed r a t e 

c o n d i t i o n s , and the increase i s the c a l c u l a t i o n of the 

amount of the tax l i a b i l i t y t h a t w i l l be generated by the 

tax e f f e c t of -- excuse me; c a p i t a l stock tax on the 

income of the r a t e increase. 

Q. Let me j u s t make sure I understand. You took 

the 2005 number and added i t t o the 2004 number to get your 

adjusted amount under your adjusted column? 

A. No. I f the Commission approves the e n t i r e 

amount of our r a t e increase, we w i l l begin c o l l e c t i n g those 

d o l l a r s by t a r i f f on January 1, 2005. A l l of the 

c a l c u l a t i o n s t h a t are done here are based upon where we are 

i n 2004. I have t o show, and I have t o c a l c u l a t e , my 

d o l l a r s , my revenue d o l l a r s and my r e t u r n d o l l a r s , as to 

where I am on my present r a t e c o n d i t i o n s so t h a t I can then 

t e l l the Commission how much of an increase I'm asking f o r . 

Part of the c a l c u l a t i o n of the increase t h a t I'm asking f o r 
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has t o be a gross-up f o r a l l of the taxes t h a t are 

associated w i t h my increase. The sum of a l l of t h a t becomes 

my income statement, and i f you go t o E x h i b i t Future 1 or 

Future 1 Revised, the income statement associated w i t h t h a t , 

Schedule D-1, 

{Pause.) 

Q. You sa i d E x h i b i t Future 1 Revised? 

A. You can use Future 1 or you can use Future 1 

Revised. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

A l l r i g h t . And you're sending me t o D-1? 

Schedule D-1. 

Go ahead. 

So column 1 from E x h i b i t JMK-5, which i s the 

requested amount, are the taxes t h a t would show up i n column 

5. Okay? 

Q. Uh-huh. 

A. That's my present r a t e c o n d i t i o n s f o r the 

combined T&D operation. A l l r i g h t ? 

Q. Okay. 

A. Column 6, taken from E x h i b i t JMK-2, i s the 

removal of the transmission p o r t i o n of the costs associated 

w i t h t h a t f u n c t i o n , so t h a t we're dealing only w i t h the 

d i s t r i b u t i o n p o r t i o n of the business. Column 7 i s the 

c a l c u l a t i o n of the taxes associated w i t h the the 

c a l c u l a t i o n of the e n t i r e revenue requirement, i n c l u d i n g a l l 
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1 the taxes associated w i t h the amount of the r a t e increase. 

2 okay? 

3 Q. Uh-huh. 

4 A. And t h a t column i s equivalent t o column --

5 a c t u a l l y , i t would be column 8, which would be the combined 

6 t o t a l , would be the d i f f e r e n t i a l . 

7 Q. I'm so r r y ; could you repeat that? 

8 A. Yes. To get t o the adjusted amount you take 

9 column 7, add i t back t o column 5, and you get the t o t a l . 

10 And a l l E x h i b i t JMK-5 i s representing i s t h a t there i s a 

11 c a p i t a l stock tax l i a b i l i t y associated w i t h the amount of 

12 income t h a t can be derived from any u t i l i t y ' s r a t e increase., 

13 proposed r a t e increase . 

14 MR. KANASKIE: I have no f u r t h e r questions, Your 

15 Honor. 

16 Thank you, Mr. Kleha. 

17 THE WITNESS: You're welcome. 

18 JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Mullins? 

19 MR. MULLINS: Your Honor, my co-counsel, Ms. Herman, 

20 w i l l be conducting cross on behalf of the OCA. 

21 MS. HERMAN: Thank you, Your Honor. 

22 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

23 BY MS. HERMAN: 

24 Q. Good morning, Mr. Kleha. 

25 A. Good morning. 

0 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y (717 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



# 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

425 

Q. I have a few questions f o r you r e l a t i n g t o the 

company's claim regarding the c a p i t a l stock tax. 

A. C e r t a i n l y . 

Q. I ' d l i k e t o d i r e c t your a t t e n t i o n t o page 18 of 

your r e b u t t a l testimony. 

A. Yes, ma'am. 

Q. I n p a r t i c u l a r , l i n e s 4 through 7. 

A. Four through 7? 

Q. Yes. There you s t a t e t h a t i n each of the two 

previous years, being 2002 and 2003, the L e g i s l a t u r e 

rescinded the proposed c a p i t a l stock tax r a t e decrease f o r 

those two years. 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Would you agree t h a t i n the f i r s t instance t o 

which you r e f e r , when you r e f e r t o the tax r a t e i n 2002, a 

tax decrease d i d go i n t o e f f e c t but i t was smaller than the 

o r i g i n a l l y proposed? 

A. Right. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And as t o your second reference, f o r the tax i n 

2003, t h a t decrease was rescinded i n whole as p a r t of the 

budget process t o address a large d e f i c i t f a c i n g the 

Commonwealth? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . And as I'm sure you're aware, 

PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s Corp., l i k e every u t i l i t y i n the 

s t a t e of Pennsylvania, u t i l i z e s a mechanism authorized by 
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1 t h i s Commission i n 1970, the s t a t e tax adjustment surcharge. 

2 When there i s a r e c i s i o n or change i n the tax r a t e during a 

3 calendar year, a f t e r i t ' s already been put i n t o place 

4 beginning January 1, e s p e c i a l l y i f i t ' s a decrease, as i t 

was i n the l a s t two years, i t requires the u t i l i t y t o f i l e a 

6 r e v i s e d s t a t e tax adjustment surcharge showing t h a t change 

7 i n the tax r a t e , but having a shorter time p e r i o d over which 

to deal w i t h the recovery of t h a t d i f f e r e n t i a l . So, f o r 

9 example, l a s t year when they rescinded a 1 percent decrease 

10 i n the c a p i t a l stock tax r a t e , the company had approximately 

11 two months or three months over which t o recover t h a t 

12 increase, which causes a s i g n i f i c a n t burden upon customers 

13 as w e l l as i t does f o r the u t i l i t y . 

U Q. And the tax decrease f o r 2004 was implemented 

15 under the new schedule as 

16 A. I t was, but I t h i n k what I was addressing here 

17 i n my r e b u t t a l testimony was the f a c t t h a t there was a 

18 proposal t o use the 2005 proposed decrease t o 5.99 percent, 

19 t o use t h a t as p a r t of c a l c u l a t i n g the base of c a p i t a l stock 

20 tax i n t h i s r a t e case. My p o i n t being made here i s th a t we 

21 have the s t a t e tax adjustment surcharge mechanism i n place, 

22 i t has a s p e c i f i c designed purpose, and the designed purpose 

23 of t h a t i s t o deal w i t h any change i n the tax l i a b i l i t i e s . 

24 Now, i f we include the redu c t i o n f o r 2005 here i n 2004, i n 

25 the rates being created i n 2004, and we have another budget 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



# 1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

3 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

37 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

427 

impasse i n 2005, which we haven't gotten t o yet, and they 

r e s c i n d i t , then the company i s going t o be forced t o change 

i t s r ates i n mid stream or l a t e r t o deal w i t h the f a c t t h a t 

we've now b u i l t i n an a r t i f i c i a l decrease i n the 2004 ra t e 

proposal. 

Q. That d i d n ' t happen i n 2 0 04; correct? 

A. I t d i d not happen i n 2004, but we're not through 

the year y e t . 

Q. I f you f o l l o w your proposal, you would have to 

f i l e a STAS change request w i t h the Commission? 

A. On December 31. 

Q. I f the tax ra t e goes i n t o e f f e c t . 

A. I f the --

Q. I f the tax r a t e goes i n t o e f f e c t as planned. 

A. I f i t goes i n t o e f f e c t as planned, w i t h the 

re d u c t i o n t o 5.9, yes. And the company's intended purpose 

i n a l l instances was t o f i l e t h a t s t a t e t a x adjustment 

surcharge, because our t a r i f f requires us t o do t h a t . 

Q. December 31 of which year? 

A. Of 2004. 

Q. I have one question r e l a t i n g t o your o r a l 

r e j oinder. 

A. 

Q. 

Sure . 

I s i t t r u e t h a t i n the lead/lag study expenses 

are measured from the payment date t o the midpoint of the 
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service period? 

A. Generally speaking, t h a t ' s t r u e . That's not 

tr u e f o r prepaid postage. 

MS. HERMAN: Thank you. 

I have nothing f u r t h e r , Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Gray? 

MR. GRAY: No questions, Your Honor. Thank you. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. McCormick? 

MR. McCORMICK: No questions, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Epstein? 

MR. EPSTEIN: Yes, I have several questions. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

Q. How are you doing, Mr. Kleha? 

A. I'm doing j u s t f i n e , Mr. Epstein. How are you? 

Q. I t depends on whether or not we ( i n a u d i b l e ) . 

MR. EPSTEIN: David, Mr. MacGregor, I have another 

question f o r you, and t h a t i s regarding i s Mr. Kleha the 

appropriate witness t o d i r e c t questions regarding p o l i t i c a l 

c o n t r i b u t i o n s , or do we want t o wait and address t h a t at a 

l a t e r time? 

MR. MacGREGOR: Can we have a moment, Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Sure. We're o f f the record. 

(Discussion o f f the record.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Back on the record. 
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1 MR. MacGREGOR: I t h i n k those questions would be more 

2 a p p r o p r i a t e l y addressed t o Mr. Schadt. 

3 MR. EPSTEIN: Okay. That's f i n e . I w i l l delay t h a t 

4 l i n e of questioning t o Mr. Schadt. 

5 BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

6 Q. Mr. Kleha, I j u s t have several questions 

7 concerning your o r a l r e j o i n d e r t o my s u r r e b u t t a l . That 

8 would be, I bel i e v e i f the company's proposed r a t e increase 

9 would go through, t h a t would be an 8.14 percent increase f o r 

10 everybody i n the r a t e s , a l l 29 counties. 

11 A. That's the average increase f o r a l l customers. 

12 Q. Okay; t h a t would be the average increase. And 

13 subject t o check, are you aware t h a t the Northeastern School 

14 D i s t r i c t l i v e s at 20 percent below poverty l e v e l ? You have 

15 20 percent of the pop u l a t i o n l i v e s at or below poverty 

16 l e v e l . 

17 A. I have no d i r e c t knowledge of t h a t . 

18 Q. But can you accept t h a t subject t o check? 

19 MR. MacGREGOR: I obj e c t , Your Honor. I t ' s not 

20 appropriate f o r -- Mr. Kleha has no way of checking t h a t . 

21 I f he has evidence t o put on, he can put i t on, but we can't 

22 accept t h a t subj ect t o check. 

23 MR. EPSTEIN: Well, t h a t was enclosed i n my 

24 s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, t h a t the demographics are such t h a t 

25 t h a t school d i s t r i c t , 20 percent of the pop u l a t i o n l i v e s at 
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1 or below poverty l e v e l . I f you need t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n , I can 

2 supply i t tomorrow. 

3 JUDGE COLWELL: Well, apparently he does need that 

4 i n f o r m a t i o n , Mr. Epstein. 

5 MR. EPSTEIN: Okay. I w i l l supply t h a t tomorrow. 

6 BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

7 Q. I n a d d i t i o n , subject t o check -- I ' l l supply 

8 t h i s i n f o r m a t i o n tomorrow are you aware t h a t the school 

9 d i s t r i c t ' s p r o p e r t y taxes went up 5 percent l a s t year? 

10 A. I'm not aware of t h a t . 

11 MR. MacGREGOR: Your Honor, I would l i k e t o voice a 

12 c o n t i n u i n g o b j e c t i o n t o any questions regarding t h i s issue. 

13 I'm going t o move t o s t r i k e Mr. Epstein's testimony on 

14 Wednesday when he appears, but because of the way the 

15 schedule i s set up, I had t o go ahead and respond t o i t 

16 today i n the event t h a t my motion t o s t r i k e i s denied on 

17 Wednesday. I should have sa i d t h i s up f r o n t . A l l the 

18 testimony I presented from Mr. Kleha on the generation tax 

19 appeals and t h i s questioning w i l l be subject t o my motion, 

20 because I don't b e l i e v e t h a t the taxes we pay on generating 

21 assets t h a t are not p a r t of t h i s case, and not under the 

22 c o n t r o l of PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s , have any bearing 

23 whatsoever on the r a t e increase and the issues before the 

24 Commission i n t h i s proceeding. 

25 MR. EPSTEIN: Can I respond? 
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JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, you may. 

MR. EPSTEIN: I s t r o n g l y disagree. The f o l k s i n 

northern York County, when they get t h e i r e l e c t r i c b i l l , 

t h e i r r a t e s w i l l go up, and regardless i f i t ' s PPLE or j u s t 

PPL Genco responsible f o r those rates going up, what has 

occurred i n t h a t area i s , because the company d i d not pay 

the taxes, taxes d i d go up, so i f there i s an 8.1 percent 

increase i n t h e i r e l e c t r i c b i l l , regardless of who i s 

responsible, the Genco or the EDC, t h a t person -- and we're 

t a l k i n g about a population, 20 percent of which i s on or 

below poverty -- t h a t person i s going t o have an increased 

e l e c t r i c b i l l on top of increased taxes as a r e s u l t of PPL 

E l e c t r i c and PPL Genco. So what I'm saying t o you i s 

regardless of --

JUDGE COLWELL: Wait a minute. Are you saying i t ' s 

because of PPL E l e c t r i c or because of PPL Genco? 

MR. EPSTEIN: Well, t h a t person i s going t o see t h e i r 

e l e c t r i c b i l l go up because of t h i s r a t e increase. 

JUDGE COLWELL: There's only one company here today. 

MR. EPSTEIN: Right. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I s t h a t the one you're holding 

responsible? 

MR. EPSTEIN: I'm holding t h a t company th a t sends the 

b i l l responsible. That includes PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s . 

When people pay t h e i r b i l l s , they don't d i f f e r e n t i a t e . They 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y (717 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

432 

get one b i l l . They don't pay a b i l l t o PPL EU or PPL Genco; 

they pay one b i l l . 

Maybe t h i s i s something we can -- I can leave t h i s 

l i n e of questioning and take i t up again Wednesday or 

Thursday when they move t o s t r i k e w i t h Judge Turner here. 

JUDGE COLWELL: That would be f i n e ; yes. 

MR. EPSTEIN: That would conclude my l i n e of 

questioning f o r Mr. Kleha. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Has Ms. Knight returned? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Ms. Polacek? 

MS. POLACEK: Your Honor, I don't have any questions. 

I do have a cross-examination e x h i b i t t h a t I would l i k e t o 

mark and enter i n t o the record i n l i e u of cross-examining 

Mr. Kleha. We'd l i k e i t marked as PPLICA Cross E x h i b i t No. 

1. I t ' s the company's response t o PPLICA I n t e r r o g a t o r y Set 

I I I , No. 2. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. POLACEK: 

Q. Mr. Kleha, while I'm d i s t r i b u t i n g things around, 

i f you could please review t h a t and j u s t confirm t h a t t h a t 

i s the response t h a t you provided t o our i n t e r r o g a t o r y . 

(Document handed t o witness.) 

A. I can s t a t e f o r the record t h a t t h i s i s the 

response t h a t I prepared t o t h i s i n t e r r o g a t o r y . 
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MS. POLACEK: Your Honor, w i t h t h a t , I have no 

questions on i t . I would j u s t move f o r the admission of 

PPLICA Cross E x h i b i t No. 1. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Any o b j e c t i o n t o the admission of 

t h i s e x h i b i t ? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t i s admitted. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as PPLICA Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 1 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n , and was 

received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Niesen? 

MR. NIESEN: I have no questions of Mr. Kleha, Your 

Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. MacGregor, do you have any more 

questions f o r your witness? 

MR. MacGREGOR: I have one question, Your Honor. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. Mr. Kleha, you were asked a se r i e s of questions 

by Mr. Kanaskie regarding the c a p i t a l stock tax. Would i t 

be c o r r e c t t h a t the procedure the company employs t o gross 

up the c a p i t a l stock tax t o r e f l e c t the amount of the 

revenue increase granted i n t h i s proceeding i s the same 

procedure t h a t i t f o l l o w s f o r a l l taxes, f e d e r a l and state? 
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1 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

2 Q. And i t ' s the same procedure the company has 

3 followed i n a l l of i t s p r i o r r a t e proceedings i n which 

4 you've been involved? 

5 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

6 MR. MacGREGOR: That's a l l I have, Your Honor. 

7 JUDGE COLWELL: Does any p a r t y have any f u r t h e r cross 

8 based on the questions t h a t were asked here today? 

9 (No response.) 

10 JUDGE COLWELL: Hearing none, thank you, Mr. Kleha, 

n you're excused. 

12 THE WITNESS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

13 (Witness excused.) 

14 JUDGE COLWELL: We're going t o take a short break 

15 r i g h t now. F i f t e e n minutes. 

16 (Recess .) 

17 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ALLISON TURNER: Good 

18 morning, everyone. I'm A l l i s o n Turner and I'm assigned t o 

19 hear and decide t h i s case, w i t h the assistance of Judge 

20 Colwell and Judge Jandebeur. I apologize f o r my lateness. 

21 I t r i e d a new route t o get here and i t d i d not work w e l l . I 

22 went miles out of my way, speaking s o f t l y under my breath 

23 a l l the w h i l e . I do apologize. I meant no disrespect t o 

24 any o f you here. I know th a t the hearing has gone smoothly 

25 i n the hands of Judge Colwell. For the next hour or so we 
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w i l l preside j o i n t l y , and then a f t e r lunch I t h i n k s h e ' l l 

t r u s t me enough t o leave me on my own. 

I understand t h a t we have completed Mr. Kleha and are 

about t o t u r n t o Mr. Spanos. I s t h a t correct? 

MR. MacGREGOR: Yes, Your Honor. Mr. Spanos has 

already taken the witness c h a i r and i s a v a i l a b l e t o be 

sworn. 

JUDGE TURNER: Will you rai s e your right hand? 

Whereupon, 

JOHN SPANOS 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

JUDGE TURNER: Do you also swear t h a t as t o your pre-

f i l e d testimony and the e x h i b i t t h a t accompanies i t ? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: Please be seated. 

MR. MacGREGOR: Your Honor, Mr. Spanos i s responsible 

f o r h i s testimony, which i s Statement 8, h i s E x h i b i t JJS-1, 

which i s the d e p r e c i a t i o n study i n t h i s case, and f o r 

various p o r t i o n s of the f i l i n g requirements and e x h i b i t s 

t h a t r e l a t e t o d e p r e c i a t i o n , and he i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross-

examination on those items. 

JUDGE TURNER: Am I co r r e c t i n my i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t 

Mr. Epstein i s the only person t h a t has cross-examination 

f o r t h i s witness? 

MR. MacGREGOR: I believe t h a t ' s c o r r e c t , Your Honor. 

# 
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1 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Epstein. 

2 MR. EPSTEIN: Thank you. 

3 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

4 BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

5 Q. Good morning, Mr. Spanos. 

6 A. Good morning. 

7 Q. Were you able t o look at my a l t e r n a t i v e scenario 

8 f o r geometric depreciation? 

9 A. I've seen what you put together, yes. 

10 Q. Do you f e e l t h a t there's ever an instance where 

11 t h a t ' s appropriate f o r a base r a t e case? 

12 A. No. I n my mind the geometric mean methodology 

13 f o r u t i l i t y companies i s not appropriate because of the f a c t 

14 t h a t the assumptions are made based on e i t h e r constant 

15 growth or no growth w i t h each p l a n t account, and t h a t ' s not 

16 the case i n assets being added and r e t i r e d i n each of these 

17 p l a n t accounts f o r a u t i l i t y company. 

18 Q. I was t r y i n g t o r e v i s i t t h a t . Would geometric 

19 d e p r e c i a t i o n be appropriate i f a u t i l i t y had a f l e e t of 

20 p l a n t s t h a t were r e - l i c e n s e d or upgraded and, th e r e f o r e , not 

21 being r e t i r e d or taken out of service? 

22 A. Well, t h i s p a r t i c u l a r study t h a t I performed was 

23 r e l a t e d t o transmission, d i s t r i b u t i o n and general p l a n t . 

24 There were no assets such as generation f a c i l i t i e s t h a t were 

25 i n the l i n e of where you're d e s c r i b i n g t h a t , so I don't 

m 
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f e e l , as p a r t of t h i s study, t h a t t h a t ' s r e a l l y a s i t u a t i o n 

we would be discussing. 

Q. I guess what I'm asking i s : i f t h a t were the 

case, t h a t you had a f l e e t of assets t h a t extended past 

t h e i r used and u s e f u l l i f e span, would geometric accounting 

be appropriate i n t h a t instance? 

A. Again, I would not say so because of the f a c t 

t h a t you would not have e i t h e r constant growth or no growth 

i n the assets, because you -- the reason why t h a t would go 

beyond an estimate or beyond a r e - l i c e n s e date would be 

because of the f a c t t h a t assets were added t o the system at 

a given p o i n t i n time when there i s a d e c i s i o n t o make 

e i t h e r a f u l l overhaul or major change t o the f a c i l i t i e s , so 

the o v e r a l l recovery of those assets have been changed. So 

t h a t ' s why I don't consider t h a t methodology t o be 

appropriate even f o r those assets. 

Q. What I'm saying i s , what i f t h a t asset i s n ' t 

m a t e r i a l l y changed but the lice n s e t o operate t h a t asset i s 

extended, could you use the geometric method i n t h a t 

instance? 

Well, I wouldn't use the geometric methodology 

at a l l . 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

That's okay; I'm g e t t i n g t h a t . 

I t h i n k t h a t ' s the most appropriate answer to 

your question. 
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Q. But what I'm saying i s some of your underlying 

assumptions are not ne c e s s a r i l y the case i n other scenarios, 

and what you're saying i s regardless of those assumptions, 

t h a t methodology i s something you would probably never 

u t i l i z e ? 

A. Not f o r d e p r e c i a t i o n f o r u t i l i t y companies. 

Q. Okay. I j u s t have one other question. 

JUDGE TURNER: Excuse me. Hence, from what I've 

heard, those other scenarios don't i n v o l v e t h i s case. 

MR. EPSTEIN: No. 

JUDGE TURNER: They would be i r r e l e v a n t . 

MR. EPSTEIN: I t h i n k so, yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: Okay. You're going t o move on? 

MR. EPSTEIN: Yeah, I have one l a s t question. 

BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

Q. Do you believe the value of an asset i s the same 

i n the f i r s t year of i n s t a l l a t i o n as i n the l a s t year of i t s 

used and u s e f u l l i f e ? 

A. No. The asset value changes based on the amount 

of d e p r e c i a t i o n recovered f o r t h a t asset each year. A newer 

asset has higher value than an older asset i n the sense of 

what i t can do f o r the u t i l i t y . The recovery of each asset 

i s on a rat e a b l e l e v e l , so depending on the s u r v i v o r curve 

and the average service l i f e , there are assets t h a t have a 

d i f f e r e n t r a t e of value based on how o l d they are. 

m 
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1 Q. But t h a t ' s based on a vintage model; you don't 

2 do s i t e s p e c i f i c asset eval u a t i o n , they're categorized based 

3 on t h e i r vintage? 

4 A. That's based on the vintage model f o r the assets 

5 t h a t we reviewed here i n t h i s p a r t i c u l a r study, yes. 

6 MR. EPSTEIN: That's i t . 

7 JUDGE TURNER: Redirect? 

8 MR. MacGREGOR: No, Your Honor. 

9 JUDGE TURNER: Thank you, s i r ; you may be excused. 

10 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

11 (Witness excused. ) 

12 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Schadt i s next, I assume? 

33 MR. MacGREGOR: Yes, Your Honor. 

14 JUDGE TURNER: Good morning, s i r . 

15 MR. SCHADT: Good morning. 

16 JUDGE TURNER: W i l l you r a i s e your r i g h t hand? 

17 Whereupon, 

18 JOSEPH R. SCHADT 

19 having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

20 JUDGE TURNER: I s t h a t the same f o r your p r e - f i l e d 

21 testimony and e x h i b i t s ? 

22 THE WITNESS: Yes, i t i s . 

23 JUDGE TURNER: Please be seated. 

24 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

25 MR. MacGREGOR: Your Honor, Mr. Schadt i s our general 
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accounting witness and responsible f o r statement 2, h i s 

Rebuttal Statement 2-R, and various e x h i b i t s as i d e n t i f i e d 

on the sheets t h a t were p r e v i o u s l y handed out. Before h i s 

cross-examination, I have two or three b r i e f questions by 

way of o r a l r e j o i n d e r testimony. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. The f i r s t of which r e l a t e s t o Mr. Weakley's 

s u r r e b u t t a l testimony at page 2 where he states t h a t the 

company's pension plan i s c u r r e n t l y over-funded. I s th a t 

t r u e f o r purposes of GAAP and SFAS-87, Mr. Schadt? 

A. As f a r as GAAP and Statement of Fi n a n c i a l 

Accounting Standards 87, which i s the p r e v a i l i n g GAAP on 

pensions, t h a t i s not t r u e . PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s has a 

l i a b i l i t y f o r t h e i r pension plan of approximately $75 

m i l l i o n . 

JUDGE TURNER: Excuse me. Can you have him i d e n t i f y 

what GAAP is? 

MR. MacGREGOR: I'm sorry, Your Honor; i t ' s G-A-A-P 

and i t stands f o r Generally Accepted Accounting P r i n c i p l e s . 

JUDGE TURNER: And the other one, SFAS? 

MR. MacGREGOR: SFAS i s Statement of Fi n a n c i a l 

Accounting Standards. I apologize. 

JUDGE TURNER: Issued by whom? 

MR. MacGREGOR: Issued by the F i n a n c i a l Accounting 
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Standards Board or FASB, F-A-S-B. 

JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. Re f e r r i n g t o Mr. Morgan's testimony i n h i s 

s u r r e b u t t a l on behalf of the OCA at pages 3 and 4, where he 

discussed an adjustment f o r l a t e payment fees t o r e f l e c t the 

amount of the r a t e increase granted i n t h i s proceeding, i f 

such an adjustment were made, Mr. Schadt, would i t be 

appropriate also t o consider a s i m i l a r adjustment f o r 

u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts expense? 

A. Yes, s i r . The proposal was t o take the adjusted 

revenue, whatever the r a t e increase would be, and apply a 

percentage f o r the l a t e payment fees t o increase the l a t e 

payment fees' p o r t i o n of revenue. While t h a t seems 

reasonable, i f t h a t i s adopted, a very s i m i l a r methodology 

should be appl i e d t o our u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts expense. 

Q. And I t h i n k the adjustment proposed by Mr. 

Morgan was approximately, i n round numbers, about a m i l l i o n 

d o l l a r s f o r the a d d i t i o n a l l a t e payment fees associated w i t h 

the r a t e increase; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes., i t i s . 

Q. And have you c a l c u l a t e d what a s i m i l a r 

adjustment would be t o u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts expense? 

A. We have. We took the u n c o l l e c t i b l e percentage 

t h a t we've used i n the f u t u r e t e s t year of .655 percent of 

# 
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revenues, and we appli e d t h a t t o our requested r a t e 

increase, and tha t r e s u l t e d i n an increase i n u n c o l l e c t i b l e 

expense of $1,044,000. 

Q. I have j u s t two more questions r e l a t e d t o Mr. 

Epstein's s u r r e b u t t a l . I n f a c t , j u s t one question; I 

covered the other w i t h Mr. Kleha. 

I n Mr. Epstein's s u r r e b u t t a l , he includes a proposal 

t h a t the Commission recommend t h a t the company include a 

shareholder proposal at i t s next annual meeting r e l a t i n g t o 

the c o n s i d e r a t i o n of r e l i a b i l i t y and customer s a t i s f a c t i o n 

i n s e t t i n g executive compensation. Do the company's 

i n c e n t i v e compensation arrangements already contain such 

measures? 

A. Yes, they do. Executive compensation already 

has goals r e l a t i n g t o r e l i a b i l i t y and customer s a t i s f a c t i o n . 

Q. And those r e l a t e not j u s t t o PPL E l e c t r i c 

U t i l i t y employees but also t o executive o f f i c e r s of the 

ho l d i n g company? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

MR. MacGREGOR: Your Honor, t h a t completes my 

r e j o i n d e r p r e s e n t a t i o n , and Mr. Schadt i s a v a i l a b l e f o r 

cross-examination. 

JUDGE TURNER 

MR. KANASKIE 

JUDGE TURNER 

OTS. 

Good morning, Your Honor. 

Would you l i k e t o begin, Mr. Kanaskie?' 
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Do you have cross-examination? 

MR. KANASKIE: Yes, Your Honor, I have b r i e f cross-

examination . 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KANASKIE: 

Q. Good morning, Mr. Schadt. My name i s Rick 

Kanaskie w i t h the O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f . I ' d l i k e to po i n t 

you t o your r e b u t t a l testimony, Statement 2-R, pages 4 and 

5. Got i t ? 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. I guess as a background question, would you 

agree t h a t SFAS-87 and SFAS-88, which w e ' l l t a l k about a 

l i t t l e l a t e r , are accounting treatments, t h a t i s , they are 

accounting standards? 

A. Yes, they are. 

Q. Would you also agree t h a t these accounting 

standards do not c o n t r o l c o n t r i b u t i o n s , p h y s i c a l 

c o n t r i b u t i o n s , i n t o the t r u s t i t s e l f ? 

A. I agree w i t h t h a t . The p h y s i c a l c o n t r i b u t i o n s 

are governed more by the IRS r e g u l a t i o n s , the I n t e r n a l 

Revenue Service r e g u l a t i o n s . 

JUDGE TURNER: Do you cover those r e g u l a t i o n s 

elsewhere? 

THE WITNESS: Do I cover those elsewhere? 

JUDGE TURNER: Yes. 
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THE WITNESS: Well, the I n t e r n a l Revenue Service has 

re g u l a t i o n s t h a t d i c t a t e when you can give c o n t r i b u t i o n s t o 

a pension plan and get a ta x deduction f o r those 

c o n t r i b u t i o n s . 

5 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. And you've j u s t i d e n t i f i e d t h a t 

6 r e g u l a t i o n ; yes? 

7 THE WITNESS: Yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: I s t h a t elsewhere i n your testimony or 

9 w i l l you i d e n t i f y i t again so t h a t --

10 THE WITNESS: We commented upon t h a t w i t h i n the 

11 i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s . 

12 JUDGE TURNER: Which may not be admitted. So what i s 

13 the re g u l a t i o n ? 

14 THE WITNESS: I t ' s p a r t of the IRS Code. I do not 

15 have the Code reference. I'm sorry. 

16 MR. MacGREGOR: We can supply i t , Your Honor. 

17 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

18 Sorry f o r the i n t e r r u p t i o n , Mr. Kanaskie. 

19 MR. KANASKIE: That's q u i t e a l l r i g h t , Your Honor. 

20 BY MR. KANASKIE: 

21 Q. For basis of t h i s conversation, would I be 

22 c o r r e c t i n s t a t i n g ERISA c o n t r o l s the minimum you can place 

23 i n a t r u s t and IRS tax gui d e l i n e s c o n t r o l the maximum? 

24 A. I believe t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

25 Q. Would you agree, under those standards, PPL's 

# 
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c o n t r i b u t i o n i s zero, or l i a b i l i t y i s zero? 

A. Under those standards --

Q. Under ERISA and IRS standards. 

A. Under those standards, our c o n t r i b u t i o n i s zero. 

Q. On page 5, on l i n e 6, a c t u a l l y , s t a r t i n g i n the 

beginning, you say t h a t t h i s pension expense claim i s 

consistent w i t h the Commission's order i n your l a s t base 

r a t e case. 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. You also say on l i n e 6 t h a t r a t e s based on cash 

c o n t r i b u t i o n s can r e s u l t i n dramatic f l u c t u a t i o n s . On the 

basis t h a t I j u s t t a l k e d about, ERISA standards and IRS tax 

standards from your l a s t base r a t e case, would you agree 

subject t o check t h a t your minimum and maximums have been 

zero? 

A. I would agree t h a t since the l a s t base r a t e case 

our c o n t r i b u t i o n s have been zero, but I would caution t h a t 

we are b u i l d i n g up a s u b s t a n t i a l l i a b i l i t y balance, and th a t 

l i a b i l i t y i s going t o re q u i r e funding at some f u t u r e date. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t i n your l a s t base r a t e 

case, you got ratepayer funds as p a r t of your case 

r e s o l u t i o n ? 

A. There was a claim f o r pension expense i n the 

l a s t r a t e case, and t h a t was included i n r a t e s . 

Q. So i f I'm c o r r e c t , you received funds from the 

# 
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1 l a s t base r a t e case, but according t o ERISA minimums and IRS 

2 maximums, no c o n t r i b u t i o n s have been made? 

3 A. Correct. 

4 MR. KANASKIE: I have no f u r t h e r questions. Thank 

5 you. 

6 JUDGE TURNER: Before we leave t h i s , I want t o make 

7 sure t h a t we have the s p e l l i n g of ERISA on the record. 

8 THE WITNESS: E-R-I-S-A. 

9 JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

10 OCA? 

11 MR. MULLINS: No questions. Thank you, Your Honor. 

12 JUDGE TURNER: OSBA? 

13 MR. GRAY: No questions, Your Honor. Thank you. 

14 JUDGE TURNER: Ma'am, do you represent OSBA? 

15 MS. POLACEK: No. I'm a c t u a l l y Ms. Polacek on behalf 

16 of the PP&L I n d u s t r i a l Customer A l l i a n c e . I don't have any 

17 questions. I do have a cross-examination e x h i b i t of an 

18 i n t e r r o g a t o r y response t h a t I ' d l i k e t o i d e n t i f y and j u s t 

19 enter i n t o the record. 

20 JUDGE TURNER: Cross-examination response of what 

21 witness? 

22 MS. POLACEK: Of Mr. Schadt. That one was already 

23 done w i t h Mr. Kleha. I t h i n k we're on PPLICA E x h i b i t No. 2, 

24 and t h a t would be PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s Corporation 

25 Response t o Informal Data Requests of E r i c Joseph Epstein 

i ) 
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No. 3. I've got a copy here; I haven't d i s t r i b u t e d i t yet, 

Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: What I'm looki n g at i s one, PPLICA 1. 

MS. POLACEK: Yes, Your Honor. We had --

JUDGE TURNER: And you're making t h i s PPLICA --

MS. POLACEK: No. 2. 

JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

MS. POLACEK: That was entered i n t o the record during 

the cross-examination of Mr. Kleha. 

JUDGE TURNER: This one. No. 1. 

MS. POLACEK: No. 1 was, yes, Your Honor. Now we 

have No. 2 t h a t we'd l i k e t o mark f o r the record. 

JUDGE TURNER: And i t r e l a t e s t o t h i s witness? 

MS. POLACEK: I t i s a response co-sponsored by Mr. 

Schadt and Mr. K r a l l . 

JUDGE TURNER: So you want t o ask him t o i d e n t i f y i t ? 

MS. POLACEK: That's what I'd l i k e t o do, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. POLACEK: 

Q. Mr. Schadt, i f you could please look at t h a t 

response and confirm t h a t i t i s an i n t e r r o g a t o r y response 

t h a t you co-sponsored w i t h PPL witness Mr. K r a l l t o the 

in f o r m a l data requests of Mr. Epstein. 

(Document handed t o witness.) 
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(Pause.) 

Q. Can you confirm t h a t t h a t i s your i n t e r r o g a t o r y 

response? 

A. Yes. 

MS. POLACEK: Your Honor, I have no a d d i t i o n a l 

questions on the a c t u a l e x h i b i t . I would j u s t move i t , 

unless you believe some a d d i t i o n a l a u t h e n t i c a t i o n or 

e v i d e n t i a r y basis needs t o be l a i d before i t ' s moved i n t o 

admission. 

JUDGE TURNER: Well, he's i d e n t i f i e d i t , but I guess 

I would l i k e a statement of counsel, why do you want i t i n 

the record? 

MS. POLACEK: We want i t i n t o the record because i t 

i s r e l e v a n t t o a c t u a l l y an issue r e l a t e d t o the Sustainable 

Energy Fund, and t h a t i s whether, when l i n e upgrades occur 

i n the PJM transmission system, how those l i n e upgrades are 

paid f o r , whether a l l market p a r t i c i p a n t s pay f o r them or 

whether only the s p e c i f i c people who b e n e f i t from an 

extension do. That's re l e v a n t because one of the issues i n 

t h i s case i s whether ratepayers should fund the Sustainable 

Energy Fund. Proponents of t h a t funding have claimed that 

a l l ratepayers b e n e f i t because we avoid transmission 

upgrades, and our p o i n t w i t h t h i s i n t e r r o g a t o r y response 

would be t h a t t h a t ' s not ne c e s s a r i l y so according t o the PJM. 

r u l e s . 

m 
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JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

Does PPL or any other p a r t y have an o b j e c t i o n t o t h i s 

being entered? 

MR. MacGREGOR: No o b j e c t i o n , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: I t s h a l l be admitted. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as PPLICA Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 2 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n , and was 

received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. McCormick, do you have cross-

examination? 

MR. McCORMICK: No questions. Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Epstein? 

MR. EPSTEIN: Yes, ma'am. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

Q. Mr. Schadt, how are you doing t h i s morning? 

A. Good. 

Q. Good t o see you. I have two questions regarding 

the r e j o i n d e r t o my s u r r e b u t t a l . The f i r s t , j u s t so t h a t 

I'm c l e a r , i s t h a t executive compensation f o r corporate 

executives i s e s s e n t i a l l y coupled, f o r instance, they get 

compensation f o r PPL EU, PPL EDC, i t ' s a l l bundled together 

when they get a. paycheck? 

A. For execut ive management ? 
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Q. Yes. 

A. As f a r as t h e i r i n c e n t i v e comp? 

Q. Yes. 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. And i f I understood you, e s s e n t i a l l y what you're 

saying i s t h a t my shareholder proposal would be redundant 

because there are already goals and o b j e c t i v e s f o r the 

executives as i t now stands? 

A. Yes, t o s a t i s f y r e l i a b i l i t y and customer 

s a t i s f a c t i o n . 

Q. So th a t i t would be l o g i c a l t o presume t h a t i f 

t h i s shareholder proposal was put forward, t h a t i t would be 

overwhelmingly approved? 

A. I'm unable t o opine on t h a t . 

Q. Do you oppose i n t r o d u c i n g the shareholder 

proposal? 

A. I be l i e v e i t ' s unnecessary. I b e l i e v e our goals 

already cover those o b j e c t i v e s . 

Q. So e s s e n t i a l l y , would i t be your testimony t h a t 

you f i n d my proposal t o be a duplicate? 

A. I do. 

Q. I j u s t had a couple of quick questions on the 

AMR. My confusion i s one of a shareholder. I n my annual 

r e p o r t , the f i g u r e I got f o r the AMR work force reduction 

was $9 m i l l i o n . I t h i n k your proposal i s i t would recover -

m 
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- i s i t $8 m i l l i o n or i s i t $8.8 m i l l i o n ? 

A. I t ' s $8.8 m i l l i o n . I believe i n the annual 

r e p o r t , Mr. Epstein, t h a t we simply rounded i t t o $9 

m i l l i o n . 

Q. Okay. Now, does t h a t f i g u r e r e p r e s e n t a t i o n the 

separation of 94 or 106 employees? 

A. The o r i g i n a l separation, the o r i g i n a l booking, 

f o r the AMR severance was f o r 94 employees, and then at a 

l a t e r date we found there were 12 a d d i t i o n a l displacements, 

and we d i d not go back and have an a c t u a r i a l true-up t o the 

severance cost. 

Q. So the severance cost i s only f o r 94, the other 

12 have been omitted from the true-up cost? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Where d i d you f i n d those 12 a d d i t i o n a l jobs? 

I'm t r y i n g t o determine, what were they? Were they 

management, were they union, were they l i n e ? 

A. One minute. 

(Witness perusing documents.) 

JUDGE TURNER: I s t h i s r e l a t e d t o the witness' d i r e c t 

or r e b u t t a l ? 

MR. EPSTEIN: I'm sorry? 

JUDGE TURNER: Can you t e l l me i n the testimony where 

t h i s is? 

MR. EPSTEIN: I t ' s i n my d i r e c t testimony. 
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1 JUDGE TURNER; I t ' s i n the d i r e c t ? 

2 MR. EPSTEIN: Yes. 

3 (Pause.) 

4 THE WITNESS: I'm sorr y ; I r e a l l y don't seem t o have 

5 the d e t a i l you're asking f o r . I don't have the d e t a i l on 

6 whether the remaining 12 employees were management or 

7 bargaining u n i t . 

8 MR. EPSTEIN: Judge Turner, i t ' s p a r t of the 

9 discussion t h a t begins on 5 and then I t h i n k ends on page 10 

10 w i t h labor reductions and work by others. 

11 I t i s possible t o get t h a t f i g u r e , David, or do you 

12 need me t o do a data request? 

13 MR. MacGREGOR: We can handle i t as an on-the-record 

14 data request, i f t h a t ' s acceptable t o Your Honor, then 

15 provide i t . 

16 JUDGE TURNER: Well, i t ' s acceptable t o me i f you can 

17 get i t back f o r i n c l u s i o n i n the record before we close the 

18 case. 

19 MR. MacGREGOR: I t h i n k t h a t might be d i f f i c u l t , 

20 p a r t i c u l a r l y as we go on l a t e r i n the week. I t h i n k there's 

21 a r e g u l a t i o n about on-the-record data requests, t h a t they 

22 have t o be answered w i t h i n a c e r t a i n number of days, and I 

23 t h i n k the p r o v i s i o n i s gene r a l l y made to hold the record 

24 open t o submit them, i f the p a r t y wants t o , but maybe I 

25 could r e p o r t back on t h a t a f t e r lunch. I'm not q u i t e --
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JUDGE TURNER: I'm not f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t r e g u l a t i o n , 

but i f i t ' s there, I ' l l c e r t a i n l y f o l l o w i t . I j u s t want t o 

be sure t h a t i t ' s not a loose end. I f he wants t o put i t i n 

the record, and you're not o b j e c t i n g t o i t , --

MR. MacGREGOR: I suspect the easiest way t o handle 

i t , maybe, we can probably c a l l back and get the in f o r m a t i o n 

over lunch, and we'11 j u s t have Mr. Schadt put i t on the 

record a f t e r lunch, or I can j u s t s t a t e i t f o r the record,, 

would be the easiest t h i n g t o do. 

JUDGE TURNER: Are you and Mr. Epstein comfortable 

w i t h that? 

MR. EPSTEIN: Yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

MR. EPSTEIN: I mean, I can't answer f o r 

Mr. Schadt --

JUDGE TURNER: He's nodding h i s head. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, Your Honor, t h a t ' s f i n e . 

MR. EPSTEIN: I have j u s t two other questions. 

BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

Q. Mr. Schadt, I'm j u s t curious, as I've been 

f o l l o w i n g your testimony, i f i t ' s f a i r t o conclude t h a t as 

PPL continues t o e l i m i n a t e jobs, the number of jobs and 

person hours w i l l be f i l l e d by outside c o n t r a c t labor? Do 

you look t o t h a t t o increase as a trend? 

A. The way e l e c t r i c u t i l i t i e s approach t h e i r work 

# 
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force i s they f i g u r e out i n advance how much work they f e e l 

i s necessary t o be completed i n the f u t u r e year as f a r as 

maintenance and operations and c o n s t r u c t i o n . They f i l l as 

much of t h a t work as they can w i t h t h e i r e x i s t i n g s t a f f , and 

any remainder t h a t they're unable t o get -- any remaining 

work t h a t they're unable t o complete w i t h t h e i r e x i s t i n g 

s t a f f they have t o b a c k f i l l w i t h outside services. 

Q. I guess, s i r , what I've seen i n the data you 

submitted, t h a t over the l a s t couple of years, the number of 

p o s i t i o n s have been e l i m i n a t e d as the number of tasks 

performed by work by others has increased. 

A. I t h i n k more of those p o s i t i o n s t h a t have been 

e l i m i n a t e d are such p o s i t i o n s as meter readers. I believe 

I t ' s not so s i g n i f i c a n t -- I believe the a c t u a l l i n e 

p o s i t i o n s , I'm not sure t h a t applies t o . 

Q. So what you would be saying i s t h a t i t ' s not 

n e c e s s a r i l y a p o l i c y d e c i s i o n t o downsize labor and then 

supplant i t w i t h work by others? 

A. Yes. I'm not aware t h a t t h a t ' s a p o l i c y . 

Q. Are the same h i r i n g standards a p p l i e d t o work by 

others as are a p p l i e d t o your i n t e r n a l employees? 

A. I cannot speak t o t h a t . 

MR. EPSTEIN: Mr. MacGregor, who could speak t o that? 

MR. MacGREGOR: What's the s p e c i f i c question again? 

I'm sorry. 

# 
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MR. EPSTEIN: Do the same h i r i n g standards apply t o 

work by others t h a t are appl i e d t o i n t e r n a l employees? 

MR. MacGREGOR: Can I have a moment, Your Honor? 

JUDGE TURNER: Yes. 

(Pause.) 

MR. MacGREGOR: Mr. Sipi c s can answer the question 

when he appears. 

MR. EPSTEIN: Okay. 

JUDGE TURNER: You sai d you had j u s t two more 

questions, Mr. Epstein. 

MR. EPSTEIN: Yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: And you said t h a t twice, so you should 

be f i n i s h e d ; r i g h t ? 

MR. EPSTEIN: Well, I d i d n ' t r e a l i z e I said i t twice. 

I'm sorry. 

JUDGE TURNER: Yes. Do you have any more questions? 

MR. EPSTEIN: Yes, I do. I'm sorry. I have one 

question regarding a c t u a l l y , i t was a l i n e of questions, 

but I can defer i t . 

JUDGE TURNER: Go ahead. 

MR. EPSTEIN: That l i n e of questions would be, Mr. 

MacGregor, i f you agree, Mr. Schadt would be the appropriate 

witness r e l e v a n t t o p o l i t i c a l c o n t r i b u t i o n s ? 

MR. MacGREGOR: Yes. 

BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

# 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

456 

Q. I j u s t need a c l a r i f i c a t i o n , i f i t ' s okay. I 

i n i t i a l l y asked i n my i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s -- and I don't know 

who answered them - - o n May 24, Set I I I , Question 1 and 2, 

whether or not the company made p o l i t i c a l c o n t r i b u t i o n s . I 

t h i n k there were ob j e c t i o n s f i l e d by the company. Then the 

company and myself agreed t h a t the ob j e c t i o n s answered the 

questions. The o b j e c t i o n said, "By way of f u r t h e r response, 

however, PPL E l e c t r i c has made no p o l i t i c a l c o n t r i b u t i o n s 

during the per i o d . " However, what I found i s t h a t there's a 

l o t of money being made by P o l i t i c a l A c t i o n Committees from 

PPL. 

A. Yes. 

Q. How do you d i f f e r e n t i a t e p o l i t i c a l c o n t r i b u t i o n 

from P o l i t i c a l A c t i o n Committee? I'm confused, because 

there's a great deal of money going through t h a t . 

A. PPL has a P o l i t i c a l A c t i o n Committee, and 

employees are e n t i t l e d t o v o l u n t a r i l y c o n t r i b u t e t o the 

P o l i t i c a l A c t i o n Committee, and then they can c o n t r i b u t e t o 

the candidates as they f i n d appropriate. But i t i s a l l 

employee c o n t r i b u t i o n s , and there i s no company money going 

i n t o t h a t P o l i t i c a l A c t i o n Committee. 

Q. So e s s e n t i a l l y i t ' s a v o l u n t a r y c o n t r i b u t i o n 

from employees t o the PAC, then go t o a p a r t i c u l a r 

candidate? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 
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Q. And i s t h a t d i f f e r e n t from the money t h a t goes 

to the E l e c t r i c Association? That i s a corporate 

c o n t r i b u t i o n ? 

A. Yes; th a t ' s d i f f e r e n t . 

MR. EPSTEIN: Thank you. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Niesen? 

MR. NIESEN: Your Honor, I have no questions f o r Mr. 

Schadt. 

JUDGE TURNER: So have I c a l l e d on a l l the p a r t i e s 

t h a t are present t h a t might have questions of Mr. Schadt? 

Am I le a v i n g anyone out? 

{No response.) 

JUDGE TURNER: I n t h a t case, do you have r e d i r e c t ? 

MR. MacGREGOR: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Thank you, Mr. Schadt; you may step 

down. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Witness Woodruff? 

MR. MacGREGOR: Yes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Good morning, Mr. Woodruff. 

MR. WOODRUFF: Good morning, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Will you raise your right hand? 

Whereupon, 

DAVID R. WOODRUFF 
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having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as fol l o w s : 

JUDGE TURNER: I s t h a t t h e same f o r your p r e - f i l e d 

t e s t i m o n y and e x h i b i t s ? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, ma'am. 

JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. Please be seated. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

MR. MacGREGOR: Your Honor, Mr. Woodruff i s 

r e s p o n s i b l e f o r h i s t e s t i m o n y , which i s Statement 3, and h i s 

r e b u t t a l statement t e s t i m o n y , which i s Statement No. 3-R. 

He's a l s o r e s p o n s i b l e f o r v a r i o u s e x h i b i t s and p o r t i o n s o f 

th e h i s t o r i c and f u t u r e t e s t y ear e x h i b i t . He i s 

e s s e n t i a l l y o ur s a l e s f o r e c a s t i n g and revenue f o r e c a s t i n g 

w i t n e s s , and he i s a v a i l a b l e f o r c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n . 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Kanaskie. 

MR. KANASKIE: Your Honor, i f I may, may I d e f e r t o 

Mr. E p s t e i n and t h e n r e p l y a f t e r he's f i n i s h e d ? I ' d l i k e 

him t o go f i r s t . 

JUDGE TURNER: You may. 

MR. KANASKIE: Thank you, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. M u l l i n s ? 

MR. MULLINS: No q u e s t i o n s , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Gray? 

MR. GRAY: No q u e s t i o n s . Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. McCormick? 

MR. McCORMICK: No q u e s t i o n s , Your Honor. 
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JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Epstein. 

MR. EPSTEIN: I have one question. I t w i l l only be 

one question, I promise, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

Q. How are you doing t h i s morning? 

JUDGE TURNER: That's i t . 

(Laughter.) 

BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

Q. I t p e r t a i n s t o a follow-up t o Mr. K r a l l and my 

confusion over t h a t the company noted t h a t they needed a 

r a t e increase t o help service a growing customer base, and I 

was t r y i n g t o a s c e r t a i n demographics, because e s s e n t i a l l y 

what the company i s saying i s t h a t they can maintain the 

linemen r a t i o t o households as the customer base i s growing; 

however, and I don't want t o speak f o r Mr. K r a l l --he 

was also saying t h a t t h a t may be possible because of where 

the growth i s t a k i n g place. Do you have access t o data or 

have you conducted studies where you p r e d i c t growth w i l l 

take place i n your customer base and what type of customer 

t h a t would be? 

JUDGE TURNER: Do you mean where geographically or - -

MR. EPSTEIN: No, not geographically, because - -

JUDGE TURNER: -- the class of customer? 

MR. EPSTEIN: Yeah, because, I mean, i f the growth i s 

m 
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1 mostly r e s i d e n t i a l customers, you're going t o need more 

2 linesmen, i n my opini o n . Maybe i t ' s a college dormitory. I 

3 understand. That's what I'm t r y i n g t o f i g u r e out. 

4 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

5 THE WITNESS: P o t e n t i a l l y , our forecast model, when 

6 we -- we run models f o r e l e c t r i c heat customers and general 

7 r e s i d e n t i a l customers, so we have t o t a l numbers of customers 

8 f o r those two large r e s i d e n t i a l groupings. The forecast i s 

9 based on the t o t a l number of households w i t h i n our service 

10 t e r r i t o r y , and we get t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n from forecast 

n i n f o r m a t i o n from economy.com, who supplies us inf o r m a t i o n 

12 l i k e t h a t i n terms of households, GDP and other forecasts. 

13 BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

14 Q. What was t h a t website? 

15 A. Economy.com. I t ' s the vendor we use f o r our 

16 economic data. 

17 So we for e c a s t by t o t a l number of e l e c t r i c heat 

18 customers and general r e s i d e n t i a l customers. 

19 Now, the d i s t r i b u t i o n planning engineers, though, 

20 when they look at sub s t a t i o n loadings, w i l l look a t the 

21 loading on i n d i v i d u a l substations, w i l l look at growth i n 

22 regions. That's not r e a l l y p a r t of our model, but we do 

23 compare our growth expectations w i t h them j u s t t o make sure 

24 eve r y t h i n g looks i n l i n e . But they look at the t o t a l 

25 loading on substations t o see where the growth i s occurring, 
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where they need t o do improvements. 

Q. So i f I understand you c o r r e c t l y then, your 

f u t u r e plans f o r growth do not include small business or 

i n d u s t r i a l , but you plan j u s t r e s i d e n t i a l --

A. No. We do - - I thought you were focusing on 

r e s i d e n t i a l . We also do commercial and we do i n d u s t r i a l and 

other. Other includes r a i l r o a d , p u b l i c a u t h o r i t y and 

l i g h t i n g . 

Q. I s there a copy of t h a t data t h a t you could 

d i r e c t me to? I mean the study where you're p r e d i c t i n g the 

growth sector t o be. 

A. I'm t r y i n g t o r e c a l l i f we provided our 

foreca s t s by t h a t breakdown or not. I can't r e c a l l . I have 

t o --

JUDGE TURNER: Do you want someone w i t h the company 

t o check f o r you? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, i f you could do t h a t . 

JUDGE TURNER: He wants to know i f t h a t study was 

already provided. He thought i t had been. 

MR. MacGREGOR: I'm not sure. 

{Pause.) 

MR. MacGREGOR: Why don't we check over lunch? 

JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

Proceed w i t h your cross-examination. 

MR. EPSTEIN: That would conclude my l i n e of 
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1 questioning. 

2 JUDGE TURNER: So you've completed your cross-

3 examination? 

4 MR. EPSTEIN: Yes, ma'am. 

5 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Kanaskie? 

6 MR. KANASKIE: I have no questions, Your Honor. 

7 JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Polacek? 

8 MS. POLACEK: No questions, Your Honor. 

9 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Niesen? 

10 MR. NIESEN: Your Honor, I have no questions f o r Mr. 

11 Woodruff. 

12 JUDGE TURNER: Do you have r e d i r e c t ? 

13 MR. MacGREGOR: No, Your Honor. 

14 JUDGE TURNER: Then t h i s witness can be excused. 

15 (Witness excused. ) 

16 JUDGE TURNER: Why don't we do one more witness and 

17 then break f o r lunch. 

18 MR. MacGREGOR: Mr. Si p i c s , the next witness, would 

19 conclude the company's witnesses, and i t would be an 

20 appropriate time t o break before we t u r n t o the other 

21 p a r t i e s ' witnesses . 

22 JUDGE TURNER: Sh a l l we c a l l Mr. Sipics? 

23 MR. MacGREGOR: Yes. 

24 (Pause.) 

25 JUDGE TURNER: I n case i t hasn't been made before, 
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w e ' l l make an announcement about c e l l phones; t u r n them o f f 

or set them on v i b r a t e . I f you have t o use your c e l l phone, 

leave the room. 

Now, Mr. Sipics, would you r a i s e your right hand? 

Whereupon, 

JOHN F. SIPICS 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

JUDGE TURNER: And i s t h a t the same f o r your pre-

f i l e d testimony? 

THE WITNESS: Excuse me, Your Honor? 

JUDGE TURNER: Do you swear t h a t your p r e - f i l e d 

testimony i s the t r u t h , the whole t r u t h , and nothing by the 

t r u t h as f a r as you know? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I do, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. Please be seated. 

MR. MacGREGOR: Your Honor, Mr. Sipi c s i s responsible 

f o r h i s d i r e c t testimony. Statement No. 1, and he i s the 

President of PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s . 

JUDGE TURNER: I d i d have a question f o r Mr. Sip i c s . 

I don't know i f anyone else does. 

On page 3 of your testimony, at the bottom of the 

page, you say, " I n PPL E l e c t r i e ' s case, i t s 1997 rates were 

set by the Commission's f i n a l order i n the company's 1995 

base r a t e case. Because the 1995 r a t e increase was, i n 

lar g e measure, o f f s e t by decreases i n energy costs 
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experienced p r i o r t o t h a t case, the company's 1995 rates 

were e s s e n t i a l l y equal t o rates established i n 1986. As a 

p r a c t i c a l matter, the company's r e t a i l r ates have remained 

e s s e n t i a l l y unchanged since 1986." Can you exp l a i n that t o 

me? 

THE WITNESS: I can t r y , Your Honor. I n December of 

'94, we f i l e d f o r a general r a t e increase. That r a t e 

increase was granted i n I believe i t was September of 1995, 

and t h a t r a i s e d our general r a t e s somewhat i n the order of 

3, 3.5 percent. However, our l a s t r a t e case before t h a t was 

i n 1986, the Susquehanna I I r a t e case, and the rates t h a t 

were set i n 1986 s t i l l had an energy charge r a t e , energy 

cost r a t e , a pass-through of changes i n f u e l p r i c e s , and 

there were some decreases, net decreases i n the energy cost 

r a t e between the 1986 case and the 1995 case, such t h a t the 

t o t a l r a t e s a f t e r the 1995 r a t e increase were a c t u a l l y about 

the same as they were set i n 1986. I t depends on the --

JUDGE TURNER: So i t ' s a c t u a l l y because of the energy 

charge pass-through? 

THE WITNESS: The energy cost r a t e pass-through 

a c t u a l l y had some net decreases between *86 and --

JUDGE TURNER: So i t was j u s t a pass-through, i t 

doesn't a f f e c t the r e s t of the ra t e s ; r i g h t ? 

THE WITNESS: No. The energy cost r a t e was 

eve n t u a l l y r o l l e d i n t o rates at the l e v e l s -- I don't 

• 
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remember the year now, but the level it was rolled in at was 

lower than the rate that was set in '86. 

JUDGE TURNER; But i t was a pass-through rate? 

THE WITNESS: I t was a pass-through of f u e l costs, 

purchased power costs, net of revenues from sales of energy 

to other companies, but the e f f e c t on 

JUDGE TURNER: So the -- I'm sorry. 

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. I was going t o suggest t h a t 

one of the thin g s we d i d t o make t h i s statement, we a c t u a l l y 

c a l c u l a t e d the rates f o r t y p i c a l customers i n 1986 and then 

d i d the same c a l c u l a t i o n today, and i t depends a l i t t l e b i t 

on r a t e class, but f o r an average r e s i d e n t i a l customer, i f I 

plug i n 900 ki l o w a t t - h o u r s , which i s roughly the monthly 

average use per r e s i d e n t i a l customer, I came up w i t h a 

number t h a t was I t h i n k 17 cents d i f f e r e n t than plugging i n 

the same 900 ki l o w a t t - h o u r s t o today's r a t e s . So i t was 

based on t h a t simple c a l c u l a t i o n . And i t d i f f e r s a l i t t l e 

b i t f o r commercial customers and i n d u s t r i a l customers. For 

the l a r g e r customers, there's a c t u a l l y a decrease i n '04 

rate s compared t o '86. 

JUDGE TURNER: I guess my question i s , i f you're 

t a l k i n g about a pass-through r a t e , doesn't t h a t mean th a t 

you've only decreased the amount of your purchases, t h a t 

you're a c t u a l l y f u n c t i o n i n g more e f f i c i e n t l y ? This i s a 

good t h i n g ; r i g h t ? 
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THE WITNESS: The decrease i n the energy cost r a t e 

between 198 6 and 1995 could have been a f u n c t i o n of several 

t h i n g s , some of which could have included e x t r a sales t o 

other companies, which would be, t o the extent you sold them 

f o r higher than i t cost, you' a c t u a l l y c r e d i t e d t h a t t o 

customers. I couldn't speak t o the exact d e l t a , but i t 

would deal w i t h f u e l p r i c e s and purchases and sales. I t 

doesn't r e a l l y -- I ' d l i k e t o take c r e d i t f o r i t being more 

e f f i c i e n t operations, but the ECR r e a l l y i s n ' t s o l e l y t h a t , 

except i f you ran your p l a n t s b e t t e r . 

JUDGE TURNER: I was going t o say, other places PPL 

i s not shy about t a k i n g c r e d i t f o r being more e f f i c i e n t . 

THE WITNESS: You're r i g h t , Your Honor. Customer 

s a t i s f a c t i o n awards. 

JUDGE TURNER: I don't want t o beat a dead horse. I 

t h i n k I understand what you mean by decreases i n energy 

costs p r i o r t o t h a t case now. You're j u s t s p e c i f i c a l l y 

t a l k i n g about the energy charge pass-through? 

THE WITNESS: That's r i g h t . Your Honor. I f we took 

1986 rates and followed the energy cost r a t e , you would have 

a s l i g h t l y lower r a t e i n "95, and then we bumped i t up f o r 

the general r a t e increase, and th a t r e a l l y turned out to be 

almost the same as they were i n 186; and then, of course, 

they were frozen t i l l l04. 

JUDGE TURNER: And based on t h a t , you say tha t the 
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ra t e s are e s s e n t i a l l y unchanged since 1986. You're j u s t 

t a l k i n g about the energy charge. 

THE WITNESS: That statement r e f e r s t o t o t a l rates, 

Your Honor. The statement t h a t the rates are e s s e n t i a l l y 

unchanged since 1986 i s lo o k i n g at the customer b i l l ; and I 

could provide data f o r s p e c i f i c customer uses or s p e c i f i c 

customer classes i f you'd l i k e . 

JUDGE TURNER: But you're basing i t on the o f f s e t by 

decreases i n energy cost? 

THE WITNESS: We're making the statement on the t o t a l 

customer b i l l , and two thin g s happened between 1986 and 

2004. One was energy costs had gone down a l i t t l e b i t , and 

a second one was t h a t we had a small increase i n o v e r a l l 

r a t e s i n 1995. Those two pieces o f f s e t , r e s u l t i n g i n the 

rat e s t h a t were i n e f f e c t i n 2004 being approximately the 

same as the ra t e s t h a t were i n e f f e c t i n 1986. I don't know 

i f t h a t explanation i s a l i t t l e cleaner. 

JUDGE TURNER: Are you t a l k i n g d o l l a r - f o r - d o l l a r ? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: And not a d j u s t i n g f o r e f f e c t s of 

i n f l a t i o n or anything l i k e that? 

THE WITNESS: No, Your Honor. No. This i s s t r a i g h t 

d o l l a r s , which would be absorbing i n f l a t i o n , e s s e n t i a l l y . 

JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: You're welcome, Your Honor. 
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1 JUDGE TURNER: Does anyone else have questions? 

2 MR. EPSTEIN: I do. 

3 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Epstein. 

4 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

5 BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

6 Q. I ' d l i k e t o f o l l o w up on what Judge Turner was 

7 pursuing j u s t so t h a t we have the proper context. You were 

8 saying e s s e n t i a l l y the p r i c e f o r the e l e c t r i c consumer 

9 hasn't gone up since *86. 

10 A. Yes. 

11 Q. However, i n 1983 the company d i d get a 16 

12 percent r a t e increase,- i s t h a t not correct? 

13 A. Susquehanna I case was then. The percentage i s 

14 probably accurate. I don't know e x a c t l y what i t was. 

15 Q. And i n 1985, there was an 8 percent increase f o r 

16 Susquehanna I I ? 

17 A. (No response.) 

18 Q. The p o i n t I'm t r y i n g t o make 

19 JUDGE TURNER: Let's get t h i s s t r a i g h t . You agree 

20 that there was a 16 percent increase in x83? 

21 THE WITNESS: I agree t h a t there was a r a t e increase 

22 i n 1983 and another one i n 1985. I don't know the amounts 

23 e x a c t l y , but I'm sure Mr. Epstein --

24 JUDGE TURNER: How about subject t o check, 16 percent 

25 i n '83 and 8 percent i n v85, and i f PPL wants t o cor r e c t 
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t h a t on the record today, w e ' l l take the c o r r e c t i o n ; 

otherwise, i t ' s 16 and 8. 

MR. EPSTEIN: I j u s t wanted t o provide t h a t context 

i n follow-up t o what Judge Turner was saying about the cost 

of the e l e c t r i c b i l l . 

BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

Q. The other question I had, I was d i r e c t e d t o 

f o l l o w up w i t h you i n regard t o h i r i n g standards. 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. And I was wondering i f the h i r i n g standards f o r 

work by others i s d i f f e r e n t than the h i r i n g standards f o r 

i n t e r n a l PPL employees. 

A. We don't set the h i r i n g standards f o r our 

co n t r a c t o r s , Henkels & McCoy or Baldwin or t h a t . We do have 

requirements on how a job i s done and the safe work 

p r a c t i c e s t h a t are used, and we hold our c o n t r a c t o r s t o the 

same standards as we hold our employees. 

Q. But you have a b s o l u t e l y no c o n t r o l over wages, 

h e a l t h b e n e f i t s , t h i n g s l i k e t h a t , et cetera, by work by 

others? 

A. T e l l i n g them what t h e i r wages are? No. 

Q. A l l you're concerned i s what the end product is? 

A. Well, we're concerned about the cost, too. We 

wouldn't c o n t r a c t something we could do more economically 

in-house. 

0 
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Q. I guess the p o i n t I'm t r y i n g t o make i s i f you 

can get someone t o produce the same product without h e a l t h 

b e n e f i t s and at a lower wage, you would by a l l means go 

a f t e r t h at? 

A. I t h i n k t h a t ' s a f a i r l y broad statement, and I 

don't b e l i e v e I agree. I l i k e having employees t h a t are 

l o y a l t o the company, have a h i s t o r y there. I n f a c t , i f I 

have a bias i t ' s a c t u a l l y t o have people as employees and 

not as co n t r a c t o r s . We have not h i r e d a l o t i n the l a s t 

couple of years. I would suggest t h a t ' s i n p a r t due to the 

displacements from the AMR p r o j e c t . I'm sure you're 

f a m i l i a r w i t h s e n i o r i t y and how bumping works. I f we would 

have brought somebody new i n , t h a t p o s i t i o n wouldn't be 

there f o r very long w i t h the bumping process, so we've kind 

of d e f e r r e d h i r i n g t i l l we get through t h a t bumping process. 

We're almost through. I was j u s t out v i s i t i n g our IBEW 

Local 1600, the labor union t h a t represents most of our 

ph y s i c a l workers, on Friday, and we t a l k e d about how we can 

go ahead w i t h some h i r i n g plans f o r the f u t u r e , and they're 

reasonably s u b s t a n t i a l . 

MR. EPSTEIN: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: You're welcome. 

JUDGE TURNER: Are there any other questions f o r Mr. 

Sipics? 

(No response.) 

9 
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JUDGE TURNER: I n t h a t case, Mr. S i p i c s , you may be 

excused; thank you very much. 

THE WITNESS: You're welcome. Your Honor. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE TURNER: I take i t i t ' s agreed t h a t we can take 

a lunch break now, i t ' s appropriate, because the company i s 

f i n i s h e d p u t t i n g i n i t s d i r e c t case; yes? 

MR. MacGREGOR: On revenue requirement. We have 

witnesses on other days, yes, but t h i s completes our 

witnesses f o r today. 

JUDGE TURNER: Let's go o f f the record. 

(Discussion o f f the record.) 

JUDGE TURNER: We're back on the record. 

Mr. McCormick stated t h a t there are no questions f o r 

h i s witness, Mr. Ki n c e l . 

MR. McCORMICK: Yes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: He would l i k e me to read h i s testimony 

t o see i f I have any questions. I f not, Mr. Kincel w i l l not 

have t o appear on Tuesday. 

OCA says t h a t no p a r t i e s have any questions f o r Mr. 

C a t l i n ' s testimony. 

MR. MULLINS: Correct, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: And i f there are none, he does not 

have t o appear. 

The other witness i s Selecky,- am I correct? 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y (717 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

472 

MS. POLACEK: Yes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Polacek i s proposing t o put i n a 

two sentence s t i p u l a t i o n along w i t h h i s testimony when i t i s 

put i n by s t i p u l a t i o n , Mr. Selecky's; i s t h a t correct? 

MS. POLACEK: Yes, Your Honor, i n l i e u of cross-

examining him. 

JUDGE TURNER: Okay. That would be acceptable t o me. 

Are there any other witnesses t h a t we discussed and 

I'm not remembering? 

MR. MOODY: Yes, Your Honor. Mr. McCormick f o r 

S t r a t e g i c Energy, scheduled f o r Thursday. 

JUDGE TURNER: No questions f o r him? 

MR. MOODY: No, Your Honor, other than i f there would 

be a question, we would work some s t i p u l a t i o n out w i t h 

counsel f o r the i n d u s t r i a l s . 

JUDGE TURNER: A l l r i g h t . So he doesn't need t o 

appear e i t h e r . 

I s there any other business t o be done before we 

break f o r lunch? 

{No response.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Why don't we r e t u r n at 2:00, which 

w i l l give you an hour-and-a-half. 

MR. MacGREGOR: That would be good. I t would help us 

maybe answer some of the questions we were asked t o f o l l o w 

up on. 
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(Whereupon, a t 12:29 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, 

t o be reconvened at 2:00 p.m., t h i s same day.) 
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AFTERNOON SESSION 

(2 : 03 p . m . ) 

JUDGE TURNER: Let's go on the record. 

Good afternoon, l a d i e s and gentlemen. This i s the 

afternoon session of the f i r s t day of hearings i n the PPL 

r a t e case. We completed PPL's revenues and expenses 

testimony t h i s morning. 

MR. MacGREGOR: That i s c o r r e c t , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: And we're now ready t o take testimony 

from the opposing p a r t i e s . We would l i k e t o begin w i t h the 

O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f ? 

MR. KANASKIE: We can, Your Honor. I believe we had 

OCA'S witnesses f i r s t , but we can. 

JUDGE TURNER: A l l r i g h t . Looking at the l i s t , i t ' s 

t r u e , we do. I'm j u s t used t o t a k i n g O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f 

f i r s t , but I'm very happy t o take OCA's witness. Please 

excuse me. 

Mr. M u l l i n s . 

MR. MULLINS: Your Honor, Ms. Herman w i l l present Mr. 

Morgan. 

JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Herman. 

MS. HERMAN: Yes; Lafayette Morgan. 

JUDGE TURNER: I have t o say t h a t I'm having a l i t t l e 

t r o u b l e hearing people. The court r e p o r t e r suggested t h a t I 

t r y and get microphones f o r counsel tomorrow. There u s u a l l y 
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are microphones here. I w i l l t r y t o do t h a t . I n the 

i n t e r i m , can I ask you a l l t o speak up? 

You are Lafayette Morgan? 

MR. MORGAN: Yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: Will you r a i s e your right hand? 

Whereupon, 

LAFAYETTE K. MORGAN, JR. 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

JUDGE TURNER: And t h a t applies t o your p r e - f i l e d 

testimony and e x h i b i t s as well? 

THE WITNESS: That's c o r r e c t . 

JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. Please be seated. 

Go ahead, Ms. Herman. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MS. HERMAN: 

Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Morgan. 

A. Good afternoon. 

Q. Do you have before you documents pre-marked as 

OCA Statements Nos. 1 and 1-S? 

A. I do. 

MS. HERMAN: Your Honor, two copies of the documents 

pre-marked as OCA Statement No. 1, which includes Schedules 

LKM-1 through 18, and OCA Statement No. 1-S, which includes 

Schedule LKM-1S through LKM-19S, have been provided t o the 

court r e p o r t e r today and were p r e v i o u s l y provided t o Your 
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Honor and t o a l l p a r t i e s i n accordance w i t h the procedural 

schedule e s t a b l i s h e d i n t h i s case. We would ask th a t the 

statements be i d e n t i f i e d f o r the record as marked. 

JUDGE TURNER: They may be so i d e n t i f i e d . 

(Whereupon, the documents were marked 

as OCA Statement No. 1, w i t h 

Schedules LKM-1 through LKM-18, and 

OCA Statement No. 1-S, w i t h 

Schedules LKM-1S through LKM-19S 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MS. HERMAN: 

Q. Mr. Morgan, do these statements contain your 

d i r e c t and s u r r e b u t t a l testimony i n question and answer 

format? 

A. Yes, they do. 

Q. Was t h i s testimony and were these schedules 

prepared by you or under your supervision? 

A. Yes, they were. 

Q. Do you have any changes t o these statements? 

A. None at t h i s time. 

Q. And i f I were t o ask you the questions contained 

i n these statements t h i s afternoon, would your answers be 

the same? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are the answers t o the questions contained i n 

0 
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1 these statements t r u e and co r r e c t t o the best of your 

2 knowledge, i n f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

3 A. Yes. 

MS. HERMAN: Your Honor, I would ask at t h i s time t o 

5 move OCA Statements Nos. 1 and 1-S i n t o evidence, subject t o 

6 any t i m e l y motions and cross-examination. 

7 JUDGE TURNER: Hearing no ob j e c t i o n s , they are so 

admitted. 

9 (Whereupon, the documents marked 

10 as OCA Statement No. 1, with 

11 Schedules LKM-1 through LKM-18, and 

12 OCA Statement No. 1-S, with 

13 Schedules LKM-1S through LKM-19S 

14 were received i n evidence.) 

15 MS. HERMAN: Mr. Morgan i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross. 

16 JUDGE TURNER: Shall we begin w i t h PPL? 

17 MR. MacGREGOR: That would be great, Your Honor. 

18 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

19 MR. MacGREGOR: Thank you. 

20 CROS S - EXAMINATION 

21 BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

22 Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Morgan. 

23 A. Good afternoon. 

24 Q. Could you f i r s t r e f e r t o your Schedule LKM-1S 

25 attached t o your s u r r e b u t t a l testimony? 
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A. Yes, I have i t . 

Q. Am I c o r r e c t t h a t t h i s summarizes the O f f i c e of 

Consumer Advocate adjustments i n t h i s proceeding? 

A, Yes, i t does; t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

Q, And i f we look i n the second column captioned 

"OCA Cost of Service Adjustments," j u s t running down th a t 

l i s t , am I c o r r e c t t h a t the OCA has proposed an increase i n 

op e r a t i n g revenues of $330,000? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . That's consistent w i t h the 

r e b u t t a l testimony of Mr. Schadt. 

Q. And the t o t a l net adjustment t o operating 

expenses i s $6.89 m i l l i o n ? 

A. I'm so r r y ; repeat t h a t . 

Q. The t o t a l net adjustments t o operating expenses 

proposed i n t h i s schedule i s $6,891 m i l l i o n ? 

A. Yes; t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

Q. And i f we look f u r t h e r down, the d i f f e r e n t i a l i n 

r a t e base i s approximately $14 m i l l i o n , which i s the 

d i f f e r e n c e between the company claim of $1,842 b i l l i o n and 

the OCA proposal of $1,828 b i l l i o n ? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And t h a t $14 m i l l i o n , round numbers, would 

produce a revenue requirement red u c t i o n of approximately $2 

m i l l i o n ? 

A. Approximately. 

• 
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1 JUDGE TURNER: Just t o be cl e a r , you're on LKM-1? 

2 MR. MacGREGOR: IS, Your Honor. 

3 JUDGE TURNER: IS. 

4 MR. MacGREGOR: I t ' s attached t o the s u r r e b u t t a l . 

5 JUDGE TURNER: Yes. And are you on page 1 or page 2? 

6 MR. MacGREGOR: Page 1. 

7 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

8 BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

9 Q. So i g n o r i n g r a t e of r e t u r n f o r a moment, the 

10 t o t a l of the adjustments i n the column e n t i t l e d "OCA Cost of 

11 Service Adjustments" would be j u s t under $10 m i l l i o n ; i s 

12 t h a t correct? 

13 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

14 Q. I f you could r e f e r t o your d i r e c t testimony, I 

15 j u s t want t o summarize the areas of agreement and d i f f e r e n c e 

16 here. I f we could j u s t look at the t a b l e of contents of 

17 your d i r e c t testimony, and very q u i c k l y , j u s t running down 

18 from the top, the f i r s t adjustment, p l a n t h e l d f o r f u t u r e 

19 use, I bel i e v e you have accepted the company's a l t e r n a t i v e 

20 proposal t o accrue AFUDC on pl a n t held f o r f u t u r e use i n 

21 l i e u of i n c l u d i n g i t i n r a t e base? 

22 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

23 Q. And the allowance f o r cash working c a p i t a l , you 

24 had proposed i n your testimony a change i n the expense lead 

25 f o r c e r t a i n purchases, and the company has agreed w i t h t h a t 
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i n i t s r e b u t t a l ? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And on customer deposits, the company presented 

an a l t e r n a t i v e adjustment i n i t s r e b u t t a l , and you've 

accepted t h a t i n your s u r r e b u t t a l ? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And on prepaid postage, there remains a 

disagreement between the p a r t i e s t h a t I guess amounts to 

about $42,000 i n revenue requirement? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And under the revenue and. expense adjustments, 

the community a f f a i r s department's expense, the company has 

agreed w i t h your, I bel i e v e , $300,000 adjustment? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And e x p i r i n g amortizations, most of t h a t ' s 

resolved; there's a remaining d i f f e r e n t i a l of about $70,000? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And environmental remediation expense, you had 

proposed a three-year a m o r t i z a t i o n of t h a t expense, and the 

company has agreed t o that? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And s o c i a l programs, as I understand i t , the OCA 

i s proposing a red u c t i o n i n the amount spent on these s o c i a l 

programs per Mr. Colton? 

A. As I r e c a l l , i t ' s not n e c e s s a r i l y a reduction. 
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His proposal was t h a t we look over a d i f f e r e n t time span i n 

terms of p r o j e c t i n g what the costs w i l l be. Mr. Colton can 

b e t t e r speak t o what those costs are. 

Q. Well, i f we look at page 13, l i n e s 7 t o 15, of 

your d i r e c t testimony, am I c o r r e c t t h a t the e f f e c t of Mr. 

Colton's adjustment, which you r e f l e c t e d i n your schedules, 

i s t o reduce operating expenses by $1.9 m i l l i o n ? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

Q. And c o n t i n u i n g down the l i s t , on pension 

expense, the p a r t i e s are i n agreement on t h a t issue? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And on post-retirement b e n e f i t s other than 

pension, the company provided updated i n f o r m a t i o n i n i t s 

r e b u t t a l testimony and you have withdrawn your i n i t i a l 

adjustment based on t h a t data? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And on c a p i t a l stock tax, there i s a remaining 

disagreement of the p a r t i e s ? 

A. Correct. 

Q. And on transmission revenues, there had been an 

adjustment proposed i n your i n i t i a l testimony t h a t ' s now 

been withdrawn? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Looking at the remaining areas of dispute 

b r i e f l y , on prepaid postage, when the company prepays f o r 
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postage, am I c o r r e c t t h a t t h a t amount of the prepayment i s 

recorded on the balance sheet as an asset and not on the 

income statement? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And when the company a c t u a l l y u t i l i z e s the 

postage t o provide service t o customers, say i n using the 

postage meter, then the amount i s expensed on the income 

statement? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And on the c a p i t a l stock tax, there are two 

issues, r e f e r r i n g t o page 14 of your testimony. The f i r s t 

i s the r e f l e c t i o n of the expected r e d u c t i o n i n the tax r a t e 

from 6.99 m i l l s t o 5.99 m i l l s ; i s t h a t correct? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And we r e a l l y have j u s t a d i f f e r e n c e between the 

p a r t i e s here i n the manner i n which t h a t r e d u c t i o n i s 

r e f l e c t e d ; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I n t h a t the company proposes t o do i t through 

the STAS f i l i n g , the s t a t e tax adjustment surcharge f i l i n g ? 

A. And I propose t h a t the a c t u a l r a t e be included 

i n base r a t e s . 

Q. Fine. But i n e i t h e r event, the e f f e c t of the 

tax decrease w i l l be r e f l e c t e d i n reduced r a t e s t o 

customers, under e i t h e r proposal? 

m 
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A. Under both proposals, the r a t e decrease would be. 

r e f l e c t e d . 

Q. And the second issue you deal w i t h i s the 

c a l c u l a t i o n of the c a p i t a l stock tax l i a b i l i t y and the 

i n c l u s i o n of data f o r 2000 and 2001; i s t h a t correct? 

A, That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And you s t a t e on page 15, at the top of your 

testimony, t h a t i t ' s your understanding t h a t those years 

were higher because they included the r e s u l t s of the 

e l e c t r i c generation operations, which are no longer p a r t of 

the company's business. Are you aware t h a t the generation 

business was t r a n s f e r r e d out of PPL E l e c t r i c U t i l i t i e s on 

J u l y 1, 2000? 

A. Yes. 

Q. So i t would be appropriate t o include the 2001 

data because t h a t data r e f l e c t s a transmission and 

d i s t r i b u t i o n only company? 

A. Well, f o r p a r t of the year. 

Q. Well, J u l y 1, 2000 now i s when i t was 

t r a n s f e r r e d . So f o r a l l of 2001, the company was a T&D only 

company. Are you aware of t h a t f a c t ? 

A. No, because when I spoke w i t h the company, my 

impression i s t h a t there were some remaining assets t h a t 

were t r a n s f e r r e d d u r i n g 2001. 

Q. Do you know whether those were s i g n i f i c a n t i n 
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amount? 

A. The ac t u a l d o l l a r amount of the t r a n s f e r s , no, I 

do not know, but again, i t was my understanding t h a t there 

were some assets t r a n s f e r r e d during 2001. 

JUDGE TURNER: There was what? 

THE WITNESS: There were some assets t r a n s f e r r e d 

d u r i n g 2001. 

JUDGE TURNER: Okay. Thank you. 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. And the t h i r d p a r t of your adjustment i s the 

gross-up of the c a p i t a l stock tax t o r e f l e c t the r a t e 

increase i n t h i s proceeding; i s t h a t correct? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. I take i t you're not g e n e r a l l y opposed t o such 

an adjustment, i t ' s j u s t t h a t you already took care of i t 

when you d i d the r e c a l c u l a t i o n excluding 2000 and 2001? 

A. I guess I'm opposed t o i n c l u d i n g i t i n the 

gross-up f a c t o r , the c a p i t a l stock tax being included i n the 

gross-up f a c t o r . 

Q. But you, i n your c a l c u l a t i o n , include 2005 net 

income i n c a l c u l a t i n g --

A. Right; t o recognize --

Q. Let me f i n i s h the question. 

JUDGE TURNER: You can't t a l k at the same time, 

gentlemen. 

m 
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1 W i l l you f i n i s h your answer, Mr. Morgan, and then you 

2 can ask him a question. 

3 MR. MacGREGOR: Okay. 

4 BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

5 Q. Do you have something else t o f i n i s h ? 

6 A. No, no. Go ahead. 

7 Q. My p o i n t i s t h a t you, i n your c a l c u l a t i o n , 

8 include 2005 net income, i n c l u d i n g net income produced by 

9 the a n t i c i p a t e d r a t e increase i n t h i s proceeding; i s t h a t 

10 correct? 

n A. That's c o r r e c t . And again, the reason f o r doing 

12 t h a t was t o r e f l e c t the f a c t t h a t the revenues net income 

13 from the company w i l l increase as a r e s u l t of any rat e 

14 increase t h a t ' s produced by t h i s proceeding. My 

15 disagreement i s how you r e f l e c t t h a t , and I disagree t h a t --

16 I disagree w i t h how the company proposed, and t h a t was t o 

17 include i n the gross-up a component f o r the c a p i t a l stock 

18 tax. 

19 Q. Would you agree w i t h me t h a t the methodology 

20 employed by the company i s the same methodology i t uses f o r 

21 every other item of tax, i n c l u d i n g f e d e r a l income tax, s t a t e 

22 income tax, gross r e c e i p t s tax? 

23 A. Those are taxes -- yes, I agree, but those are 

24 taxes t h a t are on income. The c a p i t a l stock tax has a 

25 component t h a t i s not an income component, and th a t ' s why I 
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1 disagree w i t h the i n c l u s i o n of the component i n the gross-up 

2 f a c t o r . 

3 Q. Now, the c a p i t a l stock tax does have a component 

4 f o r income, r i g h t , 50 percent --

5 A. I t has two components, one i s an income 

6 component and the other i s a net worth component, but i t ' s 

7 not s o l e l y an income component or income based. 

8 Q. F i n a l l y , i f I could ask you j u s t a b r i e f 

9 question about the e x p i r i n g amortizations --

10 A. Okay. 

11 Q. - - a t the bottom of 2 and going on to page 3 of 

12 your s u r r e b u t t a l testimony. The company proposed an 

13 a l t e r n a t i v e i n i t s r e b u t t a l , a f t e r i t made c e r t a i n 

14 c o r r e c t i o n s , t o include a $177,000 a m o r t i z a t i o n , i s t h a t 

15 c o r r e c t , of removal cost? 

16 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

17 Q. And you propose $107,000; i s t h a t correct? 

18 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

19 Q. I t h i n k there i s , at l e a s t i n my mind, some 

20 remaining confusion here. I f you would look at page D-14 of 

21 E x h i b i t Future 1, page 1 -- I can show i t t o you, or i f you 

22 have i t , t h a t ' s 

23 A. I have i t . Did you say D-14? 

24 Q. Yes, D-14, page 1 of 2, E x h i b i t Future 1, 

25 e n t i t l e d "Adjustment t o Deferred Income Taxes." 
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A. Correct. 

Q. I f you look down, I t h i n k i t ' s the t h i r d entry, 

under "Removal Costs," transmission property, d i s t r i b u t i o n 

property, the t o t a l of the 60,000 and the 116,000 i s the 

177,000 rounded t h a t we're t a l k i n g about; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Correct. 

Q. And t h a t ' s shown on t h i s sheet as a reduction to 

tax expense; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And so i f you are proposing a $107,000 reduction 

i n tax expense, as opposed t o a $177,000 redu c t i o n i n tax 

expense, the e f f e c t i s t o increase net tax expense and 

increase the revenue requirement; i s t h a t c orrect? 

A. I'm s o r r y ; repeat t h a t . 

Q. The company's adjustment i s a c r e d i t adjustment, 

an adjustment t h a t reduces tax expense by $177,000. 

A. Correct. 

Q. You're proposing t o reduce t h a t r e d u c t i o n to 

$107,000, so the net e f f e c t would be t o increase revenue 

requirement, not t o decrease revenue requirement? 

A. Right. I t h i n k perhaps as described i n Mr. 

Schadt's, I b e l i e v e , testimony, r e b u t t a l testimony, t h a t 

t h e r e i n may be the cause of t h i s confusion, because i t was 

my understanding t h a t there was a deferred t a x c r e d i t 

balance, and the manner i n which you get r i d of t h a t i s to 
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1 d e b i t t h a t item; and so my treatment was t o r e f l e c t t h a t as 

2 a decrease i n taxes, because the d e b i t would be an increase 

3 i n t a x based on t h a t d e s c r i p t i o n . 

4 Q. I t h i n k Mr. Schadt acknowledged, d i d he not, i n 

5 h i s r e b u t t a l testimony t h a t the i n t e r r o g a t o r y answer was 

6 i n c o r r e c t , t h a t i t was the wrong sign, so i t ' s not an 

7 increase t o ta x expense, i t was a decrease t o tax expense, 

8 and t h a t ' s what's shown on D-14, i s n ' t i t ? 

9 A. Right; r i g h t . 

10 Q. So at the end of the day here, the revenue 

11 requirement should be going up $70,000, not going down; i s 

12 t h a t correct? 

13 A. Well, i t ' s not my i n t e n t t o flow some costs 

14 through t o ratepayers t h a t are not due. I mean, based on - -

15 when I read Mr. Schadt's s u r r e b u t t a l , and based on my 

16 understanding when he i n d i c a t e d t h a t the signs had changed, 

17 I i n t e r p r e t e d the sign on my adjustment t o be i n the 

18 reverse, so i t -- I don't see t h i s as something t h a t can't 

19 be worked out. I t h i n k what has happened here, there's been 

20 a confusion i n the language i n the s u r r e b u t t a l and i n the 

21 data request. At the end of the day, i f taxes are t o go up 

22 by $70,000, then t h a t ' s what i t should be. 

23 JUDGE TURNER: Could we get a yes or no answer to his' 

24 question? Do you agree t h a t i f --

25 THE WITNESS: Yes. 

# 
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JUDGE TURNER: -- you reduce the amount from 177,000 

t o 107,000, t h a t the revenue requirement goes up? 

THE WITNESS: Based on what he described, yes; the 

answer i s yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: You agree. Okay. 

MR. MacGREGOR: That's a l l I have. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Kanaskie? 

MR. KANASKIE: I have no questions, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Herman? 

MS. HERMAN: May I please have a moment? 

JUDGE TURNER: Sure. 

(Pause.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Do you have r e d i r e c t ? 

MS. HERMAN: One question. 

JUDGE TURNER: I a c t u a l l y took Mr. Kanaskie out of 

order, so you go ahead and do your r e d i r e c t , and i f he then 

has questions, he may question. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MS. HERMAN: 

Q. Mr. Morgan, regarding Mr. MacGregor's questions 

regarding e x p i r i n g amortizations, w i l l you need t o make a 

c o r r e c t i o n t o your schedules based on what you t e s t i f i e d to? 

A. I f the company i s w i l l i n g , I would l i k e t o j u s t 

have a b r i e f conversation, and I w i l l then make a c o r r e c t i o n 

t o ensure t h a t the proper amount i s included. 

# 
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rec o r d ? 

r e c o r d ? 

MR. MacGREGOR: That would be f i n e ; t hank you. 

JUDGE TURNER: And t h e n y o u ' l l admit t h a t f o r the 

MS. HERMAN: Excuse me? I'm s o r r y . 

JUDGE TURNER: You w i l l t h e n admit t h a t f o r t h e 

MS. HERMAN: Yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: When can you have t h a t done? 

MS. HERMAN: We can have i t done by tomorrow. 

JUDGE TURNER: W i l l he be here tomorrow t o sponsor 

i t ? 

MS. HERMAN: No; t h a t ' s t r u e . 

JUDGE TURNER: W e l l , t h e n perhaps you can work i t out 

by s t i p u l a t i o n . 

MS. HERMAN: Sure; we w i l l do t h a t . 

JUDGE TURNER: J u s t make sure you've g o t the pro p e r 

s p o n s o r s h i p f o r me. 

MS. HERMAN: Yes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: I s t h a t i t on r e d i r e c t ? 

MS. HERMAN: That's i t , Your Honor. Thank you. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Kanaskie, do you have any cross? 

MR. KANASKIE: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Gray? 

MR. GRAY: N o t h i n g , Your Honor. Thank you. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. McCormick? 
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1 MR. McCORMICK: No questions, Your Honor. 

2 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Epstein? 

3 MR. EPSTEIN: One question. 

4 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

5 BY MR. EPSTEIN: 

6 Q. S i r , how are you doing? 

7 A. Fine. 

8 Q. I'm confused. I s i t your understanding t h a t i n 

9 2001, t h i s was s t i l l not a 100 percent T&D company? I'm 

10 t r y i n g t o f i g u r e out when t h i s became completely - -

11 A. I t ' s my understanding t h a t i n 2001 there were 

12 s t i l l some generation assets t h a t were on the books t h a t had 

13 t o be -- t h a t were e v e n t u a l l y taken o f f . 

14 MR. EPSTEIN: Thank you. 

15 JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Polacek? 

16 MS. POLACEK: No questions, Your Honor. 

17 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Niesen? 

18 MR. NIESEN: Your Honor, I have no questions f o r Mr. 

19 Morgan. 

20 JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

21 Mr. Morgan, you may be excused. 

22 (Witness excused. ) 

23 MR. MacGREGOR: Your Honor? 

24 JUDGE TURNER: Yes. 

25 MR. MacGREGOR: While the next witness i s preparing, 

# 
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1 I do have a r e p o r t on the items t h a t were open from t h i s 

2 morning. The incremental 12 meter readers, t h a t i s the 

3 d i f f e r e n c e between the 94 and the 106, were a l l bargaining 

4 u n i t employees and none were management l e v e l employees. 

5 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

6 MR. MacGREGOR: Secondly, according t o our records, 

7 the amount of the r a t e increase granted i n 1983 was 12, 

8 percent, the amount granted i n 1985 was 8.4 percent. 

9 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

10 MR. MacGREGOR: And then f i n a l l y , the question 

11 regarding forecasts of number of customers by the 

12 c l a s s i f i c a t i o n r e s i d e n t i a l , commercial and i n d u s t r i a l , there 

13 i s no s p e c i f i c i n f o r m a t i o n about t h a t e i t h e r i n the record 

14 or i n the discovery responses submitted t o date. We are 

15 going t o t r y t o p u l l together some summary i n f o r m a t i o n 

16 showing some forecasts of numbers of customers, we're going 

17 t o provide t h a t t o Mr. Epstein i n the next day or two, and 

18 then i f i t needs t o come i n t o the record, i t can as f a r as 

19 we're concerned, subject t o Your Honor's agreement and the 

20 agreement of the other p a r t i e s . 

21 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. That covers a l l the items? 

22 MR. MacGREGOR: I believe i t does. 

23 JUDGE TURNER: I t h i n k we're now c a l l i n g Mr. Prisco. 

24 i s t h a t correct? 

25 MR. McCORMICK: Yes. Your Honor, I'm going t o pass 
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1 the court r e p o r t e r a couple copies of the prepared d i r e c t . 

2 JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

3 MR. McCORMICK: Mr. Prisco i s ready t o be sworn. 

4 JUDGE TURNER: W i l l you r a i s e your r i g h t hand? 

5 Whereupon, 

6 THOMAS J . PRISCO 

7 having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

8 JUDGE TURNER: I s t h a t also t r u e of your p r e - f i l e d 

9 testimony and e x h i b i t s ? 

10 THE WITNESS: Yes, i t i s . 

11 JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

12 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

13 BY MR. McCORMICK: 

14 Q. Mr. Prisco, do you have before you your d i r e c t 

15 testimony and e x h i b i t s , c o n s i s t i n g of ten pages of prepared 

16 testimony and Schedules TJP-1 through 9? 

17 A. Yes, I do. 

18 Q. Do you have any changes or corrections? 

19 A. No, I do not. 

20 Q. You've i n d i c a t e d p r e v i o u s l y t h a t i t ' s t r u e and 

21 c o r r e c t t o the best of your knowledge? 

22 A. Yes, I have. 

23 MR. McCORMICK: Your Honor, I'd l i k e t o have Mr. 

24 Prisco's testimony and e x h i b i t s t h a t were p r e v i o u s l y f i l e d 

25 and c i r c u l a t e d t o the p a r t i e s and Your Honors marked as DOD 

# 
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1 Statement No. 1. 

2 JUDGE TURNER: I t may be so marked. 

3 (Whereupon, the document was marked 

4 as DOD Statement No. 1, with 

5 Attached Schedules TJP-1 through 

6 TJP-9 for ide n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

7 MR. McCORMICK: The witness i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross-

8 examination. 

9 JUDGE TURNER: Let me j u s t cover one t h i n g . I s t h i s 

10 statement already i n the record as p a r t of the agreement 

11 t h i s morning? 

12 MR. McCORMICK: No. Mr. Kincel's testimony w i l l be 

13 s t i p u l a t e d . 

14 JUDGE TURNER: Don't f o r g e t t o move i t i n then. 

15 MR. McCORMICK: Yes. I ' l l move i n Mr. Kincel's 

16 perhaps at the close of Mr. Frisco's testimony. 

17 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

18 PPL do you have cross-examination? 

19 MR. MacGREGOR: I have some b r i e f questions. Your 

20 Honor. 

21 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

22 BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

23 Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Prisco. 

24 A. Good afternoon. 

25 Q. With respect t o your adjustment f o r u n b i l l e d 
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1 revenue, roughly $2.4 m i l l i o n , so the record i s c l e a r , am I 

2 c o r r e c t t h a t t h a t r e f l e c t s e s s e n t i a l l y the d i f f e r e n c e 

3 between u n b i l l e d revenue f o r December 2003 and u n b i l l e d 

4 revenue at December 2 0 04? 

5 A. Correct. 

6 Q. Do you have any opinion as t o why u n b i l l e d 

7 revenue i n December 2004 would be $2.4 m i l l i o n higher than 

8 i t was i n December 2003? What s o r t of f a c t o r s could cause 

9 t h a t , i f you have an opinion? 

10 A. A d d i t i o n a l sales, you know, d i f f e r e n c e s i n 

U expenses, maintenance, employees. I t could be a number of 

12 various t h i n g s t h a t the u n b i l l e d revenues would be higher 

13 f o r . 

14 Q. Weather d i f f e r e n t i a l ? 

15 A. Yeah. 

16 Q. Difference i n number of customers? 

17 A. True. 

18 Q. And i f you know, can you c i t e any decision where 

19 the Pennsylvania Commission has ever adopted --

20 A. No, I cannot. 

21 Q. t h i s type of u n b i l l e d revenue adjustment? 

22 A. No, I can't. 

23 Q. You also propose a r a t e base adjustment on pages 

24 9 and 10 of your testimony, which, as I understand i t , would 

25 e s s e n t i a l l y take the amount of t e s t year a d d i t i o n s , the 

# 
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1 amount of p l a n t a d d i t i o n s the company plans f o r the f u t u r e 

2 t e s t year, and d i s a l l o w h a l f of i t ; i s t h a t correct? 

3 A. Average. 

4 Q. And the goal would be to get an average balance 

5 at June 30; i s t h a t correct? 

6 A. Right. 

7 Q. And I take i t you don't dispute t h a t the company 

8 w i l l p lan t o make those a d d i t i o n s by December 31? 

9 A. No. 

10 Q. And you haven't made any i n v e s t i g a t i o n or 

n challenged the prudence of those investments --

12 A. No. 

13 Q. -- or t h e i r used and u s e f u l character i n 

14 p r o v i d i n g service t o customers? 

15 A. No, I have not. 

16 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Prisco, you need t o wait t i l l he's 

17 f i n i s h e d h i s question before you answer. 

18 THE WITNESS: Sorry. 

19 BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

20 Q. This $64 m i l l i o n i n r a t e base t h a t you're 

21 proposing t o d i s a l l o w here, when would the company be 

22 p e r m i t t e d t o include t h a t i n rates? 

23 A. Next r a t e base case. 

24 Q. I f you look b r i e f l y at the bottom of page 9 and 

25 going on t o page 10 of your testimony, you say t h a t your 
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1 adjustment i s based on a p r i n c i p l e t h a t only about h a l f of 

2 the a d d i t i o n s w i l l be used and u s e f u l f o r p r o v i d i n g service 

3 t o the t e s t year number of customers; i s t h a t correct?' 

4 A. True. 

5 Q. Are you aware t h a t the company has annualized 

6 the f u t u r e t e s t year t o r e f l e c t the number of customers at 

7 the end of the f u t u r e t e s t year, December 31, 2004? 

3 A. True. 

9 JUDGE TURNER: What was your answer? 

10 THE WITNESS: True. 

11 JUDGE TURNER: True? 

12 THE WITNESS: Yes. 

13 JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

14 BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

15 Q. And are you aware t h a t the company has 

16 annualized i t s expense claim t o r e f l e c t c o n d i t i o n s at the 

17 end of the f u t u r e t e s t year, --

18 A. Yes. 

19 Q. -- t h a t i s December 31, 2004? 

20 A. Sorry. 

21 JUDGE TURNER: Your answers should come at the end of 

22 h i s question. 

23 (Laughter.) 

24 MR. MacGREGOR: He knows where I'm going, Your Honor. 

25 JUDGE TURNER: He should j u s t l e t you get there. 
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1 BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

2 Q. And a g a i n , t he same q u e s t i o n t h a t I asked you 

3 r e g a r d i n g t h e u n b i l l e d revenue. Do you know o f any case 

4 where t h e Pe n n s y l v a n i a Commission has ever adopted t h i s 

5 p a r t i c u l a r r a t e base convention? 

6 A. No, I do n o t . 

7 MR. MacGREGOR: Thank you. That's a l l I have, Your 

8 Honor. 

9 JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

10 Mr. Kanaskie, do you have q u e s t i o n s ? 

11 MR. KANASKIE: No, Your Honor. 

12 JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Herman? 

13 MR. MULLINS: Mr. M u l l i n s . No q u e s t i o n s . 

14 JUDGE TURNER.- I'm s o r r y . 

15 MR. MULLINS: No q u e s t i o n s , Your Honor. Thank you. 

16 JUDGE TURNER: She was t h e r e b e f o r e . 

17 MR. McCORMICK: She was k i n d enough t o g i v e me t h i s 

18 s e a t , Your Honor. 

19 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Gray? 

20 MR. GRAY: No q u e s t i o n s , Your Honor. 

21 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Eps t e i n ? 

22 MR. EPSTEIN: No q u e s t i o n s . 

23 JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Polacek? 

24 MS. POLACEK: No q u e s t i o n s . 

25 JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Niesen? 

• 
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MR. NIESEN: Yes, Your Honor, I do have a few 

questions. 

3 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

4 BY MR. NIESEN: 

5 Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Prisco. 

6 A. Good afternoon. 

7 Q. My name i s Tom Niesen. I represent the 

Sustainable Energy Fund. 

9 I f you would, please, t u r n t o page 7 of your 

10 testimony. You've got two questions and answers there 

11 concerning the proposal f o r funding, and I would l i k e t o 

12 d i r e c t your a t t e n t i o n t o l i n e s 9 and 11, i f you would, 

13 please. There you s t a t e t h a t "The Department of Defense and 

14 the Other Federal Executive Agencies support l i f e - c y c l e cost 

15 e f f e c t i v e conservation measures as described i n Executive 

16 Order 13123, Section 203." Now, l e t me ask you, does th a t 

17 mean t h a t the agencies t h a t you're here representing are 

18 o b l i g a t e d t o f o l l o w Executive Order 13123 and s p e c i f i c a l l y 

19 Section 203? 

20 A. Yes. 

21 Q. And i s i t only Section 203 t h a t the agencies are 

22 o b l i g a t e d t o f o l l o w and support, or i s i t the e n t i r e 

23 Executive Order? 

24 A. The e n t i r e Executive Order. 

25 Q. Now, you d i d n ' t a t t a c h the Executive Order t o 

# 
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your testimony. When i s the l a s t time you read t h a t order? 

A. I have a copy r i g h t here. 

Q. When i s the l a s t time you read i t ? 

A. I don't know, a couple weeks ago, two weeks ago, 

three. 

Q. You read i t before your testimony was 

d i s t r i b u t e d ? 

A. Before i t was d i s t r i b u t e d ? 

Q. Yes. 

A. Yes. 

Q. I s the Department of Defense a Federal Executive 

Agency? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

Q. Now, l e t me ask you then t o t u r n , since you have 

the order there -- l e t me ask you, f i r s t of a l l , have there 

been any amendments or changes t o t h i s p a r t i c u l a r Executive 

Order since 1999? 

• JUDGE TURNER: Since 1999? 

MR. NIESEN: Yes. 

BY MR. NIESEN: 

Q. I t was issued i n 1999; correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Have there been any changes or amendments since 

t h a t time, t o your knowledge? 

A. Not t o my knowledge. 
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Q. Now, i f you would look, please, a t Section --

you have the order there -- Section 605. I t ' s e n t i t l e d 

"Amendments t o Federal Regulations." 

A. Okay. 

Q. Do you have i t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. "The f e d e r a l a c q u i s i t i o n r e g u l a t i o n s and other 

f e d e r a l r e g u l a t i o n s s h a l l be amended t o r e f l e c t changes made 

by t h i s order, i n c l u d i n g an amendment t o f a c i l i t a t e agency 

purchases of e l e c t r i c i t y from renewable energy sources." 

Did I read t h a t c o r r e c t l y ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. To your knowledge, have there been changes to 

these p a r t i c u l a r r e g u l a t i o n s t o f a c i l i t a t e purchases from 

renewable energy sources? 

A. I assume they were. 

Q. But you don't know i f they were or not? 

A. Sure, there's been ongoing p r a c t i c e s , yeah, 

throughout the 

Q. So t o your knowledge --

JUDGE TURNER: Excuse me; h i s question was do you 

know whether they've been changed or not. 

Is t h a t correct? 

MR. NIESEN: Yes, t h a t ' s what I asked. 

JUDGE TURNER: And f i r s t you sai d you d i d n ' t know? 
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1 THE WITNESS: I thought he said was there amendments 

2 t o the r e g u l a t i o n . 

3 BY MR. NIESEN: 

4 Q. I d i d . I t seems t o me t h a t Section 605 

5 contemplates c e r t a i n amendments t o c e r t a i n r e g u l a t i o n s t o 

6 f a c i l i t a t e agency purchases of e l e c t r i c i t y from renewable 

7 energy sources. I'm r e a l l y asking you, were those 

8 amendments made, t o your knowledge? 

9 A. I do not know i f the amendments were made. 

10 MR. NIESEN: Thank you. That's a l l I have. 

11 JUDGE TURNER: The answer i s you do not know; r i g h t ? 

12 THE WITNESS: I f agencies changed the r e g u l a t i o n s . 

13 JUDGE TURNER: A l l r i g h t . And what you're saying, 

14 Mr. Niesen, i s t h a t there's no copy of t h i s Executive Order 

15 w i t h the testimony? 

16 MR. NIESEN: I'm sorry, Your Honor? 

17 JUDGE TURNER: There's no copy of the Executive Order 

18 w i t h the testimony? 

19 MR. NIESEN: I don't believe there i s , no. 

20 THE WITNESS: No, there i s n ' t . 

21 MR. NIESEN: However, i t i s attached as Attachment B 

22 t o Dr. Tuffey's testimony. Dr. Tuffey w i l l t e s t i f y --

23 JUDGE TURNER: So i t i s i n the record? 

24 MR. NIESEN: I t w i l l be, yes. 

25 JUDGE TURNER: W i l l be; okay. Thank you. 
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J MR. NIESEN; Thank you. 

2 JUDGE TURNER: Do you have any r e d i r e c t , Mr. 

3 McCormick? 

4 MR. McCORMICK: Two items. Your Honor, I have copies 

5 of the Executive Order, i f Your Honor wishes t o have them i n 

6 i n a d d i t i o n t o the copy t h a t i s attached t o Mr. Tuffey's 

7 testimony. Since he already has i t i n , I don't r e a l l y know 

8 t h a t there's a great -- I mean since he has i t i n h i s f i l e d 

9 d i r e c t , I don't know t h a t there's a great deal of need t o 

10 have an a d d i t i o n a l copy of t h a t same Executive Order. 

11 JUDGE TURNER: I ' l l leave t h a t up t o you. We're 

12 going t o have a copy i n , but i f you want t o have a copy w i t h 

13 h i s testimony, I ' l l accept i t . 

14 MR. McCORMICK: I guess I ' l l go w i t h the one tha t ' s 

15 already been f i l e d and so on. I do have a couple of 

16 r e d i r e c t questions . 

17 JUDGE TURNER: Please go ahead. 

18 REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

19 BY MR. McCORMICK: 

20 Q. Mr. Prisco, i n discussing u n b i l l e d revenues w i t h 

21 Mr. MacGregor, am I co r r e c t t h a t the company selected the 

22 t e s t year and the sales volumes t h a t would r e s u l t i n the 

23 revenues t h a t i t ' s p r o j e c t i n g i n i t s f u t u r e t e s t year? 

24 A. Correct; yes. 

25 Q. I n a d d i t i o n t o t h a t , do you f i r s t of a l l , you 

0 
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have a copy of the Executive Order w i t h you? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. I n the various other sections, l e t ' s say Section 

-- you mentioned Section 2 03. How about Section, say, 201 , 

do l i f e - c y c l e costs apply as a c r i t e r i a f o r agencies i n th a t 

section? 

A. Yes, i n a l l the sections throughout the 

Executive Order. 

Q. And you do not know -- I bel i e v e i n response t o 

the Judge t h a t you i n d i c a t e d t h a t you d i d not know of any 

s p e c i f i c agency changes; even though they might be 

authorized t o make changes f o r purchase of renewable energy 

sources, t h a t you do not pe r s o n a l l y know of any changes t h a t 

have been made? 

A. That's c o r r e c t ; I do not know of any changes t o 

r e g u l a t i o n s . 

JUDGE TURNER: That was i n response t o Mr. Niesen, 

not i n response t o me. 

MR. McCORMICK: I stand corrected, Your Honor. 

That's a l l the r e d i r e c t I have, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: A l l r i g h t . 

MR. McCORMICK: I ' d l i k e t o move DOD Statement No.. 1, 

Mr. Frisco's prepared d i r e c t testimony, i n t o the record. 

And then I would l i k e t o mark Mr. Kincel's d i r e c t testimony 

as DOD Statement No. 2 and also move i t i n t o the record as 

0 
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s t i p u l a t e d testimony. 

JUDGE TURNER: Let's f i r s t of a l l discharge Mr. 

Prisco. 

You may leave the stand. We don't have any more 

questions f o r you. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Statement 1 i s moved i n . 

MR. McCORMICK: Thank you, Your Honor. 

(Whereupon, the document marked 

as DOD Statement No. 1, w i t h 

Attached Schedules TJP-1 through 

TJP-9 was received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Statement 2 of Mr. Kinc e l you want t o 

move i n on s t i p u l a t i o n ? 

MR. McCORMICK: On s t i p u l a t i o n . As f a r as I know, 

unless Your Honor has cross-examination, there's no counsel 

who have i n d i c a t e d t h a t they have any cross at a l l f o r 

Mr. K i n c e l . 

JUDGE TURNER: I'm not going t o ask you t o b r i n g him 

here since there's no cross-examination, but d i d you give 

copies of the statement t o --

MR. McCORMICK: A l l the p a r t i e s , --

JUDGE TURNER: -- the court r e p o r t e r ? 

MR. McCORMICK: -- and I w i l l provide the court 

r e p o r t e r w i t h copies of Mr. Kincel's testimony. 

# 
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JUDGE TURNER: Am I co r r e c t t h a t the s t i p u l a t i o n was 

worked out i n the e a r l y p a r t of t h i s morning's' hearings? 

MR. McCORMICK: Yes, Your Honor. We worked t h a t out. 

There was a p o l l i n g of counsel by Judge Colwell t h i s 

morning, and no one i n d i c a t e d any questions f o r Mr. Kincel 

on e i t h e r h i s cost of c a p i t a l testimony or h i s r a t e design 

testimony. 

JUDGE TURNER: So i t i s t o be admitted as sworn 

testimony; i s t h a t correct? 

MR. McCORMICK: Yes, Your Honor; yes. And there i s 

an a f f i d a v i t attached t o the testimony as f i l e d . 

JUDGE TURNER: A l l r i g h t . I n t h a t case, i t may be so 

admitted, unless any counsel has any objection? 

MR. MacGREGOR: No o b j e c t i o n . 

JUDGE TURNER: Fine. Would you present two copies t o 

the court r e p o r t e r then? 

MR. McCORMICK: Thank you. Your Honor. That's a l l I 

have. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as DOD Statement No. 2, with 

attached Exhibits KLK-1 through 

KLK-15 for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n , and was 

received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Weakley i s next; i s t h a t correct? 

MR. McCORMICK: Yes, Your Honor. 

• 
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1 JUDGE TURNER: Good afternoon, Mr. Weakley. 

2 MR. WEAKLEY: Good afternoon. 

3 JUDGE TURNER: Can I swear you i n , please? W i l l you 

4 r a i s e your r i g h t hand? 

5 Whereupon, 

6 CHARLES T. WEAKLEY, I I I 

7 having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

8 JUDGE TURNER: And does t h a t apply also t o your pre-

9 f i l e d statement and e x h i b i t s ? 

10 THE WITNESS: Yes. 

11 JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. Please be seated. 

12 Mr. Kanaskie -

13 MR. KANASKIE: Thank you, Your Honor. 

14 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

15 BY MR. KANASKIE: 

16 Q. Mr. Weakley, could you please s t a t e your name 

17 and p o s i t i o n f o r the record? 

18 A. My name i s Charles T. Weakley, I I I . My p o s i t i o n 

19 i s a F i n a n c i a l Analyst i n the O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f . 

20 Q. Mr. Weakley, have you prepared w r i t t e n testimony 

21 and e x h i b i t s f o r the purpose of t h i s proceeding? 

22 A. Yes, I have. 

23 MR. KANASKIE: Your Honor, I p r e v i o u s l y d i s t r i b u t e d 

24 t o the p a r t i e s , the court r e p o r t e r and t o y o u r s e l f three 

25 documents t h a t have been p r e l i m i n a r i l y i d e n t i f i e d as OTS 
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Statement No. 2, the Di r e c t Testimony of Charles T. Weakley, 

OTS E x h i b i t No. 2, the E x h i b i t t o Accompany the Di r e c t 

Testimony of Mr. Weakley, as w e l l as OTS Statement No. 2-SR, 

representing the s u r r e b u t t a l testimony of Mr. Weakley. At 

t h i s time, Your Honor, I ask they be marked f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

JUDGE TURNER: They may be so marked. 

MR. KANASKIE: Thank you, Your Honor. 

(Whereupon, the documents were marked 

as OTS Statements Nos. 2 and 2-SR 

and OTS E x h i b i t No. 2 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. KANASKIE: 

Q. Mr. Weakley, do you have the documents that I 

j u s t referenced i n f r o n t of you? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Do these documents contain your d i r e c t testimony 

and accompanying e x h i b i t , as w e l l as your s u r r e b u t t a l 

testimony? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Were these documents prepared by you or under 

your d i r e c t supervision? 

A. Yes, they were. 

Q. Do you have any changes or co r r e c t i o n s t o make 

t o the documents at t h i s time? 

• 
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A. Yes. I've prepared an e r r a t a sheet t h a t I 

be l i e v e was d i s t r i b u t e d t o a l l the p a r t i e s , and I'd l i k e 

t h a t attached t o the testimony. 

MR. KANASKIE: Your Honor, I p r e v i o u s l y d i s t r i b u t e d 

to the court r e p o r t e r , as w e l l as t o y o u r s e l f , OTS Statement 

No. 2 Err a t a Sheet, representing Mr. Weakley's co r r e c t i o n s 

and updates. I endeavored t o d i s t r i b u t e i t t o as many 

counsel as I could f i n d . I have a d d i t i o n a l copies f o r any 

p a r t i e s t h a t don't have i t and so desire. We'd l i k e t o 

at t a c h t h a t t o Mr. Weakley's testimony. 

JUDGE TURNER: And you gave copies of t h i s t o the 

court reporter? 

MR. KANASKIE: Pardon me? 

JUDGE TURNER: You gave copies t o the court reporter? 

MR. KANASKIE: Yes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: A l l r i g h t . I t h i n k t h a t t h a t ' s good 

i f i t ' s going t o be attached t o the testimony. I guess we 

might describe i t a l i t t l e b i t . There are 16 changes t o the 

statement and three changes t o the e x h i b i t , and anybody who 

wishes t o read the e x h i b i t or the statement w i l l have these 

changes w i t h i t when they get to i t . Okay? 

MR. KANASKIE: Yes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Did you ask me t o mark t h i s , or admit 

i t ? I've l o s t your t r a i n here. 

MR. KANASKIE: Well, Your Honor, we've p r e l i m i n a r i l y 
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marked Mr. Weakley's Statement No. 2, and I would l i k e t o 

make note t h a t t h i s w i l l be attached. 

JUDGE TURNER: A l l r i g h t . 

So we could consider i t marked f o r MR. KANASKIE 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n also 

JUDGE TURNER 

MR. KANASKIE 

Okay. I t i s so marked. 

Thank you, Your Honor. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as OTS Statement No. 2 Errata Sheet 

and OTS E x h i b i t No. 2 Errata Sheet 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. KANASKIE: 

Q. Mr. Weakley, w i t h the sheet t h a t ' s been 

d i s t r i b u t e d and j u s t discussed, i f I were t o ask you the 

questions contained i n your d i r e c t testimony and your 

s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, would your answers be the same? 

A. Yes, they would. 

Q. Would these answers be tru e and co r r e c t t o the 

best of your knowledge and b e l i e f ? • 

A. Yes. 

MR. KANASKIE: Your Honor, at t h i s time I request 

t h a t the documents t h a t have been p r e l i m i n a r i l y i d e n t i f i e d 

be admitted i n t o the record, subject t o t i m e l y motions t o 

s t r i k e and cross-examination by the other p a r t i e s . 

JUDGE TURNER: Are there any other p a r t i e s who need 

0 
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copies of t h i s e r r a t a sheet? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Are a l l of you prepared t o cross-

examine on the e x h i b i t as changed by t h i s e r r a t a sheet? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE TURNER: So you can make him a v a i l a b l e f o r 

cross-examination? 

MR. KANASKIE: Mr. Weakley i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross-

examination. Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: PPL? 

MR. MacGREGOR: Thank you, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Weakley. 

A. Good afternoon. 

Q. At pages 3 t o 7 of your d i r e c t testimony, you 

o r i g i n a l l y discussed the company's claim f o r other post-

employment b e n e f i t s recorded pursuant t o Statement of 

Fi n a n c i a l Accounting Standard 106; i s t h a t correct? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And your o r i g i n a l adjustment was roughly f o r 

$4 m i l l i o n ? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And t h a t has been withdrawn based upon an update 

provided by the company i n i t s r e b u t t a l testimony? 
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A. Yes. I t ' s discussed i n my s u r r e b u t t a l . 

Q. At pages 7 t o 14 of your testimony, d i r e c t , you 

discuss the pension cost issue. And j u s t summarizing, as I 

understand i t , the company's claim f o r pension expense i s 

based on the expense recorded on i t s books f o r accounting 

purposes pursuant t o SFAS-87, while you b e l i e v e t h a t the 

appropriate ratemaking claim should be based on a cash 

basis, based on the cash c o n t r i b u t i o n s t o the pension plan; 

i s t h a t correct? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Do you have any q u a r r e l w i t h or dispute w i t h the 

company's accounting f o r pension expense and the expense 

recorded on i t s income statement pursuant t o SFAS-87? 

A. No. The company i s r e q u i r e d to make c e r t a i n 

c a l c u l a t i o n s according t o FAS-87; however, the a c t u a r i a l 

r e p o r t d i c t a t e s the funding l e v e l t h a t ' s r e q u i r e d . The 

d i f f e r e n c e between the funding l e v e l and the FAS-87 expense 

i s r eported as l i a b i l i t i e s on the company's books. 

Q. And the c a l c u l a t i o n s performed pursuant t o 

SFAS-87 are based upon an a c t u a r i a l study; i s t h a t correct? 

A. I t ' s included i n the a c t u a r i a l study. The 

a c t u a r i e s perform the c a l c u l a t i o n and the company records 

the FAS-87 amount on the books. 

Q. Who issued SFAS-87? 

A, The F i n a n c i a l Accounting Board. 
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Q. And they are responsible f o r developing and 

promulgating Generally Accepted Accounting P r i n c i p l e s i n the 

United States? 

A. That's c o r r e c t ; and the purpose of FAS-87 i s 

com p a r a b i l i t y among companies. 

Q. And t o comply w i t h GAAP accounting, Generally 

Accepted Accounting P r i n c i p l e s , PPL must use SFAS-87 f o r 

accounting purposes i n recording i t s pension expense; i s 

th a t correct? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And as a U.S. p u b l i c company, SEC r u l e s also 

r e q u i r e t h a t the company employ GAAP accounting? 

A. Yes. 

Q. As a general matter, when the company sets up 

and r e p o r t s i t s accounting statements, do they do t h a t on a 

cash basis or an accrual basis? 

A. On an accrual basis. 

Q. I n a d d i t i o n t o being consistent w i t h GAAP, i s 

the company's pension expense claim i n t h i s case also i n 

accordance w i t h the Commission's d e c i s i o n i n the company's 

l a s t r a t e case i n 1995? 

A. Yes, but t h a t ' s been ten years ago and the 

Commission's current p o l i c y i s t o recognize i n rates only 

the cash c o n t r i b u t i o n made t o the pension t r u s t . 

Q. Have there been any e l e c t r i c r a t e cases since 
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the company's l a s t e l e c t r i c r a t e case? 

A. No, but there's been several large water and gas 

companies. 

Q. The O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f p a r t i c i p a t e d i n the 

company's l a s t r a t e case, i s th a t c o r r e c t , i n 1995? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And I believe you were a witness y o u r s e l f ; i s 

t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And the s t a f f opposed the company's claim t o use 

SFAS-87 f o r pension expense, d i d i t not? 

A. Yes, i t d i d . The company claimed $10 m i l l i o n i n 

the l a s t base r a t e case based on FAS-87, and my 

recommendation was, as i t i s here today, t h a t the Commission 

only recognize the cash c o n t r i b u t i o n , which i s zero, and i n 

the i n t e r i m , the company had not made any a d d i t i o n a l pension 

c o n t r i b u t i o n s t o the t r u s t . 

JUDGE TURNER: Did the Commission adopt your 

recommendation, Mr. Weakley? 

THE WITNESS: No, they d i d not; no. The Commission 

adopted the company's p o s i t i o n and included $10 m i l l i o n i n 

r a t e s ; however, duri n g the i n t e r i m , they haven't made any 

c o n t r i b u t i o n s t o the t r u s t . 

JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 
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Q. Turning t o the storm damage claim j u s t b r i e f l y , 

Mr. Weakley, am I c o r r e c t t h a t you oppose a p o r t i o n of the 

company's claim t h a t r e l a t e s t o r e g u l a r time employee costs? 

Is t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. I consider those normal costs of the 

company. 

Q. The remainder of the costs, you recommend 

recovery, but over a ten-year a m o r t i z a t i o n p e r i o d ; i s t h a t 

correct? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And i n t h a t a m o r t i z a t i o n , have you included any 

recovery of c a r r y i n g charges on the unamortized balance? 

A. No, I have not. 

Q. So would you agree w i t h me as a general matter 

then, on a present value basis as opposed t o the d o l l a r - f o r -

d o l l a r basis we were t a l k i n g about e a r l i e r during Mr. 

K r a l l ' s cross-examination, t h a t the e f f e c t of a l l o w i n g 

recovery of a cost over ten years without c a r r y i n g charges, 

on a present value basis, the e f f e c t i s t o deny a p o r t i o n of 

the company's claim? 

A. Yes. However, as you said, the company w i l l be 

recovering d o l l a r - f o r - d o l l a r the e n t i r e claim i f the 

Commission approves. 

Q. There's a time value d i f f e r e n c e i n r e c e i v i n g 

money today versus r e c e i v i n g i t ten years from now; wouldn't 

0 
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1 you agree? 

2 A. Yes. 

3 Q. On the c a p i t a l stock tax, Mr. Weakley, j u s t a 

4 couple questions. Am I co r r e c t t h a t under your proposal, 

5 the base r a t e s established i n t h i s proceeding would r e f l e c t 

6 the a n t i c i p a t e d decrease i n the c a p i t a l stock tax r a t e 

7 scheduled t o take e f f e c t January 1, 2005? 

8 A. Yes; t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

9 Q. And the company proposal i s t o r e f l e c t t h a t i n 

10 an STAS f i l i n g t o be made i n December of 2004, t o be 

11 e f f e c t i v e January 1, 2005? 

12 A. That's c o r r e c t . However, i t ' s our p o s i t i o n t h a t 

13 the when the company f i l e s t h e i r r a t e s , t h a t STAS i s zeroed 

14 out. 

15 Q. You propose a s i m i l a r adjustment t o t h a t 

16 proposed by Mr. Morgan regarding the use of 2 000 data, year 

17 2000 data, i n c a l c u l a t i n g the c a p i t a l stock tax f o r purposes 

18 of t h i s proceeding; i s t h a t correct? 

19 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

20 Q. I take i t there's no argument t h a t the use of 

21 the f i v e - y e a r average income data i s the basis upon which 

22 the company's ac t u a l tax l i a b i l i t y w i l l be c a l c u l a t e d f o r 

23 the f u t u r e t e s t year? 

24 A. Yes; i t ' s the most recent f i v e years. 

25 Q. And t h a t ' s provided f o r i n the t a x s t a t u t e s of 

0 
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the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . And what I d i d , I r e c a l c u l a t e d 

the 2005 v a l u a t i o n t h a t ' s going t o i n t o e f f e c t January 1, 

2005 . 

Q. And i n so doing, you r e f l e c t e d the c a p i t a l stock 

tax e f f e c t as a r e s u l t of the r a t e increase proposed i n t h i s 

proceeding? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. One reason you st a t e i n your testimony at pages 

43 t o 44 t h a t i t ' s important t o e s t a b l i s h the proper base i s 

because f u t u r e STAS f i l i n g s w i l l r e f l e c t only the r a t e 

changes and not v a l u a t i o n changes; i s t h a t correct? 

A. That's my understanding, yes. 

Q. But at l e a s t w i t h respect t o the change i n r a t e , 

when you c a l c u l a t e the e f f e c t of t h a t change i n a tax ra t e 

f o r c a p i t a l stock tax i n a STAS f i l i n g , t h a t i s applied t o 

the most current v a l u a t i o n , i s t h a t your understanding, 

Mr. Weakley, and not t o the v a l u a t i o n i n the p r i o r r a t e 

case? 

A. No. Most companies use the v a l u a t i o n t h a t was 

est a b l i s h e d at the time rates were put i n t o e f f e c t . 

Q. I'm t a l k i n g about when there's a change I n the 

r a t e and a STAS f i l i n g i s made because of the change i n the 

r a t e of the c a p i t a l stock tax. 

A. Right. 
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JUDGE TURNER: A change i n the tax r a t e , not the 

company's r a t e . 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. A tax r a t e change. 

A. A tax r a t e change. 

Q. The e f f e c t of t h a t tax r a t e change i s ca l c u l a t e d 

based upon the most recent accepted v a l u a t i o n f o r c a p i t a l 

stock tax property. 

A. By recent accepted v a l u a t i o n , do you mean what's 

es t a b l i s h e d i n t h i s proceeding? 

Q. No. 

A. Or do you mean l a s t year's or the current year's 

v a l u a t i o n . 

Q. The most r e c e n t l y approved v a l u a t i o n by the 

Department of Revenue. 

A. I t was my understanding t h a t -- w e l l , most 

companies t h a t f o l l o w STAS f o l l o w i t based on the v a l u a t i o n 

e s t a b l i s h e d i n the l a s t base r a t e proceeding. 

Q. I n preparing your testimony i n t h i s proceeding, 

have you reviewed recent PPL STAS f i l i n g s ? 

A. No, I have not. 

Q. I s t h a t p a r t of your job r e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s ? 

A. No. 

Q. Now, my l a s t question. I f you could look at 

E x h i b i t JMK-5 t h a t was attached t o Mr. Kleha's r e b u t t a l 

ti 
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testimony? 

A. (Witness perusing documents.) 

MR. KANASKIE: Do you have i t ? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. There's been some testimony back and f o r t h about 

how the c a p i t a l stock tax i s c a l c u l a t e d , and I j u s t -- I 

can't seem t o f i n d i t myself. 

(Pause.) 

JUDGE TURNER: What page of JMK-5? 

MR. MacGREGOR: There i s only one page, Your Honor, 

and I'm on i t . 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. I f we could ignore f o r the moment the dispute 

about the year 2000 data and assume t h a t t h i s was a l l T&D --

and I'm not t a l k i n g about the generation versus transmission 

dispute over the year 2000, but j u s t l o o k i n g at t h i s 

c a l c u l a t i o n t h a t Mr. Kleha has made t o r e f l e c t the gross-up 

of c a p i t a l stock tax, i s there any p a r t of t h i s c a l c u l a t i o n 

which i s a r i t h m e t i c a l l y i n e r r o r or i n any way contrary t o 

the p r o v i s i o n s of the tax laws? 

A. You're r e f e r r i n g t o the amount requested? 

Q. Yes, the adjusted amount -- w e l l , he s t a r t s w i t h 

a requested amount column, then he adjusts i t t o r e f l e c t the 

e f f e c t s of the r a t e increase and shows the d i f f e r e n t i a l i n 
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c a p i t a l stock tax r e s u l t i n g from the r a t e increase. 

A. I have no problems w i t h the requested amount. 

Q. Do you have any problems w i t h the adjusted 

amount? 

A. The adjusted amount i s n ' t the c o r r e c t income f o r 

a 2005 v a l u a t i o n . 

Q. Which number are we t a l k i n g about? 

A. (No response.) 

Q. As I understand i t , the c a l c u l a t i o n i n the two 

columns are i d e n t i c a l except t h a t there's an income number 

r e v i s i o n f o r 2004, and the d i f f e r e n c e between the 45,551,000 

under the requested amount column and the 135,713,000 under 

the adjusted amount i s the income e f f e c t of the r a t e 

increase proposed i n t h i s proceeding. Otherwise, the 

c a l c u l a t i o n s are i d e n t i c a l , are they not? 

A. The c a l c u l a t i o n s are i d e n t i c a l , but I disagree 

w i t h the i t e r a t i o n of the c a p i t a l stock tax. 

Q. I understand you oppose i t as a p o l i c y matter. 

I s i t c a l c u l a t e d i n c o r r e c t l y ? 

A. Well, the c a l c u l a t i o n s are i d e n t i c a l . 

MR. MacGREGOR: Thank you. That's a l l I have. 

JUDGE TURNER: W i l l i t be Mr. M u l l i n s or Ms. Herman? 

MR. MULLINS: Neither, Your Honor. No questions. 

Thank you. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Gray? 
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MR. GRAY: No q u e s t i o n s , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. McCormick. 

MR. McCORMICK: No q u e s t i o n s . 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Eps t e i n ? 

MR. EPSTEIN: No q u e s t i o n s . 

JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Polacek? 

MS. POLACEK: No q u e s t i o n s . 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Niesen? 

MR. NIESEN: No q u e s t i o n s , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Do you have any r e d i r e c t , Mr. 

Kanaskie? 

MR. KANASKIE: I f I had one moment, Your Honor? 

JUDGE TURNER: Sure. 

(Pause.) 

MR. KANASKIE: We have no r e d i r e c t , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: No r e d i r e c t . I n t h a t case, Mr. 

Weakley, you can be excused. Thank you v e r y much. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE TURNER: May we admit OTS Statement 2, E x h i b i t 

2, Statement 2-SR and t h e e r r a t a sheet? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE TURNER: A l l those are a d m i t t e d . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents marked 

as OTS Statements Nos. 2 and 2-SR, 

OTS E x h i b i t No. 2, OTS Statement No. 

CI 
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2 E r r a t a Sheet and OTS E x h i b i t No. 2 

E r r a t a Sheet were r e c e i v e d i n 

evidence.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Good a f t e r n o o n , Mr. Gruber. How are 

you? 

MR. GRUBER: Good afternoon. 

JUDGE TURNER: May I swear you i n ? 

Whereupon, 

MICHAEL J . GRUBER 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

JUDGE TURNER: Does t h a t a l s o a p p l y t o your p r e - f i l e d 

t e s t i m o n y and e x h i b i t ? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, i t does. 

JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. W i l l you pl e a s e be seated? 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Kanaskie. 

MR. KANASKIE: Thank you, Your Honor. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KANASKIE: 

Q. Good a f t e r n o o n , Mr. Gruber. Would you please 

s t a t e y our name and your p o s i t i o n w i t h t h e Commission f o r 

th e r e c o r d , please? 

A. My name i s M i c h a e l J. Gruber and I am employed 

as a F i x e d U t i l i t y V a l u a t i o n Engineer i n t h e O f f i c e o f T r i a l 

S t a f f . 
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Q. Mr. Gruber, have you prepared w r i t t e n testimony 

and e x h i b i t s f o r the purposes of t h i s proceeding? 

A. I have. 

MR. KANASKIE: Your Honor, I p r e v i o u s l y d i s t r i b u t e d 

t o the p a r t i e s , t o the court r e p o r t e r , as w e l l as Your 

Honors three documents t h a t have been p r e l i m i n a r i l y 

i d e n t i f i e d as OTS Statement No. 5, the D i r e c t Testimony of 

Michael J. Gruber, OTS E x h i b i t No. 5, the accompanying 

e x h i b i t t o h i s d i r e c t testimony, as w e l l as OTS Statement 

No. 5-SR, Mr. Gruber's s u r r e b u t t a l testimony. At t h i s time 

I ask they be marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . . 

JUDGE TURNER: They may be so marked. 

(Whereupon, the documents were 

marked as OTS Statements Nos. 5 

and 5-SR and OTS E x h i b i t No. 5 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. KANASKIE: Thank you, Your Honor. 

BY MR. KANASKIE: 

Q. Mr. Gruber, do you have these documents j u s t 

referenced i n f r o n t of you? 

A. I do. 

Q. Do these documents contain your d i r e c t testimony 

and accompanying e x h i b i t , as w e l l as your s u r r e b u t t a l 

testimony, as represented? 

A. They do . 
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Q. Were these documents prepared by you or under 

your supervision? 

A. They were. 

Q. Do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s t o make t o these 

documents? 

A. Not at t h i s time, no. 

Q. I f I were t o ask you the questions contained i n 

your d i r e c t testimony as w e l l as your s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, 

would your answers be the same today? 

A. They would. 

Q. Would these answers be t r u e and c o r r e c t t o the 

best of your knowledge and b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes. 

MR. KANASKIE: Your Honor, at t h i s time the O f f i c e of 

T r i a l S t a f f requests t h a t these documents t h a t have been 

marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n be admitted i n t o the record, 

subject t o t i m e l y motions t o s t r i k e and cross-examination by 

the other p a r t i e s . 

JUDGE TURNER: They may be so admitted. 

(Whereupon, the documents marked 

as OTS Statements Nos. 5 and 

5-SR and OTS E x h i b i t No. 5 were 

received i n evidence.) 

MR. KANASKIE: Your Honor, Mr. Gruber i s a v a i l a b l e 

f o r cross-examination. 

0 
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1 JUDGE TURNER: PPL. 

2 MR. MacGREGOR: Thank you, Your Honor. 

3 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

4 BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

5 Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Gruber. 

6 A. Good afternoon. 

7 Q. Could you please r e f e r t o page 5 of your d i r e c t 

8 testimony? At the top we're discussing the Sustainable 

9 Energy Fund and the f a c t t h a t the Commission set up the 

10 funding f o r a l i m i t e d time p e r i o d and there were two 

n possible end dates, I guess e i t h e r December 31, 2004 or when 

12 new d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s are set; i s t h a t correct? 

13 A. That's c o r r e c t . 

14 Q. And you go on t o say t h a t the company was a 

15 p a r t y t o the settlement and i t should adhere t o the terms of 

16 t h a t settlement. I j u s t want to understand, you're not 

17 t e s t i f y i n g , are you, t h a t the company i s v i o l a t i n g the 

18 settlement agreement by simply proposing t o extend the SEF, 

19 are you? 

20 A. I d i d n ' t mean t o i n f e r t h a t they were v i o l a t i n g 

21 i t , no. 

22 Q. Turning t o page 8 of your testimony, which i s 

23 p a r t of your discussion of the d i s t r i b u t i o n system 

24 improvement charge, you oppose the company's claim on 

25 several grounds., one of which you believe t h a t there's no 
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s t a t u t o r y a u t h o r i t y f o r the Commission t o e s t a b l i s h such a 

charge f o r e l e c t r i c u t i l i t i e s ; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And p a r t of the argument you make on page 8 of 

your testimony i s t h a t 1307(g) of the Public U t i l i t y Code 

includes a p r o v i s i o n p e r m i t t i n g such d i s t r i b u t i o n 

improvement charges f o r water u t i l i t i e s , and t h a t t h a t ' s an 

exception t o the general r u l e , and then you c i t e a p r o v i s i o n 

from the S t a t u t o r y Construction Act, s t a t i n g t h a t 

"Exceptions expressed i n a s t a t u t e s h a l l be construed t o 

exclude a l l others." Would th a t be a f a i r summary of what 

you say there? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I guess what I'm having a l i t t l e t r o u b l e w i t h i s 

the n o t i o n of an exception. To me, i f you have an 

exception, i t ' s an exception t o a r u l e or a general r u l e , so 

as I read your testimony, there's a general r u l e or a 

general p r o v i s i o n i n the Public U t i l i t y Code t h a t p r o h i b i t s 

such surcharges, and t h i s p r o v i s i o n i n 1307(g) i s an 

exception. I guess I'm wondering where t h i s general r u l e i s 

or where t h i s s t a t u t o r y p r o v i s i o n i s t h a t p r o h i b i t s 

d i s t r i b u t i o n system charges f o r u t i l i t y companies i n 

general. 

A. That was done on advice of my att o r n e y as a 

l e g a l conclusion t o the law and how i t was w r i t t e n . My 
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o b j e c t i o n i s t o a DSIC on the general basis t h a t a u t i l i t y 

i s not allowed t o charge f o r p l a n t u n t i l i t ' s a c t u a l l y i n 

service and admitted i n a r a t e case. 

Q. So you have no a d d i t i o n a l testimony t o explain 

or supplement t h i s beyond what was provided t o you by your 

counsel? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Would t h a t also be tr u e w i t h your statement at 

l i n e s 11 t o 13 on t h a t page t h a t the L e g i s l a t u r e intended t o 

provide water u t i l i t i e s , and only water u t i l i t i e s , w i t h a 

system improvement p r o j e c t surcharge? 

A. That was my understanding of the l e g i s l a t i o n , 

yes . 

Q. Are you aware t h a t t h i s Commission has approved 

system improvement surcharges f o r sewer companies? 

A. I believe they d i d f o r one sewer company, yes. 

I . b e l i e v e t h a t ' s also under appeal. 

Q. I believe you're r i g h t . 

Turning t o the transmission service charge, am I 

co r r e c t t h a t you're not opposed t o the company recovering 

t h i s transmission service expense, but t h a t you believe i t 

should recover i t as a normal base r a t e item and not through 

a separate automatic adjustment surcharge? 

A. I don't t h i n k t h a t you should be loo k i n g at the 

transmission expense as anything other than a normal expense 
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i n c u r r e d by the company. To allow them t o go back and 

change the amount they c o l l e c t , t o r e c o n c i l e i t , would be 

wrong, i t would be guaranteeing the company a revenue 

source, which i s n ' t u s u a l l y done. 

Q. Am I co r r e c t i n summarizing your proposal, 

r e f e r r i n g t o page 13 of your testimony, t h a t the proposed 

transmission charge made by the company i n t h i s case should 

be adjusted based on the f i n a l t r a n s m i s s i o n - r e l a t e d costs 

and k i l o w a t t - h o u r sales f i g u r e determined at the end of t h i s 

proceeding? 

A. Whatever the Commission decides i s the 

appropriate amount f o r transmission, yes, and the usage as 

w e l l . 

Q. Maybe i t ' s my misunderstanding here, but i n 

preparing your s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, d i d you review the 

r e b u t t a l testimony of OTS witness Gary Yocca? 

A. No, I d i d n ' t , a c t u a l l y . They were being done at 

the same time. 

Q. Page 5 of t h a t testimony, --

JUDGE TURNER: Excuse me; i f you're going t o ask him 

questions about i t , don't you t h i n k you should give him a 

chance t o read i t ? 

MR. MacGREGOR: I'm sorry? 

JUDGE TURNER: I f you're going t o ask him questions 

about i t , don't you t h i n k you should give him a chance t o 
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read i t ? 

MR. MacGREGOR: I'm going t o , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: A l l r i g h t . Let's go o f f the record so 

t h a t you can present i t t o him and he can read i t . 

(Discussion o f f the record.) | 

JUDGE TURNER: Let's go back on the record. 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. Mr. Gruber, am I corr e c t t h a t at page 5 of tha t 

r e b u t t a l testimony Mr. Yocca states t h a t " I recommend th a t 

the TSC" -- t h a t i s the transmission service charge -- "as 

proposed by PPL be approved on a k i l o w a t t - h o u r basis"? 

A. That's what i t says, yes. 

Q. And I take i t t h a t ' s not your p o s i t i o n i n t h i s 

proceeding? 

A. That's what I said, too. I mean, the 

transmission surcharge, the amount of whatever the 

transmission expenses are, should be d i v i d e d by the 

k i l o w a t t - h o u r s determined t o be the appropriate number, and 

t h a t ' s how much you get charged f o r transmission, which I 

t h i n k i s the same t h i n g , unless -- no,- t h a t ' s the same 

t h i n g . 

JUDGE TURNER: Well, a c t u a l l y , you said i t shouldn't 

be a surcharge, i t should be a base r a t e , d i d n ' t you? 

THE WITNESS: No. I said i t shouldn't be a 

re c o n c i l a b l e surcharge. I f I said i t shouldn't be a 

ft 
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surcharge, I spoke wrong. I t shouldn't be a re c o n c i l a b l e 

surcharge. 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. So you're okay w i t h a surcharge? 

A. Yes, as long as i t ' s not r e c o n c i l a b l e . I 

mean, --

Q. Would i t be changed each year then but j u s t not 

re c o n c i l e d ; i s t h a t what you're --

A. No. I t would be an expense. The company would 

have the expense, whatever i t i s , and j u s t determined based 

on the p r o j e c t e d usage. 

Q. I t would be annually adjusted but not 

reconciled? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Thank you. Just stepping back f o r a minute on 

the transmission cost issue, am I c o r r e c t , the company i s 

recovering transmission service expenses i n i t s rates today? 

A. Yes, they are. 

Q. And i t incurs those costs i n p r o v i d i n g service 

t o POLR customers, provider of l a s t r e s o r t customers; i s 

t h a t correct? 

A. Well, anybody they supply power t o , yes. 

Q. I t h i n k t h a t ' s a l l I have on t h a t . Thank you. 

Page 18 of your d i r e c t testimony, you propose an 

adjustment t o l a t e payment fees; i s t h a t correct? 

0 
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A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And you propose an adjustment to the company's 

proposal because the company d i d not r e f l e c t the f a c t t h a t 

i t was l i k e l y t o receive increased l a t e payment revenue as a 

r e s u l t of the r a t e increase i n t h i s case? 

A. That's my opinion, yes. 

Q. Would the same be t r u e of u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts 

expense, i f you get a r a t e increase, a l l else equal, 

u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts expense --

A. I r e a l l y d i d n ' t look at u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts. 

JUDGE TURNER: Wait a minute; l e t him f i n i s h h is 

question. 

A l l other things being equal? 

BY MR. MacGREGOR: 

Q. A l l else equal, i f the company receives a rat e 

increase, would i t be l i k e l y t h a t i t s u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts 

expense would go up i n the same fashion as i t s l a t e payment 

fees would go up? 

A. I don't look at u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts. 

Q. You made no examination? 

A. No, I d i d not. 

Q. Well, j u s t as a general matter, why do you t h i n k 

l a t e payment fees are going t o go up? 

A. The same people t h a t don't pay t h e i r b i l l , or 

pay t h e i r b i l l l a t e , w i l l probably pay t h e i r b i l l l a t e 
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regardless of the l e v e l . Some people w i l l , some people 

won't. And i f the b i l l i s higher, then l a t e payment fees 

w i l l go up. 

Q. And a l l else equal, wouldn't you expect 

u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts expense t o go up as well? 

A. Without --

JUDGE TURNER: I s n ' t i t a d i f f e r e n t issue? Your l a t e 

payment i s a percentage based fee; r i g h t ? 

MR. MacGREGOR-: That i s c o r r e c t . 

JUDGE TURNER: U n c o l l e c t i b l e s are not percentage 

based, they're j u s t b i l l s t h a t you f a i l e d t o c o l l e c t . I t ' s 

a d i f f e r e n t issue. 

MR. MacGREGOR: But i f rates go up, and the same 

customers don't pay t h e i r b i l l s , u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts 

expense w i l l be higher than i t would be otherwise. That's 

a l l I'm t r y i n g t o e s t a b l i s h . 

JUDGE TURNER: Because the same people w i l l have 

l a r g e r b i l l s . 

MR. MacGREGOR: Yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

MR. MacGREGOR: That's a l l I'm t r y i n g t o e s t a b l i s h . 

THE WITNESS: Without a c t u a l l y I've never r e a l l y 

looked at u n c o l l e c t i b l e accounts. Without lo o k i n g at i t , 

from a s t a t i s t i c a l standpoint, i t probably would be t r u e , 

yes. 
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MR. MacGREGOR: That's a l l I have. Thank you, Mr. 

Gruber. 

JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Herman? 

MS. HERMAN: N o t h i n g , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Gray? 

MR. GRAY: No q u e s t i o n s , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. McCormick. 

MR. McCORMICK: No q u e s t i o n s , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Eps t e i n ? 

MR. EPSTEIN: No q u e s t i o n s . 

JUDGE TURNER: Ms. Polacek? 

MS. POLACEK: I do have a couple q u e s t i o n s , Your 

Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. POLACEK: 

Q. Mr. Gruber, t h i s i s d e a l i n g w i t h y our d i s c u s s i o n 

w i t h Mr. MacGregor on t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n s e r v i c e charge and 

what we would do w i t h t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n expenses. Can you 

t e l l me how t r a n s m i s s i o n expenses are c u r r e n t l y a l l o c a t e d t o 

r a t e schedules i n today's r a t e s ? 

A. I'm n o t t h a t f a m i l i a r w i t h i t , no. 

Q. You're n o t f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t . 

MS. POLACEK: Thank you. Your Honor. That's a l l I 

have. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Niesen? 
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MR. NIESEN: I do have a few questions, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. NIESEN: 

Q. Mr. Gruber, I'm Tom Niesen. I represent the 

Sustainable Energy Fund. I want t o be sure t h a t I 

understand and the record i s c l e a r about the O f f i c e of T r i a l 

S t a f f p o s i t i o n concerning the fund. 

On page 2 of your s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, as I 

understand i t , T r i a l S t a f f supports the Sustainable Energy 

Fund, but i t takes issue, disagrees w i t h the proposal f o r 

f u r t h e r funding presented i n the PPL t a r i f f supplement. Is 

t h a t accurate? 

A. The O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f t h i n k s t h a t the goals 

of the Sustainable Energy Fund are worthwhile, but we do not 

b e l i e v e t h a t the rates of an e l e c t r i c company are the place 

t o pay f o r those goals. 

MR. NIESEN: Thank you. That's a l l I have. 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. Kanaskie, do you have r e d i r e c t ? 

MR. KANASKIE: I have no r e d i r e c t , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Gruber; you may step down. 

(Witness excused.. ) 

JUDGE TURNER: That f i n i s h e s the witnesses scheduled 

f o r today. Are there any witnesses a v a i l a b l e from tomorrow 

t h a t could be moved up? 

0 
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MR. MacGREGOR: The primary witnesses tomorrow are on 

ra t e of r e t u r n , and they're l a r g e l y coming i n from out of 

town, and they are not a v a i l a b l e . I understand we s t a r t 

tomorrow w i t h Mr. Kubas, f o r T r i a l S t a f f , and Mr. C a t l i n , 

f o r whom there i s no cross. I'm ready t o proceed w i t h Mr. 

Kubas, but I understand he's not a v a i l a b l e . 

MR. KANASKIE: Mr. Kubas i s not i n town. 

MR. MacGREGOR: We've exhausted our supply of 

witnesses, I be l i e v e , Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: I hate t o waste hearing time. 

Let's go o f f the record. 

(Discussion o f f the record.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Let's go back on the record. 

We had a discussion of scheduling. At l e a s t the 

f o l l o w i n g changes w i l l be made: on Tuesday, August 10, Mr. 

C a t l i n i s not appearing f o r OCA; h i s testimony w i l l go i n on 

s t i p u l a t i o n . Mr. Kincel of DOD i s not appearing, l i k e w i s e 

w i l l go i n under s t i p u l a t i o n . Mr. Dahl of PPL w i l l t e s t i f y 

on Wednesday morning, and i n h i s place Mr. Epstein w i l l 

t e s t i f y Tuesday afternoon, the l a s t witness. 

Wednesday, the only change so f a r t h a t I know of i s 

th a t Mr. Dahl has d e f i n i t e l y been added f o r Wednesday 

morning. There's no other change i n the witnesses, r i g h t , 

except t h a t K r a l l and Kleha, who are already on the schedule 

f o r Thursday i n the morning, may be able t o t e s t i f y t h a t 

6) 
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afternoon. 

Then on Thursday, i t ' s possible t h a t Mr. Selecky's 

testimony w i l l go i n under s t i p u l a t i o n , and Mr. McCormick's, 

f o r S t r a t e g i c Energy, w i l l also go i n under s t i p u l a t i o n . 

The court r e p o r t e r already has t h a t testimony. 

Then, as f a r as I know, Friday i s the same, although, 

Ms. Polacek, you're going t o contact Mr. Baron t o see i f he 

could come up e a r l i e r ? 

MS. POLACEK: Yes, Your Honor, I ' l l do t h a t . 

JUDGE TURNER: Mr. McCormick? 

MR. McCORMICK: Your Honor, I believe also on 

Thursday, among the s t i p u l a t e d testimonies w i l l be Mr. 

Ki n c e l . He's c u r r e n t l y l i s t e d on Thursday. I n other words, 

he had two appearances, one was on Tuesday f o r r a t e of 

r e t u r n , one on Thursday f o r r a t e design, and I believe he's 

been s t i p u l a t e d f o r both. 

JUDGE TURNER: I'm sor r y ; I wasn't aware of t h a t . So 

he i s already s t i p u l a t e d . 

MR. McCORMICK: Yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: And he's coming o f f f o r Thursday. 

Thank you. 

MR. McCORMICK: Thank you, Your Honor. 

JUDGE TURNER: Are there any other housekeeping 

matters t h a t we need to deal w i t h at t h i s p o i n t i n the 

proceeding? 

0 
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(No response.) 

JUDGE TURNER: So a l l the on-the-record data requests 

t h a t were made today were answered today; there's nothing 

hanging over from that? 

MR. EPSTEIN: Well, the one f o r the summary of the 

customer demographics, I t h i n k you're going t o produce 

something, David, l a t e r i n the week? 

MR. MacGREGOR: Yes. 

JUDGE TURNER: Okay. 

MR. MacGREGOR: And I have not provided the c i t a t i o n 

t o the IRS r e g u l a t i o n on the pension c o n t r i b u t i o n , which I 

w i l l . 

JUDGE TURNER: And y o u ' l l do t h a t tomorrow? 

MR. MacGREGOR: I hope so. 

JUDGE TURNER: I hope so, too. 

MR. MacGREGOR: I ' l l t r y my best. 

JUDGE TURNER: Are there any other loose ends t h a t we 

need t o check on? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE TURNER: And no housekeeping matters? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE TURNER: Everybody's happy? I n t h a t case, 

w e ' l l see you tomorrow. Thank you a l l . 
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(Whereupon, at 3:40 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, 

to be reconvened at 10:00 a.m. on Tuesday, August 10, 2004, 

i n Harrisburg, Pennsylvania.) 
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C E R T I F I C A T E 

I hereby c e r t i f y , as the stenographic r e p o r t e r , t h a t 

the foregoing proceedings were taken s t e n o g r a p h i c a l l y by me, 

and t h e r e a f t e r reduced t o t y p e w r i t i n g by me or under my 

d i r e c t i o n ; and t h a t t h i s t r a n s c r i p t i s a t r u e and accurate 

record t o the best of my a b i l i t y . 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY, INC. 

By 

Judith A. Valencik 
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